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FRAUDS AGAINST THE ELDERLY 

TUESDAY, AUGUST 4, 1981 

U.S. SENATE, 
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING, 

Harrisburg, Pa. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 12:42 p.m., in the 

auditorium, "William Penn Memorial Museum, Hon. John Heinz, 
chairman, presiding. 

Present: Senator Heinz. 
Also present: John C. Rother, staff director and chief counsel; 

David Holton, chief investigator; Michael Rodgers, professional 
staff member; Ann Gropp, communications director; and Nancy 
Mickey and Angela Thimis, staff assistants. 

OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN HEINZ, CHAIRMAN 

Senator HEINZ. Ladies and gentlemen, this hearing of the Senate 
Special Committee on Aging will come to order. I am very pleased 
to be here in Harrisburg to chair this hearing, which will deal with 
a topic of vital concern to older Americans; namely, frauds against 
the elderly. 

Each year, millions of Americans fall prey to the pitches and 
claims of con men, charlatans, and quacks. And, unfortunately, 
surveys show that older persons are often sought out in particular 
as victims by the unscrupulous. 

It is estimated that t.here are over 800 varieties of fraudulent and 
deceptive crimes. While older persons are not the only victims of 
fraud, they tend to have many of the characteristics a confidence 
artist is looking for. 

Older persons who live alone, who have lost loved ones, or who 
are depressed, may be more susceptible to the pretended friendship 
and concern shown by a con artist. Illncss and pain may cause a 
person to seek relief through self-proclaini~d miracle cures. An 
inadequate income may make an older persoll more vulnerable to 
advertised offers promising quick increases in lncome. 

Consumer frauds directed at the elderly include phony medical 
remedies, phony land sales and investments, worthless insurance, 
or bogus work-at-home and home repair schemes that promise 
much and deliver little and, in some cases, absolutely nothing. 

Mnny of these schemes are carried out through the mail. Accord­
ing to the U.S. Postmaster General, and I quote, /tAll too often, the 
elderly are prime targets for the mail order swindler because the 
elderly rely heavily on the U.S. mails as a convenient way for 
obtaining goods and services without leaving their homes.'! In fact, 
it is estimated that some 60 percent of all mail fraud involves the 
elderly. 

(1) 
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To address this serious problem, I recently became a prime co­
sponsor of S. 1407, legislation designed to give the U.S. Postal 
Service several new and vital authorities which are needed to help 
them deal more effectively with mail fraud. 1 

This measure, when passed and signed into l~w, wo~ld go a.I~ng 
way to taking and providing much more effective actIOn by gIVIng 
tools to apprehend and, more importantly, convict those wh~ u~e 
decejt to take advantage of others. Yet, even when that bIll IS 
passed, we need to do still more to stop all of those who seek to 
defraud the elded:r and others. 

Last year, here in Pennsylvania, the Bureau of Consumer Protec­
tion handled some 20,000 complaints. Among the most prevalent 
were some 840 cases involving door-to-door salf'o and some 2,000 
cases involving home improvement and repair services. In both 
cases, the elderly seem to have been especially singled out by the 
greedy and unscrupulous. .... 

It is likely. that these numbers are Just the tip of a gIant. lCe­
berg-a mountain of actual cases of fraud, perhaps 10 or 20 times 
greater, that most victims of con artists or swindlers never .report 
as crimes Often, they are simply too embarrassed to admIt that 
they were Iitaken." 

Estimates indicate that swindlers dupe, defraud, and cheat 
unsuspecting Americans out of at least $21 billion annu~ll;y. And 
investigators say that although people of an~ age. c.an be VIctimIzed, 
the prime targets for these schemers are senIOr CItizens. 

The purpose of this hearing is to help us understand and deter­
mine what actions are needed on the part of older persons them­
selves, neighborhoods and communities, government aI?-d the pri­
vate sector, in order to better protect the elderly agaInst abuse. 

Specifically, we want to find out: Whi~h fraud,S are most fre­
quently perpetrated on the elderly; how wId~spreaa these pr~c~lCes 
are' what impact these frauds have on the lIves of eld.erly VlCtUTIS; 
and what must be done to protect the elderly from these abuses. 

Today, we will hear testimony from experts, criminal jus'~ice 
officials, elderly victin ·;5 of fraud, and representatives of the agIng 
network. We will hear some fIrsthand examples of schemes that 
have actually taken place in Pennsylvania cities [-\nd comm~ni­
ties-schemes which are typical of others throughout the UnIted 
States. In addition, on July 24, 1981, I wrote to a number of 
Pennsylvania district attorneys and chiefs of' police asking that 
they submit comments concerning thei~ experi~nces with .fral;1ds 
against the elderly. Those responses receIved at time of publIcatIOn 
will be included in the record. 2 

For those of you in the audience-and I know there are many 
senior citizens in the audience-who would like to provide com­
ments or other information to the Special Committee on Aging on 
this vital subject, you are invited to use the forms before you leave 
today-the forms that look like this [indicating] in the back of the 
room. 

The information that you provide will be used by the committee 
in preparing its report and in its future efforts to protect elderly 

I See appendix, page 65. 
2 See appendix, page 76. 
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cit~zens ag~inst fr:aud. A~d we intend to make copies of the tran­
s~np~ of th.IS hearIng avaIlable to all who want it, and we intend to 
dIstnbute It to public information sources throughout the United 
States. We hop~ .the people of this country will avail themselves of 
those opportunIties. 

Let me also say for the benefit of the people in the audience that 
we have put together and collected a series of pamphlets,l some of 
them from the U.S. Postal Service. 2 They, too, are in the back of 
the room, and T. urge you to take a look at them and if you feel you 
need one, please t~ke one or more with you and make full use of it. 
lt may be ?f.some Help to you or to someone you know. 
n. Inde~d, It IS a great privilege and pleasure to have with us as allr 
!lrst WItness t?day, Virginia Knauer, a graduate of the University 
of P~nnsylvan~a. She has served in public office; in 1968, she was 
appOlnt~d as dIrector of the Pennsylvania State Bureau of Consum­
er Af~ai~s. She served as executive secretary to the President's 
CommISSIOn on Cons~mer Interests. And this year, 1981, Virginia 
Knauer ~as, by Pre~Ident Reagan, appointed Special Assistant to 
the PresId.ent and .DIrector of the U.S. Office of Consumer Affairs 
of course, In WashIngton, D.C. ' 

Virginia, we are delighted to have you here. We welcome you. 
Would you please proceed? 

STATEMENT OF VIRGINIA H. KNAUER, WASHINGTON, D.C., SPE. 
CIAL ASSISrrANT TO THE PRESIDENT AND DIRECTOR US 
OFFICE OF CONSUMER AFFAIRS' , .. 

M~. KNAUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your very, very 
gracIOUS rema~ks, and welcome to my native Pennsylvania. 

I ~ave s~bmItted for. the record the complete text of my remarks 
but In the Interest of time, I would just like to summarize. ' 

Senator HEINZ. Without objection, the entire statement will be a 
part of the record. 3 

Ms. KNAUER. Thank you. 
I greatly.a1?preci.ate the opportunity to be here today. On behalf 

of the admmIstratIOn, T ~ould like to express our enthusiasm for 
the efforts of );'o~r C?mmIttee to address the growing problem of 
fraudulent VICtImIzatIOn of the elderly. It is a difficult problem to 
face, and many of us would rather not admit that it exists. 
. However,. we I?~st not neglect our responsibility to educate and 
ll~forn~ semor CItIzens, and this hearing is a step in the right 
dIre~tIO? We need to develop an awareness of the potential and 
the ~ncIdence for f~aud, but .i~ a manner that does not unfairly 
t~~nIsh I the .rep~tatIOn of legItImate enterprises or restrict senior 
CItizens ~holCes In the marketplace. 
The~e IS a lack of reliable and appropriate information. I would 

have lIked to have come equipped with statistical information to 
demonstrate the need for more consumer education for senior citi­
z~ns. Most of the statistics we could use do not reflect the total 
pIctUre nor the seriousness of this subject. 

I See appendix, pag(~ 91. 
~ Retained in committee Iiles. 
., See page 7. 
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This is because the elderly are often reluctant, as the Senator 
said, to report their consumer problems, or even to admit having 
been victimized to a researcher. The elderly may be wary of admit­
ting to problems because they feel that to do so reveals their 
inability to stay independent. I think this points to the absolute 
necessity for educating elderly consumers so that they can main­
tain independent lives. 

There are a number of reasons why the elderly are more vulner­
able to fraud and are therefore mqre likely to be victimized. One 
major reason is their relative lack of mobility. The elderly, often 
confined to their homes, are more likely to make their purchases 
through mail or from door-to-door salesmen. Both mail order and 
door-to-door sales offer far greater opportunities to the frau.dulent 
operators than do more traditional marketing techniques. 

I would like to emphasize that the vast majority of mail order, 
door-to-door sales, and home repair firms are legitimate and pro­
vide good services. Without the opportunity to buy through the 
mail or from traveling salespeople, the elderly would be in an even 
more difficult situation as consumers. 

But we have all heard stories of salespersons using deceitful and 
sometimes threatening sales techniques, once allowed into a home. 
There are many cases of hume repairs being done poorly or left 
half finished by fly-by-night operators pretending to be legitimate 
local contractors simply by displaying the signs on their trucks as 
they drive through neighborhoods looking for victims. 

Every homeowner, and especially elderly homeowners, should be 
particularly wary of roofers, driveway sealers and, most recently, 
energy efficiency insulation servicers, who arrive unexpectedly at 
their door claiming to have just been in the neighborhood. 

As the elderly population has grown in recent years, the range of 
fraudulent enterprises which victimize senior citizens has increased 
proportionately. Many of these unethical businesses profit by ex­
ploiting the common fears of the aging. 

Medical quackery is certainly not a new phenomenon. There is a 
common but mistaken belief that quackery has been driven from 
the medical market by Government regulation and internal en­
forcement by the medical community. Many Americans remember 
the days of the patent medicines and the electromagnetic rheuma­
tism cures as a quaint, bygone era. Nothing could be farther from 
the truth. 

A recent national poll, the FDA tells me, indicated that more 
than 50 million adult Americans agreed with this statement: Ads 
about medications and health aids must be true or they would not 
be allowed to print them. But many of the most popular magazines 
carry false or misleading advertisements for fake medical devices 
or treatment. Except for certain medical and health publications, 
very few magazines have medical professionals on their staff, and 
screening procedures are often very lax. 

The Government cannot possibly cope with all the fraudulent 
health products being advertised in the media and sold by mail. 
What efforts can be made to enforce protective legislation are often 
frustrated by long court procedures. Fraudulent promoters will 
appeal their convictions again and again while they continue to 
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ma~'ket their fake products. Many will also change the name of 
theIr comp~I?-y or product. F'nd continue selling after a conviction. 

Elderly CItIzens are partIcularly likely to be victimized by health­
related frauds because of the many difficult and often chronic 
health problems associated with the aging. 

Sen~to!, I brought a few devices that our fellow Pennsylvanian, 
CommlsslOner Hayes of FDA, has given us. This is a mat· it is 
called. an ~ccu-press.ure mat [indicating]. It was advertised in a 
magazln~; It looks lIke a Sunday supplement. The Commissioner 
te~ls me It absolutely would not do anything it claims to do. 
. You .are suppo~ed to knead your feet on this, move around a 

httle bIt, and It WIll restore, soothe, and revitalize your whole body, 
and repl:=tce the n~e~, t.hey say, ~f acupuncture, zone therapy, or 
other thIngs. But It IS~tUSt ~ devl~e, and it costs, I think, $14.95. 

I have another ?ne . .i ou WIll notIce nowadays, because there has 
been s~ much wntten about the Chinese acupuncture these new 
con arhsts use-- ' 

Senator HEINZ. By the way, it feels pretty uncomfortable. 
Ms. KNAUER. Yes; I would not like to bounce up and down on 

that. 
T?ey play 0!l th~ public's perception of acupuncture, and here is 

a 111ce lIttle gImmIck called accu-dot. This is no more than a tiny 
magnet put on what looks like a little circular Band-Aid and you 
ar~ supposed to put th~m here if you have a headache [in'dicating] 
or If you have an ach~ I!l your elbo~. This is supposed to cure it. It 
ObVlOusly d?es not; thIS IS another of the frauds. 

No heanng like this, Senator, would be complete unless we 
showed you one o.f the many bracelets that come out. This is called 
an electro-galvanIc .bracelet, and ~t is supposed to take away pain 
~nd that so~-t of thIng. I~ has a l~ttl.e plasti~, slot.ted thing with a 
~Ittle COPP~l and somethmg else In It, and It ObvlOusly does noth­
mg. But thIS was $22.50, and thousands of these were sold. 

Senator HEINZ. Ms. Knauer, what did you say the accu-dot ~old 
fu~ g 

Ms. KNAUER. 'rhe accu-dot is supposed to stop pain. You are 
supposed to put It on whenever you have a headache or a tooth­
ache. 

Senator HEINZ. How much is it sold for? 
. Ms. ~NAUER. I am not sure that I have the price on that but it 
I~ certaInly a lot more than aspirin, which would really be 'protec­
tIve. 

To preyen~ victimization by frauds and cons of all kinds one 
mus~ !llalntaIn a healthy level of skepticism and even down'right 
SUsplClOn whenever 0I?-e .sees the telltale signs of fraud. If it sounds 
too good, chances are It IS too good. 
. ~t must. be a c?nstant and continuing effort to arm our senior 

?ItIzens WIth the Information necessary to defeat fraud by eliminat­
mg the opportunity to victimize 

Thank you, Senator. . 
S~nator HEINZ. Ms. Knauer, thank you very much. 
I Just want to make sure that everybody in the audience has had 

a chance to s.ee ~hese. three items, and I might say that this 
pracelet feels h~e It. weIghs about an eighth of an ounce. I mean, it 
IS made out of tInfOIl and you have the feeling that if you squeezed 
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it really hard, it would literally self-destruct in your hands. It is 
not to be confused with a Rolex or anything else. 

The accu-dots-well, put it this way: Excedrin is going to do you 
a lot more good. 

Ms. Knauer, it is clear to me that your Office is already very, 
very active, and I commend you for your activity. I would like to 
know what additional actions you may choose to initiate, now that 
you are the full-time head of that Office. Can we expect some new, 
a.dditional initiatives from you as well? 

Ms. KNAUER. Yes, I think so, Senator. 1 feel, too, that local 
groups have a responsibility. For instance, the health care profes­
sionals could get together small exhibits-maybe just a little poster 
to be displayed in pharmacies, doctors' offices, and health centers, 
showing the medical quackery that is currently being exposed to 
the public and to warn against it. 

I think the banks--
Senator HEINZ. Kind of the consumer protection equivalent of 

the FBI's 10 most wanted men. 
Ms. KNAUER. Exactly, yes. 
Senator HEINZ. Watch out for these 10 or 5, or whatever number, 

most fraudulent scams. 
Ms. KNAUER. Most people go to drugstores or pharmacies, or to 

their own doctors' offices or health centers, and these would be 
places that could expose this. We think, too, that the banks or 
thrift organizations also have a responsibility; perhaps putting 
little booklets of their own into their monthly statements would 
help, or training their tellers that when an elderly person who has 
been making small withdrawals suddenly makes a big one, to warn 
that person that they may be victimized, or certainly give them a 
phone number to call to report if they think there is anything 
wrong with a deal they are doing. 

We also think, too, that there are wonderful law enforcement 
agencies all around who would furnish speakers to smaller semi­
nars. 

Senator HEINZ. So, you are undertaking a very comprehensive 
consumer education effort on these matters? 

Ms. KNAUER. Yes, we are trying to launch it. 
Senator HEINZ. We will follow your progress with great interest, 

and we wish you well on it. Let me ask you this. The President has 
made a special point of emphasizing in his policy statements that 
he is looking much more than in the past to local government and 
to the private sector to aid in his economic recovery efforts. 

I am wondering what role local government and the private 
sector can specifically play in helping you in what you are doing to 
lessen the impact of these kinds of crimes against the elderly. 

Ms. KNAUER. We have instituted programs with the private 
sector, working with the disabled community. Many disabled 
people are elderly, and finding part-time jobs for them alleviates 
the financial restrictions that people have. There is much that we 
can do to reach out. 

This is, of course, the International Year of Disabled Persons. We 
will also be having a White House Conference, in late November or 
early December, on Aging. This comes every 10 years. Some good 
suggestions came out of the 1971 White House Conference, and we 
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e~pect that with all the preliminary work that has been done, we 
wIll have other good suggestions and programs recommended. 
Sen~tor HEI~Z. On that point, let me just note that as chairman 

of thIS commIttee, I wrote Attorney General William French 
Smith, urging .him to ma~e a spe.cial effort to include the problems 
of the elderly In the studIes of CrIme being conducted by his special 
task force. ~ also wanted to know what we might do as a Nation to 
more effectIvely combat crime. 
. ~his .really leads me to my last question, which is, since I think 
It IS faIr to say that the Federal bureaucracy is more likely to get 
smaller than larger these days, will the President's budget cuts 
affec.t Federal programs designed to protect the elderly from eco­
nomIC frauds? 

Ms. KNAUER. I feel not, Senator. Under the President's revised 
b~d.get for 19~1, the .amount for aging programs would rise to $168 
bulIon; that IS an mcrease of 17 percent. And for fiscal 1982 
o~t~ays for the .aging pr.ogram are going to rise to about $190 
bIllIon, and that IS an addItional 13-percent increase. 
. When you compare this with the budget as a whole which rose 
Just 6 percent, we think this is a step in the right dire~tion. Of the 
overa,n budget of $695 billion, 27-plus percent is going to be devoted 
to agmg programs. We all know that the aging population consti­
tutes about 11 or 12 percent of the total U.S. population, and under 
the Reagan 1982 fiscal year budget, 27 percent of that budget will 
go for programs for the aging. 

Sena.tor HEINZ. Ms. Knauer, thank you. 
Ms. KNAUER. Thank you, sir. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Knauer follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF VIRGINIA H. KNAUER 

Mr. Chairman,. I. grea~ly appreciate the opportunity to be here today. And on 
behalf of th~ admImstratIOn I would like to express our enthusiasm for the efforts of 
your comn;Ittee. ~~ address the growing problem of fraudulent victimization of the 
~lder~y. It IS a dIfhcult problem to face, and many of us would rather not admit that 
It e.xIsts: .However, w~ must. not. neglect our responsibility to educate and inform 
semor CItIzens, and thIS hea~IDg IS a. st~p in the right direction. We need to develop 
an a:-varenes~ of the potentIal and mCIdence for fraud in a manner that does not 
unf~Irly tarmsh the reputations of legitimate enterprises or restrict senior citizens 
chOIces. 

There is a lack of information and appropriate statistical information to demon­
strate the need for more consumer education of senior citizens. Most statistics we 
could use do not reflect the total picture nor the seriousness of this problem. This is 
because the elderly are often reluctant to report their consumer problems or even 
to a~n;it having been victimized to a researcher. The elderly may be' wary of 
~dmIttmg to prob~ems b~cau~e they feel that to .do so reveals an inability to remain 
mdependent. I thmk thIS pomts out the necessIty for educating elderly consumers 
all the more, so that they can maintain independent lives. 

Today, ~ would like to begin by describing the types of fraud to which the elderly 
are espeCIally vulnerable. One of the most common, but dramatic kinds of fraud is 
the confidence game. 

The two most common con games are the Ilpigeon drop" and the Ilbank examin­
er." These schemes, also k,no:wn. as Ilbunco" occur with alarming regularity, and 
more often. than not, the VICtIm IS an older person, who often loses a life savings. 

In. the pI9'eon drop. strategy, a target, often an older person, is approached and 
bef:lended I,n .a pubhc place by one of the con artists. The second person then 
arrIves. and IS mtroduced as a friend or relative of the first. One partner pretends to 
have. dIscovered a large amount of cash from an illegal operation like a gambling 
syndIcate, and they agree to share the find among the three of them. 
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protective legislation are often fruE':rated by long court procedUres. Fraudulent 
promoters will appeal their convictions again and again while they continue to 
market their fake products. Many will also simply change the name of their compa­
ny or product and continue selling after a conviction. 

Elderly citizens are particularly likely to be victimized by health-related frauds 
because of the many difficult and often chronic health problems associated with aging. 

To prevent victimization by frauds and cons of all kinds one must maintain a 
healthy level of skepticism and even downright suspicion whenever one sees the 
telltale signs of fraud. If it sounds too good to be true, chances are that ,it isn't true. 

We're very happy to see this committee meeting outside of Washington, because 
the defeat of fraud cannot come from Washington. It must start at the State level 
and primarily, it must be from local grassroots efforts. According to a recent AARP 
survey, 70 percent of older Americans said they wanted more consumer education . 
This indicates a need which I think we must strive to address. Churches, schools, 
drugstores, and other retail shops, and all community organizations have a strong 
responsibility to educate our elderly consumers. Only the myriad of State and local 
consumer and aging agencies can foster the kind of awareness necessary to combat 
these problems. And the effort cannot end with one publication, one speech, or one 
project. It must be a constant and continuing effort to arm our older citizens with 
the information necessary to defeat fraud by eliminating the opportunity to victim­ize. 

Senator HEINZ. I now want to call upon our next witness, Ken­
neth Fletcher, who is the Chief Postal Inspector for the U.S. Postal 
Service. But before I do call upon him, there is a special guest here 
that I would like to introduce; that is, State Senator John D. 
Hopper of the 31st Senatorial District. 

John is a good friend of mine and has managed to lose his voice 
for this occasion; he has laryngitis. He is the chairman of my 
counterpart committee in the State senate; he is the chairman of 
the State Committee on Aging and Youth. He identifies with both. 
He has white hair and a young spirit. 

John, we welcome you to these hearings. We thank you for 
coming. Thank you. Please, do stand, and I hope everybody will 
note John Hopper. John, thank you very much. [Applause.] 

I might just note that Mr. Fletcher is not exactly a newcomer to 
the Postal Service; he has only been with it for 23 years. [Laugh­
ter.] He looks pretty young for that, I must admit. He was appoint­
ed to his present position in November 1979, by the Postmaster 
General, General Bolger, and he, I know, has some very important 
testimony to give us. 

So, Chief Fletcher, would you please proceed? 

S'rA1'EMENT Oli' I{ENNE'rH H. }i'LETCHEU, WASHING1'ON, D.C., 
CHIEli' INSPEC'rOR, U.S. POS1'AL SERVICE 

Mr. FLETCHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
My name is Kenneth Fletcher; I am the Chief Postal Inspector. I 

appreciate the opportunity to appear before this committee today 
to discuss our efforts to combat and prevent crimes against the elderly. 

The Postal Inspection Service is the investigative arm of the U.S. 
Postal Service. It has investigative jurisdiction over all violations of 
Federal crime relating to the Postal Service, including mail fraud. 

Senjor citizens are heavy users of the mails. It is convenient for 
them; it provides an ideal way by which they can obtain services or 
goods at a minimum of cost and effort. In fact, the Postal Service 
has been promoting shop-by-mail since the country first experi­
enced the energy shortage. 
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The integrity of senior citizens, as a group, is superb; they pay 
their bills on time. Unfortunately, these very factors make the 
elderly prime targets for mail order swindlers. Recognizing this, we 
have designated postal crimes against the eJderly as one of:' our 
highest priority programs. . 

Let me here insert a cautionary note about what I am sayIng. 
The vast majority of mail order firms are legitimate. I am focusing 
on the relative few who have distorted and used the system for 
their own illegal gains. 

A little later in my testimony, I will be discussing actual case 
files which are representative of the type of schemes where the 
elderly are victimized. While we feel successful criminal Pl:OS~CU­
tion in these types of cases serves as a ~eterrent to ot~ers, thIS I~ of 
little solace to those who have lost theIr money. The Ideal solutIOn 
is, of course, to prevent individuals from being victimized in the 
first place. 

We therefore, consider the prevention of crime as the first step 
in ou'r criminal investigative process. We will always investigate 
criminal cases because even the best preventive efforts will not 
deter all crime. However, we do believe a substantial reduction in 
crime can be accomplished through a combination of public aware­
ness and a lessenir..g of opportunity for the criminal. We think the 
efforts of this committee in holding this hearing is very helpful in 
this regard, Senator. 

In September 1979, the Postmaster Gener~l initiated a consul1,1er 
protection program-a program of preventIon through educatIOn 
and awareness. We selected and trained inspectors across the coun­
try as consumer protection specialists. Their mission is to educate 
and inform. As part of that effort, we have prepared pamphletr; 
and handouts 1 some of which I have here and the Senator referred 
to earlier in the back of the room, which address specific problems 
areas or schemes. 

Also in an effort to heighten public awareness to mail fraud 
schem~s, inspectors have appeared on hundreds of radio an~ ~elevi­
sion interview programs and have addressed thousands of CIVIC and 
consumer groups, as well as prepared articles for numerous news­
paners and magazines. 

In addition, we contact publishers to advise them of action taken 
by the Postal Service against fraudulent work-a~-home and medic!ll 
schemes which were promoted through advertIsements placed III 

their publications. 
Where frauds have been committed, we use a two-pronged 

attack. Criminal prosecution is considered for each investigation 
under 18 U.S.C. 1341, which is the mail fraud statute. It is one of 
this Nation's oldest consumer protection laws. The law is quite 
simple and very.broad. Essentially, wh?eyer ~ses. or causes th.e 
malls to be used In an effort to defraud IS In VIOlatIOn of the mall 
fraud statute. 

Additionally, we can take civil action under 39 U.S.C. 3005. rrhis 
section permits the Postal Service, upon proper showing before an 
a.dministrative law judge, to withhold and return to the sender 

1 Retained in committee files. 
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mail addresse'd to anyone who solicits moneys through the mail by 
false representations. 

In addition, the Postal Service can request the U.S. district court 
in the State where the promotion receives mail to issue a tempo­
rary restraining order. This, in effect, stops the delivery of mail 
until the administrative law judge renders a decision. Oftentimes 
this is the only effective remedy, particularly with work-at-hcm~ 
and medical schemes, where victims are very reluctant to publicly 
display their gullability in any criminal proceeding. 

There are several types of fraudulent promotions which, by their 
nature, tend to focus on our senior citizens. They include work-at­
home schemes, investment and job opportunity ventures, land and 
merchandise frauds, and spurious medical promotions. 

Through cleverly conceived advertising, promoters tout all 
manner of miracle cures. Due to rising costs of medical attention 
and perhaps previously unsuccessful attempts to alleviate their 
suffering, the elderly are often tempted to try these purported 
cure-aIls for a long list of problems, including arthritis, cancer, 
obesity, impotency, and baldness. 

The callous nature of these promoters and the grave danger 
involved in their product is perhaps best illustrated by a California 
case. The promoter sent thousands of direct mail advertisements to 
people throughout the United States and Canada purporting to 
have a wonderful, new medical discovery. 

This medical discovery was to cure cancer and any complaint 
that may be treated via the bloodstream. The home treatment cure 
was priced at a staggering $700, but in spite of the price, the 
promoter was receiving up to 10 inquiries per day concerning the 
product. 

The product was composed of injectibles represented as 100 per­
cent pure organic extractions from kelp and seaweed, and oral 
medicine to be taken by the patient. We purchased the product and 
received bottles of B12 vitamins, bottles of fluids containing a kelp 
compound, and a needle to inject the fluid. These fluids were so 
contaminated by bacteria that serious illness or death could result. 

'rhe promoter was arrested, pleaded guilty to mail fraud, and 
was sentenced to 3 years' probation, fined $1,000, and ordered to 
devote 100 hours to community work. 

Millions of senior citizens suffer the crippling effects of arthritis. 
All too frequently, arthritis sufferers are anxious to relieve their 
pain and suffering and therefore are open targets for the con artist. 

All kinds of concocted potions and tablets have been touted as 
cures for arthritis. Whether it be a powder consisting of wheat 
cereal, protein, and small amounts of vitamins or a mixture of cod 
liver oil and orange juice, it has been guaranteed as a new-found 
cure for arthritis. 
. Nor do the fraudulent claims for arthritis cures stop with orally 

taken potions. Such items as the bracelets, whether made of copper 
and advertised as a space age discovery, or coral sea plants used by 
Indonesian witch doctors in voodoo medicine, have all been falsely 
promoted aA guaranteed cures for arthritis, bursitis, and rheuma­
tism. 

About 36,000 people responded to an advertisement which pro­
moted a product that would enable a person to ((make love with 

-~.---- .- - ---
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anyone you desire." This advertisement claimed that this product 
was the "miracle that can revitalize your sex life in just days even 
if you are 100 years old." For $10, a person received a bottle of 
vitamin/mineral capsules similar to those purchased across the 
counter of any drugstore and a so-called advice manual consisting 
of an advice to the lovelorn column. 

Recently, a company in Memphis, Tenn., sent direct mail adver­
tisements to thousands of senior citizens nationwide offering lithe 
miracle of the 1980's." The product, called Potency Plus, would stop 
the process of aging and increase the lifespan of the user. It was to 
be used by those suffering from arthritis, bad eyesight and hearing, 
gallstones, high blood pressure, gout, ulcers, blood clots, constipa­
tion, heart disease, stroke, and all the other ravages of aging. 

For $20, respondents received a 60-day supply of pills consisting 
of vitamins C and E, and a so-called miracle ingredient. Medical 
experts refuted these claims, but before the promotion was stopped 
by a false representation order, about 7,000 persons purchased this 
cure-all product. 

A New York-based operation advertised an amazing skin formula 
which would lift aging skin right off your face in just 7 seconds. It 
also claimed to be FDA-approved. The price of this amazing prod­
uct, $12.50. A doctor testified that these advertising claims were 
false and stated that washing with soap and water with a wash­
cloth would accomplish the same results. 

Another promoter advertised in nationally distributed publica­
tions that one could "get rid of body pain without medicine." Those 
interested were to write Zeldcoe, Sa.nta Ana, Calif., for free details. 
In return, the promoter sent a letter soliciting $14, plus $1.50 for 
handling, for a product called the New Health Restorer-a device 
which the promoter claimed that when used just a few minutes per 
day, would give lasting relief from body pains and miseries, would 
restore normal body functions, and enable the users to live longer, 
more active lives. The device was also guaranteed to be completely 
safe to use. 

In return, respondents received a board of approximately 6 by 12 
inches in size with three plastic cushions attached to one side. A 
person is supposed to place this device on the floor, sit on it, rock 
back and forth, and at the same time move the knees from side to 
side. We would demonstrate this for you, Senator, but we could not 
find anybody who could do it. [Laughter.] 
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SEAl'lEED CANCER CURE 

Submitted by Kenneth Fletcher 
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Senator HEINZ. Do we have any volunteers in the audience? 
Mr. FLETCHER. A medical expert stated, tlIt is beyond my compre­

hension how this ridiculous device and exercise can possibly result 
in the claimed benefits." He further stated that use of this device 
w0uld actually aggravate the condition of the user, especially if the 
u' .. er were elderly, and could cause even greater suffering. 

As you can see, Mr. Chairman, the problem goes beyond the 
mere loss of a few dollars. These devices can do harm and, possibly 
worse, the victim may put off seeking needed medical attention by 
relying on the promised miracle cure. 

Another very prevalent fraud aimed at the elderly is the so­
called work-at-home scheme. The most common offerings are for 
envelope stuffing or the making of a product, perhaps baby booties 
or aprons. It is usually alleged that there is a market for such 
products when there is none, or that the promoters will buy the 
products when, in fact, the promoter will not. 

I think you are all familiar with the kinds of advertisements I 
am talking about: tlEarn $400 or more per month in your own 
home; no investment necessary; choose your own hours," that kind 
of come-on. We know of no such work~at-home scheme that ever 
produces income as alleged. 

In an effort to expose these operations, we have developed a 
brochure,l which is available at the back, and which has had far 
more response than we anticipated. This brochure describes the 
typical work-at-home schemes, with cautions for the consumer. It 
also asks the consumer to notify us of suspicious advertising and 
has a tear-off card for this purpose. 

Since we issued the brochure in June 1980, we have been receiv­
ing over 50 reply cards a week identifying numerous promotions, 
some of which we were totally unaware of. In the last 12 months, 
we have put out of business, through false representation orders, 
consent agreements, or criminal proceedings, about 3,500 of these 
phony work-at-home promotions. 

A t.ypical scheme was a promoter who offered work-at-horne em­
ployment making foundations for wreaths. These foundations were 
to form the backing for decorated Christmas and funeral wreaths . 

. The operator, Harry Morrison, formed a company called W. C. 
Wreath Co., and guaranteed to purchase these foundations for 
$1.50 each. Morrison also guaranteed the investors they would be 
earning more than $1,200 per month. 

No wreaths were ever purchased by Morrison, and before we 
were able to arrest. and convict this man for fraud, 300 senior 
citizens invested $47,000 on this promotion. This wreath here [indi­
cating] is 1 of more than 500 made by one man, Frank Gruber of . 
Titusville, Fla., a 68-year-old retired machine designer who wanted 
to supplement his income. Mr. Gruber personally went to Morrison 
with some wreath foundations and was assured they were quality 
and would be bought by the W. C. Wreath Co., and that was all he 
got-a lot of promises. 

I Retained in committee files. 
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More than D,~OO persons invested $12 each in a work-at-home 
promotion advertised by Habco Sales in Texas. The operators of 
this fraud scheme placed advertisements in nationally distributed 
publications, such as the National Enquirer, offering employment 
mailing circulars . 

Those who invested were advised that Habco Sales represented 
50 companies whc, paid commissions to have circulars mailed. How­
ever, instead of mailing circulars, respondents were told to place 
advertisements in newspapers similar to the ones which enticed 
them to invest their $12. The operators of this scheme were fined 
and sent(.lnced on January 5 of this year to a months in jail, 5 
years' probation, and a fIne of $G,OOO. 

Another work-at-home promoter, operating through five different 
company names and addresses in California, enticed over 25,000 
persons across the country to invest $12 each, with promises of 
income ranging from $l~O to $500 per week. LawreJ1 ce Phillips 
placed classified advertisem8nts in daily and weekly newspapers 
from the west coast to the east coast and mailed promotional 
material throughout the country solidting homeowners to join his 
program in which they would earn a weekly salary just by stuffing 
envelopes. 

Again, for the $12 application fee, those responding to the adver­
tisements received a starting kit for the program, claims that the 
work consisted primarily of addressing envelopes and inserting 
circulars, and that they would not be required to buy anything 
plse. 

No one received any envelopes to address and stuff, 1101 did they 
receive a weekly paycheck. What they received for their $12 was a 
booklet, such as the one displayed here, which explains how to 
make money in mail order by being a distributor for his company. 
This required the placing of classified advertisements similar to the 
ones which enticed them to invest and mailing circulars soliciting 
addiUonal people to join the pyramiding fraud scheme. In other 
words, do unto others as he did to you. False representation orders 
have been issued against his promotions. 

In yet another case, an Ohio-based work-at-home promoter was 
sentenced on April lG, 1B81. to 2 years in prison for defrauding 
10,000 people out of over $200,000. 

Although the monetary investments individually are small, the 
number of victims and the total moneys lost in work-at-home 
schemtls are very substantial. 

Anotlwr growing probleml area which nfft;'cts Ow eld(lrly is in the 
broad Sp('cirllm of inv('stnwnt Hwindl(ls. This involves a variety of 
HCi1(lIlWS, inc] uding frnnchh;p and distributorships, investnwnts in 
coins, gl'll1S, stoc,ks, land saies, and n host of Ot1Wl'H. 

A typical distl'ibllton.;hip swindle involv(ld th!::' sale of j(lwelry 
f'rnnchis(lS, with its bW:5<,\ of oppration in Hal'tford, Conn. Inv(lst­
llwnt S(,I'ViC('S lnt(\l'nntional \vas fOl'l11(,d by Brad Knh;\dl and Rav­
mond MOI'l'issey. They hin\d l:m1c.'S l'PPl'(ll:H?iltativ(ls to trav(l} UC1'088 
tlw Unitpd Stat(;lH in 1'l'Hpm1HP to advprtis(.ll1wnts they hud pIHcc.~d, 
conning I,H;'opl(l into inv('sting in tlwil' dh;tributol'ships by painting 
gloriolls pictLll'PH of high profits nnd mmwy·btH.'k gunrant('('s. 
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For an investment of about $3,500, victims were told that they 
would receive 5 jewelry showcases, each containing 100 pieces of 
fine costume jewelry. The showcases would be placed in good, high­
traffic locations, guaranteed to produce 100 sales a week. 

Victims were shown photographs, like the ones here, depicting 
showcases and jewelry they would be receiving. As you can see, 
they are very impressive-so impressive that at least 160 peoI':e 
invested $600,000 in this phony enterprise in 6 short months it was 
in operation. About 30 percent of those, Senator, were elderly 
people. 

After closing down Investment Services International, Kniedl 
and Morrissey then started similar schemes, independent of each 
other, using the same sales techniques but different products. In a 
little over 1 year, some 400 people throughout the country lost $1.6 
million on those swindles. 

Kniedl and Morrissey were convicted and received sentences 
ranging from 18 months to 2 years in prison, 10 other people were 
also indicted for their involvement in these operations. To date, 
eight of those people have been convicted. 

Another investment swindle was carried out by the Progressive 
Farmers Association, an investment corporation formed in the 
State of Missouri by Russell Phillips. Phillips allegedly organized 
the corporation to raise working capital for a new type of coopera­
tive which would bring farmers and consumers together, eliminat­
ing the middleman, and would raise crop and livestock prices while 
cutting food prices. 

To raise capital, Phillips sold securities known as estate builders 
to individuals, the majority of whom were retired or semiretired 
farmers. Salesmen conned people into investing their savings with 
promises of doubling their money. These investments were to be 
used to establish farmer cooperative markets throughout Missouri. 

However, none of the markets were opened. Instead, the promot­
ers used the money to pay themselves exorbitant salaries and for 
investments in their own other personal enterprises. In 1977, they 
filed bankruptcy, but not before they had convinced 6,000 people to 
invest $12 million in this venture. 

One 72-year-old man invested $70,000. Another elderly farmer 
who invested approximately $50,000 committed suicide as a result 
of his lost investment. A Federal grand jury indicted 22 individuals 
on 175 counts of mail fraud and other statute violations. And in 
August 1980, 12 pleaded guilty after a 10-month trial-certainly 
one of the longest trials in the history of the Inspection Service­
Phillips, and the remaining defendants, were found guilty. 

Prior to sentencing, Phillips, the mastermind of this operation, 
spoke for nearly an hour in his own behalf in an attempt to 
explain to the court the business failures of the corporation and 
how he never intended to cheat anyone. After hearing Phillips' 
comments, the sentencing judge stated that it was now evident that 
Phillips could not be rehabilitated and sentenced him to 15 years 
in prison, with 5 years' probation, and a fine of $20,000. The other 
defendants received sentences ranging from 5 to 10 years in prison. 
And I must say, Senator, we have seen an encouraging trend to 
some stiffer sentences in the white-collar crime area. 

-------
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A sophisticated land investment swindle was carried out by 
L.T.P. Properties, Inc., of DeBary, Fla. Through direct mail solicita­
tions, newspaper advertisements, and personal contact, 507 individ­
uals, almost exclusively elderly, lost about $6.2 million in this 
promotion. They used glossy photographs depicting a golf course, 
boating, horseback riding, and other unfulfilled promises to induce 
these individuals to invest. 

They were given guarantees of 12-percent annual interest and 
alleged first mortgages on specific lots in the development. Little 
did they know that their mortgage was frequently subject to a 
prior mortgage, a mechanic's lien, a lease, or that the mortgaged 
lot was on the bottom of a lake, on top of a sewage plant, or part of 
the golf course, and that the paved roads were little more than 
footpaths plowed out by a bulldozer. 

Lorraine Huber, a quadraplegic, formerly of Forest Hills, N.Y., 
was one of the victims. She lost $21,000 of her deceased father's 
retirement money-money he had received from 42 years with the 
New York City Police and Fire Departments to insure the future of 
her 82-year-old mother and herself. Now, Ms. Huber is losing her 
home because of this swindle. 

Another victim, Dr. Martin Skowronski, survived the concentra­
tion camp at Dachau, but $15,000 he received in reparation was 
lost to these con artists. The promoter of this scheme started 
serving a 7-year sentence last September. 

A firm calling itself the National Worm Growers Exchange, in 
Tennessee, placed ads in numerous newspapers throughout the 
United States and Canada soliciting individuals on retirement or 
fixed incomes to raise earthworms in their backyards-just another 
variation of a work-at-home scheme. 

Interested customers were told by National Worm Growers sales 
representatives that because of an earthworm's many uses, earth­
worms were in huge demand and that the National Worm Growers 
Exchange desperately needed growers to help satisfy the over­
whelming' market. 

Victims were promised that very little work was required; that 
earthworms multiplied so rapidly that they practically grew by 
themselves and that the National Worm Growers Exchange was 
ready to buy back all the worms at a large profit to the grower. 

For an initial investment of $2,500, victims received 30 pounds of 
worms, some newsletters acclaiming the many successes of worm 
farms, and an. earthworm cake recipe, and that is all they received. 
Over 2,000 victims lost $3.5 million on this scheme. The five indi­
viduals responsible for the scheme were sentenced last year to 3 
years in prison, with probation ranging from 3 to 5 years. 

A similar promotion occurred in Tucson, Ariz., except instead of 
offering worms, this operation involved the growing of houseplants. 
Called Tom Thumb Plant Centers, these promoters placed adver­
tisements in newspapers throughout the Southwest offering earn­
ings of' $9,000 to $20,000 a year to individuals willing to grow 
houseplants for their centers. 
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Investors were promised greenhouses, starting plnnts, fertilizers, 
and other items necessary to start their own business, and also 
that all grown plants would be repurchased. Some people received 
a few plants, but most got nothing for their investment. Most on 
retirement or fixed incomes, 30 individuals made investments rang­
ing from $3,700 to $9,250 in this enterprise, with a few of the 
victims obtaining second mortgages on their homes in order to 
come up with the necessary cash. The two principals in this 
scheme were convicted of mail fraud and sentenced to prison in 
July 1981. 

As you can see, the variety of fraudulent schemes is seemingly 
endless. I pointed out earlier that the Postal Service is encoul'aging 
use of the mails to shop, and we therefore feel very strongly about 
our obligation to keep the mails as free from abuse as possible. 

The percentage of phony mail order promotions is small when 
compared to the vastness of the total mail order industry, but 
substantial dollar losses and cost in terms of human suffering 
deserves our very best attention. 

Mr. Chairman, it has been a pleasure to report to you the efforts 
of the Postal Service to combat these crimes against the elderly, 
and I would be happy to respond to any questions. 

Senator HEINZ. Chief Fletcher, thank you very much. That is an 
absolutely remarkable compendium of examples, and I am sure it 
in itself only scratches the surface of what you have seen. 

Mr. FLETCHER. Indeed. 
Senator HEINZ. I was delighted to hear that there seems to be a 

trend toward stiffer sentences. Frankly, the kind of people that are 
preyed on by these people, I think, deserve to be protected for just 
as long as possible, and it goes beyond just a couple of years or a 
slap on the wrist. 

I was struck by the fact that in nearly every instance where the 
perpetrator was apprehended by you and put away-caught and 
put in jail-they had nonetheless succeeded in almost every in­
stance in deriving a very substantial profit; they made a lot of 
money-hundreds of thousands, and millions of dollars in some 
instances. 

One of the things I wonder about is whether we could not do a 
better job of getting these people before they have bilked people 
out of their life savings, like the $15,000 in reparations to the 
survivor of Dachau. 

Senator Pryor and I have introduced a bill, S. 1407, the Postal 
Service Amendments of 1981. That bill is designed, we hope, to give 
you the tools-subpena power and other powers-to allow you to 
get to the swindler before he gets the money back and starts 
making these horrendous profits off of the elderly and the trusting 
and the unsuspecting. 

Do you have any comments you would like to make on S. 1407? 
Mr. FLETCHER. Yes, Senator. I think the bill will greatly help us. 

One of the basic problems with a lot of these schemes is that they 
are extremely lucrative and there is not a heck of a lot of hazard in 
some of them. 

Time is of the essence in these types of promotions. Every day 
that goes by, more mail is received and somebody else is swindled. 
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And I think that the bill that you have introduced will help us 
greatly in this regard. 

One of the problems we have in our investigations, particularly 
in the medical fraud area, is the time it takes us to obtain the 
product so that we can get a medical opinion or have the appropri­
ate laboratory tests on it. It is often a part of the scheme that the 
promoters will delay; there is a built-in delay of a couple of months 
in sending the product. 

Your bill will enable us to go to the promoter, and upon tender­
ing the retail price, get the product immediately, and that will cut 
a substantial number of weeks off of the product itself. 

If there are claims made in connection with the product that 
there is medical testing or that, you know, this has been successful 
in Finland, or someplace like that, we can, through the subpena 
power, make a written demand on them and receive the backing 
that they are relying on. 

The bill also makes failure to either furnish us the product or 
furnish us the written evidence a prima facie case for going into 
the district court and getting a restraining order so we can hold 
the mail and prevent people from being swindled. 

It also puts a lot of hazard into this thing. One of the problems 
we have-and Ms. Knauer referred to it in her testimony-is that 
it is so easy for some of these promoters, after we get on their case, 
to change the promotion slightly-change their name or change 
their address-and we have to start all over again. 

If we obtain a false representation order under your bill and an 
attempt is made to evade the order, which is what they are doing, 
there is a very substantial penalty here of $10,000 a day for doing 
it. I think that will be very, very helpful to us in putting these 
people out of business. 

Senator HEINZ. Chief Fletcher, thank you. 
r have a letter, just to bring this home to the people in this 

particular State, from a constituent of mine. I received this letter a 
little less than 1 month ago, on JUly 9, 1981, from Frank Robison. 
He is a retired police officer; he is 74 years old. 

He sent me an ad called the Amazing Hidden Money Secret of 
the Social Security Department. l I am surprised that someone did 
not send it to me as chairman of the Aging Committee, because we 
are trying to solve the financial problems of social security. 

But this was sent to Mr. Robison and he wrote me a note which 
basically said, Is this on the up and up? Some checking should be 
done on it at once. So, we did. I have sent this to Chief FIE::tcher, 
and I know he is familiar with it. 

Chief Fletcher, Mr. Robison wanted to know if this ad was legiti­
mate. What do you know about it? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Well, it is not legitimate. We are very familiar 
with the Liberty House Publishing Co. in Fort Lee, N.J., that has 
advertised that. We have had this particular pUblication under 
investigation. We filed a complaint against it in June,2 and there 
will be a hearing before an administrative law judge on a fraud 
order in August. 

1 See appendix, page 86. 
2 See appendix, page 87. 
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Since 1979, there has been a whole variety of similar type publi­
cations put out by Liberty House, all on that same sort of theme 
that there is a lot of money in the Government and nobody knows 
about it and how to get it. They use such titles as "Amazing Lost 
Money: The Secret of the U.S. Government," "U.S. Government 
Cash," "171 Ways To Get Cash From Uncle Sam," and this sort of 
thing. 

Essentially, it is the same story over and over again, using a 
little different program. Again, Senator, I think with the bill that 
you have introduced, this would be considered evading it and we 
would be able to do a lot more in phasing this out. 

Senator HEINZ. Well, in this instance, you just mentioned that 
this operator has lots of schemes like this. 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes. 
Senator HEINZ. It sounds like he has got a new one every day. 

Now, are you convinced that S. , 407 will really stop people like 
this from going about getting people's money 101 different ways? 
Once you catch them once, will you be able to stop them? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes; again, there will be a $10,000-a-day fine, and 
that takes the lucrativeness out of these activities. 

Senator HEINZ. I assume you have got plenty of examples of 
repeat offenders, and could I ask that we put them into the record, 
to the extent you can furnish them for us? 1 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes. 
Senator HEINZ. As a concluding question, Chief Fletcher-and I 

think your testimony has been illuminating; it has been really 
shocking to see how many people there are out there that are, on a 
daily basis, trying to separate people from their hard-earned and 
difficulty-saved money. 

Let me ask you this: So that people will be better protected 
against these kinds of frauds, what could you tell them so they can 
better protect themselves? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Well, when you see one of these advertisements or 
you are approached by somebody with one of these schemes where, 
as Virginia said, it sounds too good to be true and it probably is, 
exercise an enormous amount of caution on these things; get some 
help from somebody else-a lawyer, your accountant, or a friend. 
Have somebody else look at the scheme and look at the proposal, 
and just be very, very wary about giving your money to something 
that you really are not sure is going to produce what it says. Be 
very, very cautious. 

Senator HEINZ. Chief Fletcher, thank you very much. 
Mr. FLETCHER. Thank you, sir. 
Senator HEINZ. I now want to recognize and call on our next 

witness, Carlon O'Malley, who is a highly qualified U.S. attorney. 
He was appointed in 1979-1 think it must have been earlier than 
that, actually; it seems like it was longer ago than that, Carlon­
for the middle district, which is this district, in Pennsylvania. He 
had served prior to that for 8 years as an assistant U.s. attorney, 
and a.lso had a great deal of experience as a trial attorney in 
private practice. 

1 Not received at time of pUblication. 
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I know Mr. O'Malley personally because I was privileged to 
consent and advise to his nomination. I think he has done a superb 
and excellent job in carrying forth his responsibilities as U.S. attor­
n~y in the middle district. 

Carlon, we are delighted to have you here. Would you please 
proceed? 

STATEMENT OF CARLON M. O'MALLEY, JR., SCRANTON, PA., 
U.S. ATTORNEY, MIDDLE DISTRICT OF PENNSYLVANIA 

Mr. O'MALLEY. Senator, thank you very, very much for your kind 
introduction. I am really very flattered by your remarks. 

Senator, I would like to pretty much confine my remarks, if I 
may, to the experience that I have had here in the middle district 
of Pennsylvania, which, as you know, encompasses 32 counties of 
the State. We have the largest geographical area in the State from 
the standpoint of our judicial district. 

During the 2-plus years that I have served as the U.S. attorney, 
and certainly during the 8 years that I served as an assistant U.S. 
attorney in the 1960's, I have had substantial exposure to some of 
the fraud that has been perpetrated on the citizens of our commu­
nities. 

I have found that frequently the elderly are easy victims of con 
men and swindlers, who are usually extremely bright and operate 
very sophisticated and highly deceptive schemes in order to bilk 
innocent, unsuspecting individuals of substantial sums of money. 

The elderly appear to be m.ost susceptible because of their desire 
to attempt to become secure financially in the retirement years of 
their lives. Possibly because of that strong desire, they are more 
gullible and more prone to believe that the corrupt individuals who 
are interested in making a fast dollar are dealing with them on the 
level. 

Frequently, elderly victims will invest the bulk of their entire 
life savings in fraudulent schemes, in the hope of insuring their 
financial security and, in many cases, in our experience, have 
found themselves financially destitute. 

Although frequently the fraudulent schemes are not directed 
primarily at the elderly, the results usually reflect that the major­
ity of the victims are either close to or at retirement age. 

Some typical cases that we have had and dealt with here in the 
middle district of Pennsylvania where the elderly have been de­
frauded of substantial sums of money would be in the land fraud 
cases, which are generally schemes involving representations as to 
the development of land sites, generally representing second 
homes, retirement homes, or vacation homes, in which the develop­
er will represent that innumerable amenities win be provided, such 
as roads, pools, lakes, hiking trails, sewerage facilities, and many 
other recreational facilities, and either directly or impliedly sug­
gest that the value of the victim's home will greatly appreciate as 
.... he amenities are completed. 

Our experience has shown that in many such real estate develop­
ments, the amenities are never completed. The development is 
never completed to its full potential, with the result that the land 
value is greatly redu.ced and frequently rendered almost worthless. 
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th~hV ;{lee;g~~efh~at~~!st:;:S't th~ Thornhurst Lake~ Estates, and 
almost 1,000 victims, the vast ma}~l?tl ~xah-p~es, whIch represent 

In the so-called commercial fr 1'1 yow IC were elderly. 
offers by the criminal to the pUbli~~o c~ses tha;h ~enerally involve 
t? automobiles to stocks and securit' ~Yd~ny Ing ~rom clothing 
~Ial efforts are put forth by the Con :.S a dc~unt p.1'1ces, subs tan­
lng these schemes to convince the pub~? ~h t \; sWlndler.s operat­
able to save substant' I f IC ~ ey are gomg to be 
through their investn::nt~~ms 0 money or Increase their holdings 

One such case involved one Robert K 11 h 
known as the Savers Club offerin e y, w . 0 oper~ted what was 
an~ representing that an' individ~ale:~~I~t~Ise at dlsc.ount prices 
paIr of gloves to an automobile H b' I uy anythmg from a 
produce as he represent d d . e 0 VlOUS Y was never able to 
was secured from sever:l rho~s~~d r~s~.lt, appro.ximately $400,000 

John Henry DidIer was rosecut VIC lms, a~am I?ostly elderly. 
and was engaged in a " ~nz " ted and conVICted In this district 
~lmost exclusively to old~r P~opl~P~h~{ ~~heme. He represented 
Investment, they would receive $54' 000' th return for a $10,000 

b:P:ae:~~!:~ to them that the appr~ciati~~ 0; t~!~r$'10,O~Oh~:~~~ 
He represented to his victims that h h d . 

estate holdings and that the -"easo h e a blery substantIal real 
profits was because of his desire tonac e 'Yas t b to ¥~ss off massive 
representations were true and 't .qUlr~. ax ene ItS. None of his 
bilked his victims of almost one-h;lf ~ilii~~d~i~~rsthat Mr. DidIer 

Another type of fraudulent schem f d' .' 
this district has involved counterfeit e . In lng WIdespread use in 
in~ividuals have been convicted in th .co~~\ apr Daltered. coins. Five 
felt, altered, and worthless coins for IS IS l'lC or, sellIng Counter-
sand.s of people through the United sl::!~ sums of money to thou-

The total amount which I h 
probably never be known bule~p e. a~e ~e~n defrauded of will 
prosecuted locally have gr~ssed i~ee:~:~sI~1${gua~11.whO have been 

tol:; p~~b!~l~ s~~~~O~i~reC~tditions which exi~I i~nthis country 
obtain money by misrepresel1~a~i~~ttFl~l~pportunity for ~win~lers to 
rates that we are experiencing toda' 'd ~hamdle, the hIgh l1~terest 
who offers loans at extremely 10 y. a~ :l ~ a vanced fee SWIndler, 
vanced fee from the would b bW meres rates, asks for an ad­
secure the loan commitment -a~d ~hroweb whdich ~ill pUrportedly 
fee money. ,en a scon s WIth the advanced 

Probably the most insidious of 11 h . 
have been victimized is the l' c a sc emes 111 which the elderly 
prosecuted in Our district i~ e~J .a~seIlte~ ~~I!ot vote fraud case 
guilty, including 5 council~en of a 17c m l":lldfuals were found 
of Plymouth, Pa. -man CounCI rom the borough 

The elderly victims in that 
suggestion, either directly or veil:ci Uel~e t~enerally intimidated by 
homes were going to b . ,1a e assessed value of their 
that th~y, or members ~f Itl~~taf:~iI;sultil! ~n Jlig~er tax~s, and 
to nursmg homes or to housing for th WOldU 'I e en~ed admIttance 

e e m y, and m at least one 
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case, a threat of deportation if the corrupt politician was denied 
the right to vote the absentee ballot, . 

There are many other variations of fr~ud agall;st ~he el~erly and 
a substantial number of pending cases In our dIs~nct WhIC~ I am 
not at liberty at this time to discuss in any detaIl but whIch are 
being pursued. . 

I do not mean to imply, Senator HeInz, that all land developers, 
coin dealers, discount merchants, and investment brokers should .be 
painted with the same brush as those whom we have deal,t wlth 
and prosecuted. But I would again subscribe to the observatIOns of 
Chief Fletcher and yourself that the public must be wary, must ask 
questions and must take every step that is available to t~~m to 
determin~ who they are doing business with and how legItimate 
they are, . d 'th th 

I believe that the law enforcement agencIes. charge WI . e 
responsibility of investigatin&" th~ fraud of. WhICh we are talkmg 
about are doing an outstandIng Job, and WIsh to as~ure y~u that 
the office of the U.S. attorney has in the past and WIll continue to 
vigorously prosecute those who would victimize the elderly of our 
communities. . 

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before your commIttee. 
Senator HEINZ. Attorney O'IvIalley, thank you ,very much for 

some excellent testimony. Let me ask you two questIOns. . 
In your experience, are there any particular gr.oups or categones 

or types of elderly who seem to be more s~sceptI~le to schemes ?f 
swindlers to illegally and fraudulently acqUIre thelr money or thelr 
property? . 

Mr. O'MALLEY. In my judgment, Senator Hemz, probably the 
class or group of people who are most susceptible ::r~, generan~, 
elderly widows. I t.h!nk that pro~abl~ the reason for It IS that thelr 
primary responsibIlIty for years In hfe has been to be mothers and 
homemakers, and when they are unfor~unate e!l0ug~ to be?ome. 
widowed they are not equipped to deal WIth the fmancial affaIrs of 
not only 'themselves but their families. .. 

I think that because of that, they are more suscephble to bemg 
victimized by the swindler, and we have seen that repeatedly here 
in our district and I am sure throughout the country. . . 

Senator HEINZ. Is there any way in which other Federal lnvestI­
gating agencies, be it the Postal S~rvice or the FBI,. or any o~he~ 
cooperative law enforcement agenCIes, could do a still better Job. 
You said you thought they were doing a fine job. Is there any room 
for improvement? . ". 

Mr. O'MALLEY. Well, certamly, Senator HeInz, there IS room for 
improvement. . 

I honestly do not believe it is because of ~he q~aht~ of work. that 
is being performed by all of the Federal InvestIgatIve agenCles. I 
have, very candidly, the greatest respect. for each and every Feder-
al investigative agency. . 

They could be doing more if they had more manpower aVaIl.able 
to them, obviously, and if they had greater resources. C~rtalnly, 
that has to be balanced with President Reagan s approach from the 
standpoint of the budget cuts that obviously are also very neces­
sary. 
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I cB;n B;ssure you that not only are the postal inspectors here in 
our dIstrict ~xtremely active in this area, but our experience has 
demonstratea that the F~I, the. Se?ret Service, the Treasury De­
partn:ent~ and all of the ll1vesbgatIve agencies are doing an out­
~tandI?g J?b and, where appropriate, doing an excellent job in joint 
InvestwatlOns, . so that one agency is not attempting to steal the 
show, If you ~Ill, from the standpoint of an investigation. They do 
an. excellent Job of cooperating among themselves and with our offIce. 

Senator HEINZ. ~ell, thank you very much, Attorney O'Malley. 
Ms. Knauer, ChIef Fletcher, and Attorney O'Malley you have 

been an outstan~ing pan.el of witnesses. I think that 'the people 
who have seen thI? and WIll read about this will be much wiser and 
much more effectIvely on guard. As a result the public will be 
better pr?tected beca.use of th~ t~me and effOl:t you have' put into 
your testImony and 111tO the 111SIghts you have given us all here 
today. I thank you very sincerely. 

I extend that thanks not only personally, but on behalf of all the 
~embers ?f th.e Special Committee on Aging, who are equally 
111terested 111 thIS subject. Thank you very much. 

Mr. O'MALLEY. Thank you, Senator. [Applause.] 
Senator HEINZ. The next witness is Hap Seiders. Would he please appear? 
Mr. Seiders, would you state your name, please? 

STATEMENT OF HAP A. SEIDERS. ACCOMPANIED BY HARRY 
MONTVILLE AND DAVID SICCH, FEDERAL MARSHALS HAR-
RISBURG, PA. ' " 

Mr. SEIDERS. I am Hap Seiders. 
Senator HEINZ. Would the gentlemen on either side of Mr 

Seiders please introduce themselves? . 
Mr. MON'rvILLE .. My name is Harry Montville; I am a Federal 

marshal from Harl'lsburg. 
Mr; SICCH. My name is Dave Sicch; I am a Federal marshal from Harl'lsburg . 

. Senator HEINZ. Mr. Seiders, I am going to ask you some ques-
bons for the record. What is your age? 

Mr. SEIDERS. My age is 28. 
Senator HEINZ. Where were you born? 
Mr. SEIDERS. I was born in Harrisburg. 
Senator HEINZ. Are you a convicted felon? 
Mr. SEIDERS. Yes, I am. 
~enator HEINZ. Are you testifying here today completely volun­tal'lly? 
Mr. SEIDERS. Yes, I am. 
Senf:ltor HEINZ. Is it true that our only agreement with you here 

today IS t?at at the. end of your testimony, we will send to your file 
a letter SImply statll1g that you have cooperated with this commit­tee? 

Mr. SEIDERS. That is correct. 
S~nator HEINZ, No other deals have been made for your testimo­ny; IS that true? 
Mr. SEIDERS. That is true. 
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Senator HEINZ. Would you please tell us a little about where you 
went to school and what you studied? . . 

Mr. SEIDERS. Well, I was raised in New Bloomfield, whIch I~ a 
rural area up in Perry County, and I att~nded West :t:erry HIgh 
School. For the most part, after about the sIxth grade, I Just.sort of 
coasted through the rest of school with, you know, really lIttle or 
no interest in the academic studies. 

Upon graduation, I finally sort of g~t things together for the 
future and I attended computer programmg school and subsequent-
ly became a computer programer. . . . 

Senator HEINZ. You were arrested, detamed, and adJudIcated as 
a juvenile delinquent? . 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes, I was adjudicated as-well, I. was mca~cerat~d 
for about 10 months when I was 16 years old on Just some Juvemle 
charges, such as burglary, and so forth.. . 

Senator HEINZ. What kinds of people dId you meet whIle you 
were in detention or incarcerated? What did you le.arn there? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Well, when I was incarcerated, as I ~aId, I. ",:as a 
country boy, more or less, and I was incarcerated WIth cnmInals 
from pretty much all over Pennsylvania. Most of them were from 
the city, like from Philadelphia, and so fo~th. You ~now, I was 
living in a much more criminal element whIle I w.as mcarc~rated. 

Senator HEINZ. How many burglaries were you Involved m as a 
youth? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Over a period of a couple of years, I probably 
committed about 50 burglaries, or so, some of them bemg very 
small. . l' h 

Senator HEINZ. Were these burglaries agamst peop e somes or 
against businesses? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Strictly against businesses.. . . . 
Senator HEINZ. After leaving the correctIOns faCIlIty, d~d. you, 

sometime later, get married, have a child, and pursue a legItImate 
career as a computer specialist? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes, that is correct, right after I ~raduated from 
12th grade. One thing incarceration did for me, It got me more 
interested in my academic studies at school to sort of prepare for 
the future although I think that the stage I went through as a 
burglar, o~ whatever, was something I may have grown out of 
anyway. . b' d 

In later years, my trustworthiness in .the COI~ USIness, ~n so 
forth, was greatly respected, and many tIme~ I dId deals of $50,000 
or $100,000 just on my word, without any SIgned contract or any­
thing. 

Senator HEINZ. Approximately how much money were you 
making as a computer specialist? 

Mr. SEIDERS. When I started out as a computer. trainee, my take-
home salary was $77 a week, which was, I guess,. In 1972. . 

Senator HEINZ. Did you at that time have a hobby of collectmg 
rare coins? , 

Mr SEIDERS. Yes' I collected rare coins since I was about 8 years 
old ~nd although ~y finances were extremely limited, I did read, 
on 'occasion, about them and I was able to afford a very small 
collection. 
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Senator HEINZ. Did you have a legitimate business involving 
coins? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes; while I was a computer programer, my knowl­
edge of business grew, and I was eventually promoted to a systems 
analyst, and then I was director of data processing for a small firm. 
Of course, I was in contact with all aspects of how business oper­
ates, and so forth, which can be a little mysterious if you do not 
know about it. 

From the experience I gained there, I was dealing coins part 
time a little bit. I worked in computers for about 2 years, and I saw 
that I was making $50 or $100 a week, part time, in coins. From 
the experience I gained, I knew how to operate a business, and so 
forth, so I finally got the courage to give up my job and get out on 
my own in business. 

Senator HEINZ. And that was because you saw that your legiti­
mate coin business was becoming or could become more profitable 
than what you were earning'? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes, that is absolutely right; yes. 
Senator HEINZ. While working in coins, did you become acquaint­

ed with counterfeit coin dealers? 
Mr. SEIDERS. Yes; about a year or so after I was in business full 

time, I found that several coin dealers which I dealt with handled 
counterfeit coins. 

Senator HEINZ. Can you explain how you got involved with coun­
terfeit coins and what motivaied you? 

Mr. SEIDlms. W'ell, the motivation at that time was to increase 
my profit, obviously. I was, you know, sort of apprehensive about 
swindling anybody like that at the time. Of course, I was inexperi­
enced and did not know how people would react to knowing that 
they got a counterfeit coin. 

But at that time, I sort of justified it because I felt that I was 
only swindling the wealthy, and so forth, because usually coins is 
an area of collecting or entertainment. And I felt that people had 
the money to put into that; that it was, in fact, extra money which, 
you know, they would lose elsewhere, or whatever. 

Senator HEINZ. You did not feel any guilt about what you were 
doing? 

Mr. SEIDERS. I think initially I felt guilt, but then it took me a 
few months to justify in myself that I was not really hurting 
anyone and that it was not, in fact, a crime. You know, I equated it 
with many things. For instance, if I bought a new car, as soon as I 
drove it off the lot it was worth half the price; I figured I was 
getting swindled there equ.'llly as these people were getting swin­
dled, and the same way with the chunk of money they take out of 
your paycheck, and so forth. 

Of course, taxes are necessary, bui I equated it with that, and 
finally justified it to myself that it was the right thing to do, along 
with many of my competitors in the coin business who were doing 
it. 

Senator HEINZ. In 1978, at the height of your business, how 
much did you gross? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Our gross income in 1978 was about $3 million. 
Senator HEINZ. $8 million? 
Mr. SEIDERS. Yes. 
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Senator HEINZ. Can you identify these coins, please? Are those 
the ones that you used? 1 •• 

Mr. SEIDERS. These are certain coins which I dId deal m .. 
Senator HEINZ. And is this the ad that you used WIth those 
. ? 2 

COIns. d' t '1 I Mr. SEIDERS. Yes; around 1976, I started a Irec mal -. ac-
quired a mailing list through advertisements, an~ ~ start~d. a dlre~t 
mailing which I mailed out, because my advertIsIng prIVIleges In 
the coin journals had been suspended. . 

Senator HEINZ. So, between 1976 and 1978, you bUIlt up a $3-
million-a-year business? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes. 
Senator HEINZ. What did you do wit?- ~ll that m<;mey? . 
Mr. SEIDERS. Well, obviously, $3 mIlllOn gross IS a lot dIfferent 

than $3 million net profit. A lot of it went for--
Senator HEINZ. What was your net profit? . 
Mr. SEIDERS. It is really pretty hard for me to say; possIbly, you 

know, several hundred thousand dollars, I guess. 
Senator HEINZ. And you spent that money, I presume? . . 
Mr. SEIDERS. Yes; I reinvested it. I lost a lot of money m ~arIous 

investments which I made later, such as the stock market. I mvest­
ed it in other very small businesses-restaurants, and so forth­
and, you know, I lost a lot of money. myself. Of course, legal fees 
and litigation ate up a large chunk of It. 

Senator HEINZ. You mentioned a minute ago that you had be~n 
banned from advertising in certain magazines. I understand that. m 
1975, your business was so good that you could not keep .uP WIth 
orders and that national magazines banned your advertIsmg. Is 
that correct? .. 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes, they banned my advertIsmg. For th~ most part, 
you know, the coin publications are very reputable and I~ a cu~tom­
er complains to them, they will, you know, thoroughly mvestI&,ate 
the complaint. I had been getting numerous nun:bers of complalI;tts 
because, for one thing, there were some .compiaints on th~ q~a~Ity 
of my merchandise. But a bigger complaInt was slowness.m fIllmg 
the orders because I was grossly understaffed and the busmess had 
expanded faster than I had anticipated. I ju~t could not keep.up 
with my orders and I started getting complamts for slow serVIce. 

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Seiders, you clearly have been very expert at 
what you do. You have been very successful in these fraudulent 
schemes involving counterfeit coins, and r suspect you have learned 
a lot about the people that have done business with .you. 

r would like to ask you to what extent yo'';! fmd the elderly 
different or special or easy marks for the con artIst? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Well, for one thing, the elderly usually have some 
money somewhere; either he has bought a house 20 or 30 years ago 
that has appreciated tremendously, or a spouse ~as. pa~sed away 
and he has collected insurance on that or cashed m lIfe msurance, 
or what have you. . . 

The elderly are not. accustomed to spending or u:~vestm&, a lot of 
money throughout their lives, and then they come mto t.hlS money 

I Retained in committee files. 
2 Retained in committee files. 
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toward the end of their lives and some fast-talking con artist will 
swindle them out of ~t. because they have very limited, if any, 
business experience. 

I do not know what the main reasons are; possibly they want to 
do something or they want to buy something for their children or 
their grandchildren. And, you know, subsequently they are an easy 
target. 

Senator HEINZ. With your experience, looking at it from the 
standpoint of the elderly citizen, what would you recommend be 
done to fight the kind of fraudulent schemes that you were in­
volved in? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Well, overall, not just for the elderly, the biggest 
factor that I found that made it easy to swindle people was the 
emotion of greed. Usually, greed blinded their commonsense. 

For instance, if I could expand a little bit here, I used to run 
what is known as a mail bid sale; I would list coins and the 
customers would bid on them. A lot of them would be anticipating 
getting a bargain, so they would bid below the wholesale price, or 
whatever. And then I would invoice them and they would get an 
invoice for their successful bids. 

These people were so blinded by greed that they just could not 
get their money to me fast enough. I would have people call me up 
and wire me money and make sure that it was not a mistake; you 
know, they just wanted to get the money in as fast as possible. 

So, greed is the biggest factor, and I do not know how that can be 
helped at all. Also, I used to change my name a lot. After I would 
get a lot of complaints and dissatisfied customers with one compa­
ny, I would hire a front to advertise for me or send out another 
mailer. These exact same customers that had been swindled 
through me would be swindled by them, and then a few months 
later, they would be swindled by someone else. They just could not 
seem to learn. 

But probably the best thing to do is just for the person to really 
take his time and analyze the deal. Today, there are so many 
consumer protection agencies available where a person can seek 
sufficient advice before closing on a deal; I think that in just about 
any area that a person would make a deal in, he can seek profes­
sional advice for a nominal sum of money. That is something that 
should be done. 

A lot of times, the con artist will try to speed things up, forcing 
the person to make a decision before he or she has a chance to seek 
professional advice. And when you are dealing in subjective mar­
kets, such as coins, or anything like that-, real estate, diamonds, 
and investment-you know, there is no fixed price set and a lot of 
times, 10 different people will have 10 different opinions on the 
price of a coin. 

As a matter of fact, I recently wrote a book, which will be 
released this January, on how r became financially independent 
through subjective markets like that. 

Senator HEINZ. You remain quite enterprising. [Laughter.] 
Let me ask you this. There is in the plastic envelope there a 1799 

silver dollar. To give people some idea, first, of what kind of attrac­
tiveness a fraudulent coin may involve, how much was the whole-
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sale value, or at least was the wholesale value, at the time of that 
mail order circular? 

At the time you were involved with it, what was the wholesale 
value of that silver dollar? 

Mr. SEIDERS. As counterfeit or as genuine? . ? 
Senator HEINZ. As genuine. You were selling them as genUIne. 
Mr. SEIDERS. Yes; as genuine, this coin was worth around $5,000, 

if the coin was genuine. 
Senator HEINZ. Now what did you offer it for sale as? 
Mr. SEIDERS. Well, ~gain, I had the mail bid sheet, .where ~eople 

would submit bids on it. Now, a guy might see the COIn and fIgure, 
"Well, it is worth about $5,000; I will bid $4,000 on it and try to 
make a grand," you know. 

So, he submits a bid for $4,000. . . 
Senator HEINZ. So, someone mIght send m $4,000; you would 

accept his bid. . . 
Mr. SEIDERS. Right; I would accept hIS bId.. . 
Senator HEINZ. And he would think he was makmg $1,000, whIch 

is called easy money. . . 
Mr. SEIDERS. Absolutely. That is, again, the greed commg mto 

play there. .. .. ... 
Senator HEINZ. Now, the COIn Itself IS qUIte convlncmg; It looks 

rather well-made. It has tarnished a little bit; it has turned several 
colors. 

Mr. SEIDERS. Well, I artificially did that myse.lf. I also had tech­
niques to make a coin appear any way I wanted It to. 

Senator HEINZ. How much did it cost you to acquire the counter-
feit coin? . 

Mr SEIDERS. These normally went for about $100 apIece. 
Se~ator HEINZ. So you could acquire a coin in this instance for 

$100. Its wholesale v~lue was $5,000; you might sell it for $3,000 or 
~4,000, and the rest would be profit. 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes, that is correct. 
Senator HEINZ. Let me ask, how long is your term, and how 

much time do you have left? 
Mr. SEIDERS. Well, I was sentenced to 10 years initially, ~nd ~he 

parole board has told me to do 6 years on it. I have 2 years m, WIth 
4 years left. You know, for a crime that really did not hurt any­
body, I do not see how they can justify my ~oing another 4 yea~s: It 
certainly is not going to enhance my capaCIty to lead a law-abldmg 
life. 

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Seiders, I am not sure that I would agree 
with you that taking in $3 million a year fraudulently does not 
hurt people. 

Mr. SEIDERS. Well, I was speaking as OppOSe!d to violent acts, 
which I have seen many of in prison. 

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Seiders, thank you for your testimony. 
Mr. SEIDERS. You are welcome. 
Senator HEINZ. You are excused. 
Our next panel, if they would please come. forward, is atto~ney 

general for the Commonwealth, Hon. L~roy ZImmerm~n; the dIrec­
tor of the bureau of consumer protectIOn, Terry Lazm; the secre­
tary of the Pennsylvania Department on Aging, Gorham L. Black, 
Jr.; and Laurence H. Brown, who is chief of the economic crime 
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unit in the Philadelphia district attorney's office, and he is also 
appearing, in particular, as the director of the National Association 
of District Attorneys' economic crime project. 

I know that the attorney general has some other commitments 
this afternoon. I am going to ask him to testify and answer ques­
tions. Then he may be excused and we will proceed with the rest of 
the panel. He is going to put a lot of people in jail this afternoon. 

Mr. Attorney General, I want to say something about you. I do 
not know of anybody who has a more distinguished record in public 
service law enforcement than you. 

You have been district attorney for Dauphin County-this is 
your home county, we all know-for 16 years, four terms. I do not 
know; there may be somebody sometime to rival that record, but I 
do not know of anybody. You also have what I think is the well­
deserved and extremely high honor of being the first elected attor­
ney general of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, and I welcome 
you here as an absolutely distinguished public se~vant ~nd. as 
someone I have known, respected, and have had a frIendshIp WIth 
for many years. 

STATEMENT OF LEROY S. ZIMMERMAN, HARRISBURG, PA., 
ATTORNEY GENERAL, COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA 

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Thank you, Senator; thank you for those kind 
words and that very generous introduction. I thank you for the 
invitation to be here this afternoon on what I know you feel is a 
very important-and I share your concern-a very important sub­
ject. 

As the first elected attorney general of Pennsylvania, I welcome 
the opportunity to testify at this hearing and to benefit from the 
testimony of others as it relates to the victimization of our elderly 
citizens. 

On January 20, 1981, I took the oath of office as our Common­
wealth's first elected attorney general. The privilege of serving 
carries with it the responsibility and rare opportunity to build, 
shape, and define a new office in Pennsylvania State government. 

The office of attorney general is the major law enforcement arm 
of this Commonwealth. In shaping the new office of attorney gener­
al, I want to insure that our senior citizens, who are often least 
able to protect themselves, are not overlooked in the quest to 
provide public protection. 

In my former position as district attorney for Dauphin County, 
referred to by our distinguished Senator, John Heinz, I served for 
16 years and I observed firsthand the devastating effects of violent 
crime and economic frauds perpetrated against our senior citizen 
population. 

My office aggressively prosecuted cases against those who preyed 
upon the vulnerable and against those who utilized force and vio­
lenr:e to commit the biggest crime of all-the imprisonment of our 
elderly within their own homes. 

Today, the elderly are immobilized by fear; they have been 
driven into hiding. They are afraid to leave their homes, terrorized 
by news accounts of muggings and physical assaults. Likewise, they 
are afraid to stay confined in their homes, horrified by the real 
possibility of burglaries and rapes. 

~-- ~--~ ~----
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Compounding the plight of the elderly further are the more 
subtle crimes-the ones less easily detected even by the victims, 
but nonetheless stunning in their ip-lpact and aftermath. 

While the majority of businesses are legitimate and attempt to 
accommodate the elderly consumer, everyday senior citizens are 
victimized by unscrupulous individuals who utilize a variety of 
ingenious pitches to separate the elderly from their social security 
and hard-earned pension checks. 

The myriad of possibilities for frauds against the elderly is limit­
less, be it phony work-at-home schemes or high-pressure door-to­
door salesmen selling home repair services which are never per­
formed; be it the fake charities which sell lightbulbs over the 
telephone to raise money for the blind, or the mail order health 
insurance companies who attempt to sell worthless policies as sup­
plements to medicare plans. 

The packaging of the scam will vary, but the con is always the 
same. Because of their isolation, the elderly are the least likely to 
obtain relief from the misdeeds perpetrated against them. They 
often do not know to whom they can turn for advice, for legal 
representation or for protection. 

When confronted with the stress and strain of fighting for their 
rights in court, they often choose the course of least resistance­
silence, for fear of further retaliation. 

In molding the office of attorney general, I stand firmly commit­
ted to the eradication of crimes against the elderly, both violent 
and economic. While my office of criminal law stands ready to 
work with prosecutors and police to protect our senior citizens in 
fighting crimes of violence, our bureau of consumer protection 
stands firm as a watchdog of the marketplace. 

Each year, the bureau of consumer protection handles more than 
20,000 complaints of unfair business practices. Approximately one­
fifth of all complaints are received from consumers over the age of 
60. 

Faced with this sizable outcry for help from our elderly, I have 
made the bureau of consumer protection a priority of my new 
administration. Just as the elderly have been targeted as an easy 
mark, the bureau has targeted those elements of the business 
community who would bleed the elderly, often without their knowl­
edge. 

The bureau will continue to sound the alarm on consumer fraud 
by educating our elderly consumers and arming them with a valua­
ble weapon-knowledge of their rights. 

Today, with me, I am pleased to present the director of the 
bureau of consumer protection in the office of the attorney general 
of Pennsylvania, Terry Lazin. Ms. Lazin is hen~ and will testify, 
and will answer specific questions that you may wish to ask, Sena­
tor, or which ma.y be directed to her from others. 

Thank you for this opportunity to appear and to testify. I share 
your concern, that you have demonstrated ably, about all of the 
problems that deal with our senior citizens. Specifically, in my 
responsibility as attorney general and as the chief law enforcement 
officer of this Commonwealth, I share your responsibility in fight­
ing economic crime as it affects our elderly citizens. 
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Senator HEINZ. Mr. Attorney General, before you leave which I 
understand you will be doing--- ' 

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. I would be happy to answer some questions. 
. Senator HEINZ. Let me ask you one, or at the most, two ques­

tIons. 
There h~ve, in recent years, been a number of initiatives suggest­

ed for actlOn by the Congress for the compensation of vIctims of 
violent crimes. An argument for diminished Federal involvement 
in this area is that most criminal offenses committed against the 
elderly are State and local rather than Federal offenses, and there­
fore should be handled or, if you will, funded through State and 
local governments. 

N ow, I want to ask you since you are here-and I know I did not 
tell you I was going to ask you this question-but I would like to 
kn~w whether. you agree with that assessment or whether you 
belIeve there IS a need for increased Federal initiatives in this 
area. 

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. ! think that there is a continuing need for 
Federal help in this area. I share the philosophy of many of my 
colleagues, attorneys general throughout the Nation in demon­
strating and articulating the need to the local governm~nts and the 
State governments through the block grant concept, together with 
other areas of funding that I think are being considered now. 

I think that the criL?e .victim compensation plan has had, in 
some areas, a slow begInnIng and development in the States. At 
the present time, I call your attention to the fact that under the 
~ew Com~onwealth Attorney's Act, the responsibility is no longer 
III the offIce of attorney general in Penr:sylvania' it has been 
shifted by this new legislation. ' 

But I think that we can address this problem more readily at the 
State level, but I think we continue to require the assistance of the 
Federal Government as we begin to build this program and to 
escalate it to a point where it can be more meaningful. 

I think that victims of crime have been the forgotten persons in 
the whole equation. We have talked about the rights of defendants, 
and we have gone far, and properly so, in protecting those rights. 
The balance has shifted a bit too far the other way. 

We hav~ talked about improving the progress of law enforce­
ment-polIce, prosecutors, and the courts. But the victim once 
a.gain, too frequently, has been the forgotten person in that' equa­
tIon. 
~enat?r H~INZ. Mr. Attorney General, this fall, the Aging Com­

mIttee IS g~Ill9. to follow up on its involvement with Attorney 
General SmIth s Task Force on Violent Crime. Crime as we all 
~now, is on the rise. We will be digging in some depth into the 
Issues as they affect the elderly and what we can do further in the 
area of violent crime. 

I alert you to that now because if you are free, I have the feeling 
you would be an. outstanding witness in that regard, and you 
clearly have a varIety of very good and thoughtful ideas and obser­
va~ions that I think would enrich the committee. So, I want to 
b,nng that to your attention and extend to you an invitation at this 
time. 

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Thank you. 
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Senator HEINZ. Let me ask you one last question, if I may, which 
is about your familiarity with the crime victims compensation 
board here in Pennsylvania. If you have had a chance now after 
these several months to be familiar with it, to what extent has it 
been successful in its work? 

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Senator, the Commonwealth Attorney's Act has 
taken from my jurisdiction directly any involvement in crime 
victim management or administration. 

I think, frankly, as a prosecutor and district attorney for 16 
years, in the last few years where we had the act in existence I 
found that one of the problems was a rellLctance on the part of 
some of our law enforcement agencies to utilize the act, and some­
times an unawareness on the part of citizens thfl.t the act was there 
and available. 

I know that Terry shares my concern in this area, and that to 
the extent we can make people better aware of the availability of 
this kind of help-and when I say people, I am talking about the 
wide spectrum, and the law enforcement community as well-I 
think we have a responsibility to do that, even though in Pennsyl­
vania the direct responsibility is no longer the attorney general's. 

In closing, Senator, let me say that the 6 or 7 months that I have 
been attorney general have been some very challenging and inter­
esting times for me, and frustrating as well. But in putting into 
place this foundation, this new Office of the Attorney General of 
Pennsylvania, I am committed to placing in that foundation a 
strong commitment and concern at fighting violent and economic 
crime against our elderly, so that as I leave the office, my succes­
sors can pick up the thread and carry it where they must. 

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Attorney General, I compliment you on the 
work you do; it is outstanding. Thank you for being with us. 

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Thank you, Senator. [Applause.] 
Senator HEINZ. Ms. Lazin, you have been introduced not once, 

but twice. 

STATEMENT OF TERRY W. LAZIN, HARRISBURG, PA., DIREC­
TOR, BUREAU OF CONSUMER PROTEC'l'ION, OFFICE OF AT· 
TORNEY GENERAL, COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA 

Ms. LAZIN. I will make it three times. My name is Terry Lazin. 
As the attorney general just noted, I am the director of the Bureau 
of Consumer Protection, which is part of the office of the attorney 
general. 

In that capacity over the last 2 years, I have been an eyewitness 
on a daily basis to the limitless varieties of consumer frauds being 
perpetrated against our elderly citizens. Each year the bureau 
receives more than 5,000 outcries for assistance from elderly citi­
zens who have been the subject of economic crime. 

However, even this statistic is not reflective of the true scope of 
frauds against the elderly. It is estimated that only about 5 percent 
of elderly consumers who are ripped off never complain to a gov­
ernmental agency. In large part, this reluctance can be attributed 
to a fear of retaliation. Unfortunately, this is just the kind of 
passivity that businesses bank on, literally, when they target the 
elderly. 

.. 
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One ingredient .in th~ fo.rmul~ for fraud which makes the elderly 
the per.feet. I?rc.y IS theIr IsolatIOn and immobility. The older con­
sumer IS. a sIttmg d~ck for door-to-door salesmen and contractors, 
who e?tIce them wIth promises of special or discount prices on 
home Imp~ovements, basement vyaterproofing, and roof repairs. 
~he tYPIcal scam works as follows. The contractor checks the 

obItuary ~ol~mns for victims, usually widows. They visit the con­
sumer, pOlntmg out s?me defect which requires immediate repair. 
The cont~actor then eIther demands a substantial downpayment or 
paym~nt In fu~l before the work is begun. 

TYPICally, ~Ither the co:r:trac~or never p~rforms the job, uses 
s~oddy matenals, performs Infenor work, or Just totally skips town 
wIth the ?o~sumer'~ ~oney. A ?ase ~n point which I thought you 
~oul~ be In~erested In IS Katherme FInnan. She is 85 years old; she 
lIves I~ PlaIns, Pa. Her. compl!3-int. was submitted to my bureau by 
a COUSIn because Mrs. FInnan IS blInd and recently widowed 

On JUly 7, Mrs. Finnan was at home; she was home alo~e. 'rwo 
men came to he: door and the men told her that they just hap­
pened to be paSSIng by her house and they saw water leaking out 
of her basement. ~he men offered to coat the interior and exterior 
basemen~ walls wIth an asphalt substance to solve this problem. 

Mrs. FInnan believed them; she agreed. Three hours later, they 
came back, k?ocke~ on t~e door, said they had finished the job and 
gave her. a bIll. BeIng blInd, she could not read the bill; she asked 
them to Inform ,~er of how much it was, and they said, "That will 
be $8.00, please. She was ~hocked; she was alarmed at the price. 
She told. them s~e was bhnd; she could not write out a check. 
, She saId she dI~ not have any cash, especially $800 worth. So, 

they offered to w~Ite a check for her and have her sign her name. 
S~e agreed to thIS; she let them write out the check. Frankly, I 
thInk. she was deathly afraid of them and what they might do if 
she dId not agree. 

Before le~ving, they asked her not to tell anybody else how much 
she had pard, because they had kind of given her a discount and 
they did not wa.nt their other customers to be angry with them. 
She agreed to thIS. 

A few days later, a township inspector came to her house looked 
at the job, and said, "Hey, lady, only one of your four b~sement 
wal~s. have been yvaterproofed, and they did a lousy job at that, in 
addItIOn to chargmg ,You a~l a~solute.ly exorbitant price." 

We are currently ~nvestIgatIng thIs case. We run up against this 
saIP:e MO-.phony lIcense tags, no phone numbers, no place of 
busmess. ThIs poor woman was only fortunate in one respect--her 
check. was cash~d for $800; it could have been a lot more . 

WhIle. Mrs. Fmnan :vas hit in ~er ho~e by the phony contractor, 
others lIke her are hIt on a dally basIs outside their home. The 
elderly consumer who can escape the residence is still a walking 
target for the unscrupulous business. 
~~t me add, Senator, that lest anything I say here today be 

~I~Interpreted, the :z:najority of businesses really try to do a good 
Job, they try and aSSIst the .elderly. But you do have the unscrupu­
lous people out there that glVe a bad name to the entire industry. I 
am a lawyer; I know there are bad lawyers out there. But I do 
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want to note that the majority of businesses do try and do an 
ethical job. 

One characteristic which makes the elderly attractive prey is 
their susceptibility to diminishing health. They make decisions 
every single day that are shrouded in misrepresentations which 
affect their medical well-being. 

One area that I have come in contact with in terms of fading 
health is the sale of hearing aids. The Bureau of Consumer Protec­
tion has handled numerous cases where senior citizens purchased 
hearing aids only to find out that the hearing aid malfunctioned, 
was more costly than originally was cited to the consumer, or after 
the time of the sale they find out that the hearing aid was not even 
necessary at all. 

West Ear Electronics, a Pittsburgh hearing aid firm that we 
went after, sold hearing aids on a trial basis. Unfortunately, in 
theh ads they forgot to disclose to consumers that the trial basis 
carried with it a significant fee that the consumer was obligated to 
pay once they used it. 

We took legal action against that firm and we had them stop 
their false advertising. 

Another firm, Better Hearir.·g Aids of Johnsonburg, Pa., tried a 
different approach. Last year, VEe took legal action against the 
owner of that firm for selling elderly r:onsumers two hearing aids­
one for each ear. We brought in expert t~stimony that proved that 
in almost all of the cases, there was absolutely no benefit whatso­
ever to the second hearing aid which had been sold to the con­
sumers. 

Unfortunately, Pennsylvania law encourages the victimization of 
older citizens with hearing problems by providing a loophole in our 
law, and that allows for the consumer to waive a medical diagnosis. 
Thus, many citizens trying to save a. few pennies will bypass their 
physician and put their faith and their dollars completely in the 
trust of walk-in hearing aid centers. 

We stand completely committed to exposing the exploitation of 
our senior citizens and strictly enforcing those laws that are al­
ready on the books. In the last year alone, the Bureau of Consumer 
Protection has brought 20 legal actions against drug chains and 
pharmacies for violating the Pennsylvania generic drug law. 

By law, pharmacists are required to affirmatively offer a cheaper 
generic substitute to consumers whose doctors permit, right on the 
prescription blank, such a substitution. What we found instead, 
however, was that many pharmacists not only failed to disclose this 
option to consumers, but they were switching consumers. They 
were. selling them a generic without their knowledge, they were 
labelmg them as a brand-name drug, and then they were charging 
the brand-name price. 

This winds up with the elderly paying as much as 10 times more 
than they should have been paying under the law. In fact, the FTC 
recently came out with a study saying that if generics were more 
widely used on a nationwide basis and State laws were observed, it 
would save consumers $400 million per year just frOtij drugs alone. 

Last year, in another scheme to bilk th6 elderly, v{e went after 
an Erie County cemetery; we recovered $70,000. Their game was to 
sell grave markers, monuments, and cemetery plots to senjor citi-
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zens, and then unfortunately they never provided the grave mark­
ers, the monuments, or anything else that. was bought. We put 
them out of business, ~nd that is the end of that cemetery. 

We have seen all kInds of scams with all kinds of twists. Last 
year, we filed legal actions against two different firms that sold 
hospital beds. Their game was to sell hospital beds to elderly con­
sumers who would pay for them and the beds were never delivered. 

We also halt~d the false filing and advertising practices of an 
ambulance servIC~. And then one of the. ones that was just amazing 
to me was a dentist t~at we went after In Allentown. His game was 
that he. would advertIse the sale of dentures at very alluring prices. 
When, In fact, the consumers would come into his office he would 
take an impression of their teeth. ' 

Unfortunately, as soon as the consumer left his office he would 
throw the impression away. Instead, in his top desk dra~er he had 
three sets of dentures. The next time the consumer came hack in 
he would try the first set in their mouth and it obviously would not 
work; he would t~en try t~e second set, and then the third set. 

He would say, Well, ObVIOusly, we need to make some adjust­
ments here." The only adjustment that, in fact occurred was the 
a~justment of the~r bill, which kept getting high~r, and hjgher, and 
hIg~er. By t?e time the consumer figured out they were never 
gettmg a sUItable set of dentures from this man he refused to 
make any refunds. We have since, after 2 years, g~tten his license 
revoked through the Department of State. 

While. the bureau ~as, ~~rough leg.al. ~ro.cess, eliminated many 
frauds dIrected ~t ~enIOr cItizens, the mItIatIOn of legal action on a 
ca~e-~y-case baSIS IS ~ very slow, non comprehensive process. As I 
saId, In the last case It took 2 years just to get the license revoked 
of one dentist. 

At b~st, vye can only aim at.leg~l actions which will put people 
on nO~lCe-in fact, put an entIre Industry on notice-that we are 
not gomg to tolerate this kind of crime against the elderly. 
. My bureau ~as also been very active in terms of consumer educa­

tIon and publIc awareness. We have done radio shows TV shows 
~e have literature dire.ctly geared toward the elderly, ~nd are no~ 
In the process of plannm~ a progra~ to try and train the people at 
the .a~ea .agenples on agIng to traIn other people on preventive 
medICme In thIS area. 
.~enator, I will just .close by saying t~at I will be happy to work 

WIth you to try and Implement anythmg that comes out of these 
hearings today which will. help me do my job in a better way. 
~enator ?EINZ. Ms. Lazln,. thank you. It sounds like you are 

domg your Job very, very well mdeed. 
LGt mb at this point say that by unanimous consent the testi­

mony of Peggy Adams, the director of the Bucks C~unty, Pa. 
Departm~nt of Consu.mer Prote9tion, will be placed in the record: 
The tes.tImony contains. many ~nteresting and thoughtful recom­
men4atIOns; some very Illustrahve examples of some of the kinds 
?f thmgs that have been found to be going on in Bucks County, and 
It appears to be a very helpful addendum to our hearing record. 

I than~ Ms. Adams for that testimony; it fits quite properly with 
your testImony, Ms. Lazm. 

[The statement of Ms. Adams follows:] 
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STATEMENT OF PEGGY H. ADAMS 

Senator Heinz, I commend you and your committee for holding this hearing on 
the important issue of "Frauds Against the Elderly." This issue is a serious one, and 
one in which my staff and I feel more education and stiffer penalties and laws are 
needed. This is especially true as our population over 60 years of age is increasing 
in numbers and becoming a higher percentage of our society than ever before. 
Inflat10n and higher unemployment are also increasing ai an unprecedented rate 
thereby creating an atmosphere for fraud to flourish as never before. 

My name is Peggy H. Adams. I am the director of Bucks County, Pa., Department 
of Consumer Protection (BCCP) and chief sealer of weights and measures. There are 
about 480,000 residents in Bucks County. Over 50,000 people are 60 years or older. 
One-tenth of this popUlation lives on income less thall $3,403 a year. 

Last year, my agency received over 40,000 inquiries, over 4,000 written and 
telephone complaints. We resolve or nnd unjustified about 85 percent of the c?m­
plaints that are filed. We saved $720,000 for Bucks Cou~ty consum~rs on complamts 
that we resolved and could set a monetary value. ThIS does not lIlclude the hun­
dreds of dollars we saved residents on legal services. The Bucks County commission­
ers have charged us to see that all residents receive a fair bargain. We are to 
educate, mediate, and investigate all complaints sent to our office. 

We do not ask the age of a resident who files a complaint, but from our research, 
we believe that 40 percent of our cases and calls are from senior citizens. According 
to our records and from our work with senior citizens, we list the fraudulent areas 
in the following order: 

(1) Home improvement swindles which occur because the elderly do not have the 
strength to do repairs. This includes door-to-door sales techniques, verbal contracts, 
vague written contracts, poor workmanshi;;:>, and jobs that do not even begin and are 
clear theft by deception problems. 

(2) Mail order which includes work-at-home schemes, medical cures and devices, 
unordered merchandise, mail drops, etc. 

(3) Medical insurance and devices which includes the medigap insurance; the need 
for insurance counseling; billing and billing problems perpE.trated by doctors who do 
not explain that they will not accept the prevailing fee paid by medicare or as 
assignment from medicare; medical quackery which promises cures for cancer, cures 
for arthritis, quick fixes to help rid them of cataracts, improve their sex drive, and 
slow down the eging process to name a few. 

(4) Deceptive advertising which covers medical cures, mail order, and even televi­
sion repair. 

(5) Although it may not be considered a fraud, the problem of apartment rentals 
is becoming a serious problem of the elderly. :\, rents increase, the senior citizen on 
a fixed income must move to a cheaper rental. one with less security, one in 
disrepair, etc. Landlords in order to recoup moneys in a short time are now turning 
many of these apartments into condos. The senior citizen can ill afford this. At a 
time when stability is important, the senior citizen is constantly uprooted. 

Frauds against the elderly exist in all areas of our society but these five are 
considered to be the major situations. 

Let me just list a few examples in these categories: 
A woman decides to have her roof repaired by a door-to-door salesman who told 

her that her roof needed repairing. She felt intimidated because she was nlone but 
believed the young man because he seemed nice and he had a business card. He said 
he needed the money before he began the work and offered to drive her to the bank. 
She withdrew $4,000 and gave it to him. She never signed a contract. The address 
on the business card was really a vacant lor.. She believed that a printing company 
only printed cards for legitimate businesses. After a few weeks went by she reported 
the incident to the township police who in turn called us. 

A con man was selling carpeting door to door in a housing subdivision in Lower 
Bucks which is mostly populated by senior citizens. He went into the homes. told 
them of this cheap price per square yard, measured the rooms, and returned for the 
full amount of money. Most of' the homeowners had borrowed the money from loan 
companies and al'e still paying back those loans but never received the carpeting. 

A conman agrees to repair a sidewalk for a seniol' citizen, The workmanship is 
poor and the materials are poor quality. n never sets and cl'Umbles. 'rhcre is no 
contract. The couple fears fur their life if they go to district court because they have 
been harassed. 

Swindles through the mail abound. Because manyof'these border on thecl'imi­
nal/civil situation, we are unable to stop them. The following is an example of'such 
a case. We have found that one particular segment of the popUlation that are 
vulnerable to con artists are widows. We have knowledge 01' an organization who 
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collects a nominal membership fee with the promise of free help, emotional support, 
and companionship. By the time the money is collected, the con artist has moved 
into a new geographic area to perpetrate the scam leaving no forwarding address. 
No criminal act has occurred and thus this individual is free to continue this 
wrongdoing. Fake cures, mail drop businesses, pornographic literature, unsolicited 
bills, unsolicited items are all part of the problems abo1lnding through the mails. In 
our Philadelphia area we have seen an increased effort in assistance and resolution 
in the U.S. Postal Service. More must be done to increase their enforcement powers 
and their investigative staff. 

Medicare billing problems and misunderstandings are increasing. It often takes 
hours to resolve each billing. But the worst fraud that is occurring is that the 
patient does not realize he or she must ask the doctor if he or she will accept 
assignment from medicare before treatment. 

Many times after treatment, the patient is billed for the extra moneys and cannot 
begin to pay it. A collection agency then hounds them. We have a case where an 84-
year-old lady owes $1,000 to a doctor, who has retired, because he did not accept the 
medicare assignment fee. A collection agency has agreed to allow her to pay $1 a 
month because that was all that is left of her monthly income. Another problem 
with medical insurance is the medigap problem. We have a number of cases that 
illustrate the thousands of dollars spent on much more insurance than is necessary. 
We know that many health insurance agents use scare tactics to sell additional 
insurance. Thus, for fear of becoming a burden on one's children, and for fear of 
cancer, of serious disabilities, the senior citizen overinsures not realizing that these 
policies have duplicate coverage and cannot be of any use. We have cases where 
senior citizens were borrowing mouey for a number of policies. Last Sunday night I 
was on WCAU, a Philadelphia-based radio station on a 1 hour talk show discussing 
health insurance problems. At least 30 people called; all were senior citizens who 
did not know what coverage to buy or keep, etc. As a member of the board of 
directors of the Blue Cross Plan of Greater Philadelphia, I can see the real need for 
effective counseling and low-cost comprehensive medigap insurance. 

An example of deceptive advertising is the coupons or ads placed by various 
television repairs. The senior citizen cuts out the coupon and calls the TV repair 
company. The coupon is for $3.95 to $10.95. The repairman finds the problem; 
returns to the repair shop for the part and repairs the TV. The bill is $45.95 or 
higher for a $2 part but includes labor, knowledge, mileage, business depreciation, 
etc. The ad is not incorrect, but deceptive. It has mislead the consumer into 
thinking the coupon would pay the bill. 

We are including copies of a sampling of documented cases for your perusal,l 
The impact of these frauds are quite serious. MOlley has been taken or spent. The 

senior citizen is generally on a fixed income and fears being a burden on the 
younger members of the family. The loss of a sizable sum of money has a demoraliz­
ing effect. It is often embarrassing to tell anyone about it. When the truth is finally 
t.old, it is too late. 

What can be done in the country and what are we in Bucks County doing about 
frauds against the elderly? 

The advocate and provider of services for the Bucks County elderly is the Bucks 
County Adult Services Department (BCAS), the area agency on aging. BCAS and 
our agency work together to educate the elderly in wise buying methods in consum­
eI' education and the vadous consumer laws and to resolve their problems. During 
this past year' we were instrumental in assisting BCAS with the educational portion 
of a grant from the fixed income consumer counseling program through the retired 
senior volunteer program. This grant utilized the experience and talents of older 
citizens to be volunteer counselors in medicare and medigap insurance. These volun­
teers met with over 1,900 people, But this grant ends in September, and it is just 
the tip of the iceberg as far as bearing any results. The Bucks County Opportunity 
Council's outreach workers (BeOC) and our office have been cut back on outreach 
programs, on assistance in general by the ending of the CETA program because wrJ, 
as most consumer offices, low-income, and senior citizen agencies had the majority 
of CETA positions. We, and Bucks County Adult Services, also applied for a grant 
tlu'ough the U.S. Office of Education to do a counseling program on consumer 
education by senior volunteers. 'rhe money for this grant was cut out. of the Federal 
budget. 

We do consumer education through three monthly radio stations, cable TV, the 
press, and speaking engagements. Senior citizens are effected by these media events. 
However, as office staffs are cut through budgetary and CETA cutbacks less can be 

I See appendix, pago 89. 
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t . the community service/human service done. Everyone through~ut the coun .ry m e and the block grants. Unfortunate-
area is scrambling for pr~vate foun.datlO~ .r;:o~fr field There is also a feeling that 
ly the consumer .protectIOn area IS ou. I t 'ndustry (but that is not how private 
consumer protectIOn .can ~e. done by PJ1~:deit is not needed; that hiring a person to 
industry feels); th~t smc.e It ISdn~~ rr~~ o~ten as far as a local government sometimes do the job shows hpservlCe an a I 

approaches the proble~. . h b~en supportive of our office. We hope that we 
Bucks County commlssIO~ers ave . 't level with present staff despite CETA 

can continue to assist semorsCC~ a wrlOri y work closely with our county district 
cuts in BCAS, BCOC, and ~. . e ~tSfor most consumer problems. Recently in 
attorney'.s of~ce and ar~ their mtaken~~:ence on the Aging, a newspaper survey o[ 
preparatIOn for the. White. Ho~s7 Co. the Bucks County media showed that 4H.t) 
,he jssues~ confront.mg ~e~IOr ccti~e~he I~eed for consumer protection was the third percent 01 the s.emor ,Cl~lzens e 
most important Issue .tacmg them. 

1 ~;'l:r~est the followll,;g: 'h' h '11 t ngthen the U.S. Postal Service in combating 
1 ~ Passage of s. 1,19, \\ ICd WI Sl[:s will help in eliminating fraud and stop mail fraud. Stiffer fmes an pena J 

constant ab';1sers. . D' tworking among agencies together, illclud-
(2) There IS a nee~ for syn~rgls.T' 01 d

n
State1 district attorneys, attorneys general, 

ing consumer agencies (coun y, CI y, :'In d h low income 
postal authorities, agenciei. of the ~~lI1fed~rai ~vel and urge each State to do the 

(;:l) Pass a consumer I?o I~y on e d d nd thus no funding is available. State 
same. Consumer protection ~s dnot l~ancir~eand county governments to fund through 
po~;cies could then be passeu own 0 ressin in that area. 
the block gmnts, th~ bonsunt ~. prllblfrrhe~~~n~ies in~olved in consumerism for t~e 

(.1.) Survp' 1houl! eben 0 h' ~ ld help formulate a national policy. ThiS 
aging, (e.g .'e No.2 a ove) W IC Adc~i~er to the President on Consumer Affairs, 
inform~ti~n . eould be use~ ~Y the Federal policy supported by President Reagan. 
Hon, VIrg1I11H Knauer, an ecom~ a f fundin which would formulate a 

(51 Develop pil9t 
Pliojects throcgnth~r:;i'd:i.G,e o~ State a~d Federal consumer law~, 

consumer educatlonn pr~gram or . solve consumer problems, and the baSIC 
unethical business practIces, ways to 1 eo arison shopping and counseling. One 
economics of. the mar~etplace. such. as c ~p citizens is that they don't want things 
thing I have found out m wobkm

g ~ltF ,~eIll~~ggest that these pilot projects be based 
done for them, th7y want to e p.ar 0 1. n umer laws and education so that these 
on t'fJucating semol' vohluntetehl's III t~e. ~9ti~ens in our rural areas, at senior centers, volunteers can outreac to 0 er semOl I 

in their homes, ch~rches'hetr.. h th district attorneys' offices that would com~at 
(6) Devel<,:, proJects t roug e . ei hborhood groups county or CIty 

elderly crimp ~nd frdaultd an~ wouldd l~:incnomge agencies to worl~ on the problem consumer it,; 'nCles, a u serVIces, an 

tor7;h~~. e that block grants include moneys ~or e.l~erly c
f

ons';1merism to combat 

fraud at 1he local levdel1thr?tuhgrh cO~:si~=~c~' ~f~~~~~' oc~~~:~o~~et~C~~~ncies, wou ld like My department an ,WI e .. . 
to assist your committee on this most serIOus. Issue. . d 

I would like to thank you for the opportul1lty to testIfy to ay. 

Senator HEIN£:. I will have questions for all memb~ls kt the 
anel However I would now like to call on qorham ac, our 

~ecretary of agh;g, t~ present hi? testimony. I wIll then call on Mr. 
Brown and then I wId ask questIOns. 

STNrEMENT OF GORHAM L. BLACK, JR., HARRISBURG, PA., 
:1N1' 01:1 AGING COMMONWI~AUrH OF SECRETARY, DEPAR'fMI!J i , 

PENNSYLVANIA. 

Mr BLACK Good afternoon. My name is Gorh~m L. ~lack, Jr., 
secret~ry of the Pennsylvania Depnrt~lent o~' tgmg. I\t1S a pleth~ 
ure and privilege to testify before thIS specla cofmmci We of hank 
subject of crime against the eld.erly and cknhume~ Jau ~ behalf of 
you for givin9' us the opportumty to spea ere 0 ay 0 
Pennsylvania s older reSIdents. 

-------------- --------~ 
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Every person assembled in this room is acutely aware of the fact 
that crime is one of the greatest problems in America today. It is 
one of the principal considerations occupying our thoughts and 
shaping the way we live. In spite of increased anticrime initiatives, 
rates of reported crimes grow steadily each year. Public opinion 
polls repeatedly cite crime as one of the most prevalent public concerns. 

It is important to note that the general picture of crime as an 
increasing social problem does not tell the whole story. We know 
that even though the elderly are subject to the same kinds of crime 
as the general public, they are undervictimized in certain catego­
ries and overvictimized in others. 

The analysis of patterns of criminal victimization of the elderly 
has shown that the attention of the elderly should be focused on 
crimes such as purse snatch, medical frauds, con games, pension 
frauds, assault, retirement land sales frauds, vandalism, and abuse. 

The major reason for focusing special attention on these particu­
lar crimes is that the impact of these crimes is greater for the older 
person than for the general population. Likewise, the older person 
is more vulnerable to this type of criminal victimization. There are 
obvious physical, economic, and environmental factors aclsociated 
with aging that increase both the vulnerability to and the impact 
of criminal victimization for the older person. 

The precarious physical, financial, social, and psychological cir­
cumstances of many older persons make them vulnerable to those 
who seek to take advantage of them. The insecurity of living on a 
small, fixed income makes the older person susceptible to anything 
that promises a better lot in life. 

This opens the door to an infinite number of frauds, such as 
phony contests, bunco schemes, and merchandiSE: swindles. The 
isolation of living alone often deprives the older person of the 
information needed to avoid fraudulent or deceptive business prac­
tices. The desperation caused by fln illness which doctors cannot 
cure makes many older persons easy prey for quacks, who use the 
U.S. mail and door-to-door sales to dispense miracle cu.res. 

Not only do these practices deprive the elderly of their much­
needed resources and create immeasurable emotional trauma; they 
also create a general atmosphere of distrust and helplessness which 
tends to undermine the basic quality of life which older persons 
have a right to expect. 

There is no doubt that crime against the elderly, especially that 
crime which often obliterates the older person's life savings, cre­
ates a situation which is totally intolerable. It is intolerable for 
those elders who are victimized, and it is equally intolerable for 
those of us who are charged with the responsibility of protecting 
the dignity of those who have devoted a lifetime to their families 
and their communities. 

We are aware of the attention being given to the issue of crime 
against the elderly by the Federal Government. We agree that 
passage of the Victims of Crime Compensation Act would make a 
significant contribution to Pennsylvania's effort to provide compen­
sation to crime victims. That message will be carried to the upcom­
ing White I-louse Conference on Aging by the Pennsylvania delega­tion. 

" 
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Aging to conduct a series of half-day seminars dealing with frauds 
against the elderly. These seminars are routinely presented to 
senior citizens throughout the Commonwealth. 

In fact at this moment approximately 200 senior citizens in New 
Castle Fa. are attending such a seminar and learning what they 
can db to' protect themselves, their friends, and their neighbors 
from fraud, con games, and bunco schemes. 

We work very closely with the bureau of consumer protection, 
and our goal is to establish a consumer fraud training program 
which will assist the area agencies on aging to conduct consumer 
fraud prevention training for their senior cit~zens. . . 

This list of initiatives is by no means all InclusIve. I use It only 
to illustrate the growing commitment of State government to the 
goal of creating a safe, secure environment for ol~er Pennsylva­
nians. \Ve know that the achievement of that goal WIll not be easy. 
We are well aware that we are faced by a formidable opponent. 

However we are also certain that by contiiluing to combine the 
efforts of a'll levels of government with those of the private sector 
and concerned citizens, we can form an alliance with the capability 
to significantly impact on the crime-related problems of our senior 
citizens. 

I know that I speak for all older Pennsylvanians-in fact, all 
Pennsylvanians-when I say that it is our right to expect an old 
age of dignity and hap~iness. Alt~ough. the issue we ~re dealing 
with today is but one of many WhICh wIll have a beanng on that 
expectation, it is clearly an important one. 

Let us therefore do all that we can to insure that the issue of 
crime against the elderly remains foremost in our minds. By so 
doing, we are serving not only today's senior citizens, but also 
ourselves. 

Thank you for your time and attention. 
Senator HEINZ. Mr. Secretary, thank you. Your testimony is, as 

usual, very, very excellent. I have to thank you because I ~e~ .y.ou 
so much in front Gf this and other forums, our responsIbIlItIes 
overlapping so much as they do, and I am very glad they do. 

Mr. Brown, would you please proceed? 

STATEMENT OF LAURENCE H. BROWN, CHIEF, ECONOMIC 
CRIME UNIT, PHILADELPHIA, PA., DISTRICT ATTORNEY'S 
OFFICE, AND DIRECTOR, ECONOMIC CRIME PROJECT, NA­
TIONAL DIS'rRICT A'rrORNEY'S ASSOCIATION 

Mr. BROWN. Thank you, Senator. My name is Laurence Brown; I 
am the chief of the economic crime unit in the Philadelphia district 
attorney's office. Among my duties as chief is supervisory responsi­
bility for the prosecution of white-collar crime, and most particu­
larly consumer fraud cases, 

In addition, with the demise of LEAA funding, our office has 
voluntarily, at the request of the national district attorney's office, 
assumed the function of liaison office for the national economic 
crime project. The project is made up of over 70 economic crime, 
consumer fraud, white-collar crime, financial crime, and special 
investigations units located in district attorney's offices throughout 
the country. The units among the project's members cover 34 
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States and serve approximately 40 percent of the population of this 
country. 

The economic crime project was organized in 1973 in response to 
the growing threat of white~collar crime and the complexity of its 
prosecution. The project, through its members, has, and continues 
to monitor the spread of deceptive practices that defraud consum­
ers, and has conducted task force studies on topics ranging from 
home improvement fraud, automobile repair fraud, and busines8 
opportunity and investment fraud, to insurance fraud, antitrust, 
and official corruption and procurement fraud. 

As director of the national project, I have observed the problems 
faced by local prosecutors throughout the country who are charged 
with the responsibility for recognizing and identifying white-collar 
crime and consumer fraud, and prosecuting those cases which vio­
late State and local criminal statutes. As a local prosecutor, I have 
dealt on a one-to-one basis with both victims and those who have 
victimized. 

What I have found is that the problems in this field are not local 
or regional in nature, but cross geographical lines in impacting 
upon the elderly of this country. I have also found that in seeking 
to solve these problems, we often start with somewhat of a miscon­
ception, caused perhaps by our need to visualize problems by com­
partmentalizing them. 

We have created a category of crime called crime against the 
elderly, when in fact the same crimes that terrorize, manipulate, 
and threaten the elderly also terrorize, manipulate, and threaten 
all segments of the community. The real problem lies not in the 
crimes, per se, but in the effect and impact of crime caused by the 
unique, less protected posture, both economically and physically, in 
which the elderly find themselves. They are, as a group, generally 
less able to respond to and protect themselves against fast-talking, 
highly polished con artists and advisers. 

Persons living on a small, fixed income are more susveptible to 
pitches of fly-by-night operators offering promises of products and 
services at low, attractive prices. An example would be the many 
nationally documented cases where poorly bankrolled, unlicensed, 
unregistered home improvement contractors, usually working from 
unmarked trucks without any permanent places of business, have 
obtained the life savings of elderly citizens, only to leave the com­
munity with the work undone and the victim's savings totally 
depleted. 

The common thread throughout these cases is the victim's un­
questioning belief that the quoted price was lowest and their felt 
need to get the job done now, because there may not be another 
chance tomorrow. 

Moreover, in addition to the problems of small, fixed incomes, on 
a percentage basis of the population a more significant number of 
elderly victims are physically less mobile, and therefore less likely 
to have access to central complaint offices to file complaints, 
making it less likely for a significant percentage to file complaints 
even after the harm has been done. 

Some problems are more likely to affect the elderly simply be­
cause of age, including the; protection of'their own property and the 
passage of that property to their heirs. There are dozens of cases 
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involving unscrupulous professionals-lawyers, insurance advisers, 
estate planners, and even other family members-who, under the 
guise of offering prcfessional assistance, have acquired control over 
the assets of elderly citizens and used those assets for their own 
purposes. 

An example is the purveyor of cemetery lots or monuments who 
finds and even seeks the elderly as an attractive and availab:e 
target for fraudulent or deceptive advertisements or sales. 

The practitioner of the healing arts often finds a ready audience 
for untested, untried, and often worthless miracle cures among the 
elderly-a group particularly and peculiarly receptive to this type 
of approach because of the obvious increased incidence of debilitat­
ing, painful, and life-threatening illness among this age group. 

Again, I wish to reiterate that in examining crimes involving the 
elderly, I am not talking about a separate class of crime, but 
instead I am focusing on a class of victims. By so focusing, it can be 
seen that proper protections can be developed only if we direct 
ourselves to the unique problems that cause the elderly to be more 
susceptible to general criminal activity rather than just focusing on 
the criminal acts themselves. 

Among areas ripe for consideration are the establishment of 
ombudsman programs and outreach programs that facilitate the 
filing of complaints and the initiation of corrective procedures at 
locations convenient to the elderly; implementation of educational 
programs that focus on activities that ought to be viewed suspi­
ciously; agencies, both public and private, that are available to 
those requiring assistance and instruction in available remedies; 
examination of, in this case, the criminal justice system to make it 
more responsive to the problems of the elderly, including increas­
ing its accessibility by bringing it to the citizen when the citizen 
cannot get to it. 

An example would be development of rules permitting video­
taped testimony and even, where appropriate, the conducting of 
actual trials or portions of trials in outreach locales. 

Thus, the issue is not merely how to focus available resources on 
the fight against white-collar crimes and consumer frauds; the 
corollary is to recognize both the effect and impact of these unscru­
pulous activities on a growing segment of our society-the elder­
ly-and the need to close the gap between our perception of the 
problems of the elderly and the ways in which our public agencies 
respond to those needs. 

On behalf of the Philadelphia district attorney's office and the 
member offices of the national economic crime project, I would like 
to thank you for the opportunity to express my thoughts on this 
matter. 

Thank you. 
Senator HEINZ. Mr. Brown, thank you very much . 
The issue, it seems to me, that we had some discussion of, and we 

need a lot more in the way of better ideas, and what S. 1408 really 
addresses is prevention. In spite of the outstanding work everybody 
is doing in looking into these things after they occur-the things 
that the district attorneys or our State attorney general do-what 
can we do to enhance our ability to prevent these kinds of frauds 
against the elderly? 
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What Federal/State initiatives do you believe could begin to deal 
with these real underlying causes? Ms. Lazin, do you have any 
comments on that? 

Ms. LAZIN. Well, Senator, it seems tha~ the whole a~ea. o.f c?n­
sumer protection has been one where fundl,ng ha~ been dlmInls~ll~g 
over the years. Perhaps today, with the tightenIng economy, It IS 
even more important that we get the message out to not only the 
elderly, but to all consumers on how to save money and on how to 
be on the lookout for these scams. 

I know that my bureau used to rec~ive several Federal fu~ds for 
consumer education purposes for WhICh we no longer qualIfy be­
cause those funds have been revoked. So, that would certainly one 
area-more funding. 

On the other hand, the reality is that it is imposrible for a 
bureau like mine to protect the 12 million consumers in this Com­
monwealth no matter how many staff or how much funding we 
have. Ther~fore consumer education really does become the key. 

I would like to actually applaud the senior citizen ?omm~nity 
because while there is definitely a large segment that IS afraId to 
complain for fear of retaliation, i,n mx. speaking engag~ments 
around the State I find that the senIOr CItizens always prOVIde the 
best audience. They are the most well-read; they ar~ tJ:e mo~t 
informed. They sit in their houses, true, but they SIt In theIr 
houses and they educate themselves, and they spread the word 
among each other as to what to look out for. . 

I would however like to see increased outreach programs In 
terms of ~onsumer ~ducation, and that can be done with funding. 

Senator HEINZ. So, if the State gave you, or if we gave Virginia 
Knauer or the Federal operation or pass-through more money, 
what would be the first thing you would do with it? 

Ms. LAZIN. I would say that I would try and approach the media 
aspect, because I think that is the quickest way to get the message 
across. I am very familiar with the TV program that Secretary 
Black was talking about before, and we have had such .an outcry 
and such a pouring in of complaints by people who all of a sudden 
say, "Gee, I saw this TV show and I never knew I had those 
rights." That really has been one of the keys. . 

So I would say more media. I would also ask that the medIa 
itself take more of an interest in consumer problems. I know that 
many of the articles frighten consumers, especially elderly consum­
ers but it really is necessary to educate them. 

I' would also just put in a plug for funding for the FTC and the 
Consumer Product Safety Commission. They always seem to be in 
danger of having their funding cut, ~nd I can only speak f~om my 
personal experience and say that I fInd the work they do, m .large 
part, extremely helpful in setting legal precedents for my offIce to 
then go after in opening up new scams that maybe my bureau 
never had the money to hire expert witnesses to go in and exam­
ine. Those are two agencies that I would like to see continuing in 
the work they do. 

Senator HEIN?;. You know, you mentioned the Department of 
Aging's film-the half-hour film that Secretary Black referred to in 
his testimony. 

------~ 
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Mr: ~ecretary, I noticed you said it has only appeared on public 
teleVISIOn. Why can we not get it on commercial television which, 
for better or for worse-I have my own opinion on that matter-90 
to 95 percent of the people watch most of the time? Why can we 
not get it on the commercial. stations? 

,. Mr. BLACK. It is a matter of llcensure rights, Senator. The ar-
rangement by which the film was produced was under the public 
television imprimatur. 

Senator HEINZ. So, they did pay for it, I assume? 
Mr. BLACK. No. 
Senator HEINZ. They did not? 
Mr. BLACK. There was another financing arrangement· the pri-

vate sector helped us finance it as a department. ' 
Senator HEINZ. But they helped produce it? 

. Mr: BLACK .. That was the way in which it was produced. So, I 
ImagIne COPYrIght laws-I am not familiar with the broadcast in­
dustry, but I am sure that there is that impediment. 

Senator HEINZ. And as a result, it cannot be shown and 95 
perc~n~ of the viewing hours that it could be on, practicaliy speak­
mg, It IS not. 
M~. BLAC.K. If it were shown as a public service, I am deathly 

af~ald t~at It 'Nould be at 2 a.m., on Sunday morning, as opposed to 
prIme time. 

Senator HEINZ. You know, I suspect that is right. In the testimo­
ny I entered into the record from Ms. Adams, who is sitting in the 
second row, her county office got 40,000 inquiries-4000 of them 
written. They looked into as many of them as they co~ld. I gather 
they found about 85 percent of those inquiries to be situations 
where somebody did not have something to worry about· the other 
15 percent, I gather, were legitimate problems. ' 

I suspect that if enough films were run, it would not be 40,000; it 
would be 80,000, or 140,000, or 240,000, if 40,000 is any indication. 

Mr. BLACK. Well, I am pleased, Senator, that our showing of the 
film on public broadcasting gave Terry a little more work to do. 

Senator HEINZ. I have no doubt about that. 
Let me a~k, how is the work done. at the county level segregated 

from what 18 done at the State level In Pennsylvania? 
Ms. LAZIN. The county agencies-and there are several wh,lGh 

are v~ry active, and ~s. Adams certainly is one of them-provide a 
very Important functIOn. Many of them attempt to mediate con­
sumer complaints, and they certainly provide a tremendous 
amount of consumer education. 

However, the bureau which I am in charge of as the attorney 
general pointed out before he left, is a part of 'the office of the 
B:t~orn~y general. Therefore, we have subpena power and we have 
ht~gatIOll power. We represent the entire Commonwealth when we 
brmg a case. Therefore, we differ from the legal services in Penn­
sylvania. 

Vie ~o not r~present ?onsumer~ !Is would a private attorney, 
whICh IS somethIng th~t IS often dIffIcult to communicate to them. 
We ~ring our legal. actions w~en we find a pattern of what we call 
un~aIr trade practICes; that IS the legal phrase. We bring legal 
actIOns on behalf of th& whole Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 
and that is a power that the county agencies do not have. ' 
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Senator HEINZ. Do they give you referrals? 
Ms. LAZIN. Yes; many. They do a very good job at trying to 

mediate them at their own level, but if they are unsuccessful, they 
will forward them to us and say, "Subpena those people in and see 
what you can do." 

Senator HEINZ. Can they refer to the local district attorney? 
Ms. LAZIN. Yes; under the Unfair Trade Practices Act, which is 

an act that I am responsible for enforcing, we do have concurrent 
jurisdiction with the district attorneys. And I would also like to 
give a round of applause to Larry Brown and his boss, Ed Rendell; 
they do a. very good job in Philadelphia. 

I will not give a round of applause to many of the other DA's out 
there who do not think that crimes against the elderly, because 
they are economic in nature, are important. I have tried to change 
their--

Senator HEINZ. We had a little testimony from a unique wit­
ness-a cunvicted felon, Mr. Seiders. He said he did not think that 
economic crime against people was important. It just took their 
money; it did not take j heir life. 

Ms. LAZIN. There are many DA's out there who, you know, would 
rather have front page ink about rapes, murders, and violent street 
crime, which is very important. But I know the Philadelphia DA's 
office has been very active and is one of the few offices that has 
their economic crime unit, and really do a good job in protecting 
the elderly. 

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Brown had some excellent suggestions which 
I want to follow him up on. Before I do, I want to ask Mr. Black 
about the seminar that is, as we sit here, taking place in New 
Castle, Pa. 

Could you elaborate a little bit on the content of it, the extent to 
which you plan to go statewide, and the ease or difficulty with 
which such a program, which I gather has been quite successful, 
might be suitable for national replication? 

Mr. BLACK. Well, the format of the program is very simple. We 
have had the good fortune of working with the Virginia Office of 
Aging, which has an individual in that office who makes his pri­
mary function one of discussing crime against the elderly; he has a 
very interesting and informative presentation, which makes seniors 
aware of the things they can do to avoid crime. 

We work, Senator, with our area agencies on aging. We have 
conducted four of these so far in different parts of the State. They 
have been very well received by older people, and the content deals 
with the various scams which have been alluded to in the testimo­
ny here today. 

We also talk about something which I have not heard discussed 
too prominently, and that is the problem of fear of crime among 
the elderly. The number of older people who find themselves liter­
ally imprisoned in their homes or apartments and are afraid to go 
out--those are the concerns; maybe they are psychological, or what 
have you, but those are the concerns which have to be addressed. 

That, of course, is the whole purpose of our Older Americans 
Act, to make the lives of older people more independent and more 
dignified in their later years. So, our scenario on these various site 
conferences is to interweave the area agency along with our senior 
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center personnel, and to also reach out to the at-home population 
in whatever way we can. 

Our position is that those who hear the presentation become 
trainers and they can go out and tell others what they have heard 
based on these various symposia that we put on. 

Senator HEINZ. I am glad to hear that, and it sounds like other 
States might learn a lot from it. 

Mr. BLACK. Hopefully. 
Senator HEINZ. And maybe this committee can do a little bit in 

the way of po-nularizing that. I hope we will be able to find a way 
to develop some material, put it in the record and distribute it so 
that it will begin to make some people think in some other States. 

Mr. BLACK. Right. 
Senator HEINZ. One of the things that struck me when Ms. Lazin 

was testifying is that, notwithstanding the fact that the Federal 
Government has many important responsibilities in this area, 
when you mentioned that it took 2 years to get the dentist in 
Allentown decertified, I began to think about how many other 
items are subject to State licensure or State kinds of restrictions. 

It takes foreveT to get a nursing home decertified, as the district 
attorney's office in Philadelphia well knows, even if it is killing 
people. The fact of the matter is that there really is probably a 
compendium of very lor..gstanding State laws that make the job of 
the attorney general, the department of consumer protection, the 
department of aging, and the county consumer departments, just 
extraordinarily difficult. 

Now, my question is, To what extent are State legislatures, or for 
that matter our State legislature, beginning to address those laws 
t.hat make it so terribly difficult, having found :';'mebody who is 
doing something wrong, to get them to stop, and stop for more than 
a few days? 

Ms. LAZIN. I think the Pennsylvania Legislature is pretty respon­
sive. For example, one of the things I mentioned in my testimony 
was the hearing aid law. The hearing aid law which my bureau 
enforces is great; I mean, I was extremely pleased that that piece 
of legislation was passed. 

However, I highlighted a loophole. Unfortunately, it takes years, 
very often, of trying out a new law to find out what those loopholes 
are. That does not take away from the good foresight of the legisla­
ture in passing the law to start with. 

I think that there are many legislators that have been very 
active and very helpful to my bureau in the area of promoting laws 
which will, in fact, help the consumer. There are many other 
trends in the legislature, also, but I would say on balance, while I 
am always lobbying and have 8,000 criticisms perhaps of the legis­
lature that they are not moving quickly enough, they have been 
fairly responsive, but certainly could be more so in the area of 
consumer protection. 

Senator HEINZ. I have been saving some questions for Mr. 
Brown, who made some very provocative comments. 

In your testimony, you mentioned as Olie suggestion examining 
the criminal justice system to make it more responsive to the 
problems of the elderly, including increasing its accessibility by 
bringing it to the citizen when the citizen cannot get to it. You give 
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an example-the development of rules that might permit video­
taped testimony, or conducting trials or portions of trials in out­
reach locations. 

Now, that suggests that you have run into some experiences. 
Mr. BROWN. Indeed, we have. 
Senator HEINZ. When you have a fraud case coming to trial or 

yuu are in the initial investigatIve stages of it, how do older per­
sons respond as potential or actual witnesses? 

Mr. BROWN. The first stage, of course, in any criminal proceed­
ing, and indeed in any civil proceeding, is to make a determination 
as to the veracity and the ability to recall details of the particular 
victim, and that is no different in ~ases involving the elderly as it 
is in any case. 

Among the elderly, once you get past that question and once you 
see that they have the ability to recall details and the ability to 
test their memory, they make excellent witnesses in criminal cases. 
As a class, they come across as honest, as well-intentioned, and 
truly as victims. 

I can truthfully say that in those cases we have prosecuted 
where our ,"ictims have, for the most part, been elderly, we have 
always gotten astonishingly good results; more so, I would say, 
than in cases where the victims have been young. 

Senator HEINZ. I sense that there is some reluctance on the part 
of the elderly, or tremendous inconvenience on the part of the 
elderly to testify. Otherwise, I do not imagine you would make the 
suggestions you made. 

Mr. BROWN. There is, and the one thing that must be remem­
bered with the criminal justice system is that under our Constitu­
tion, and properly so, the accused has the right to confront all 
witnesses. So, in criminal cases, the Commonwealth-the prosecu­
tor-cannot present affidavits from people who are infirmed in 
court. 

One of the difficulties of the witnesses is just the physical impos­
sibility of getting to court. Indeed, for today I had hoped to bring 
with me, a witness, a victim in a home improvement case. She is 
an 82-year-old woman; she lost approximately $25,000 on home 
improvement on a house that she had purchased for $8,000. She 
would have told us, I think, some very interesting and enlightening 
experiences. 

However, because nf her age and because of the fact that she is 
partially infirm, she and her attorney were reluctant to have her 
make the journey to Harrisburg and go through the ordeal of 
testifying. You can only imagine what an ordeal she would have to 
go through in a criminal case where, indeed, the marbles are on 
the line, so to speak. 

Senator HEINZ. Constitutionally, could you ever permit a video­
taped witness and testimony? 

Mr. BROWN. Yes, and we have done that in the past. The key is 
that the right to confront a witness means that the defendant must 
be present when the witness is testifying. What we have done in 
cases, and succ~ssfuny, is that we have moved the entire trial to a 
particular 10 Lon-to a conference room, maybe, at the attorney's 
office. 
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We have videotaped the entire trial; we have brought the judge 
there, the prosecutor, the defense attorney, and the defendant. 
That does not deny the defendant his right to confront witnesses 
and, of course, I think we can. all see the ease that it provides to 
the victim of the crime and to witnesses of the crime. 

Senator HEINZ. Do any of you have any further comments on 
what is the most effective action that can be taken to help protect 
older persons against these con artists; any summary thoughts or 
any suggestions? 

The last shall be first on thh.. and the first shall be last. Mr. 
Brown? . 

Mr. BROWN. Well, as usual, I agree with Ms. Lazin. If you are 
going to prevent the problem, the funds should go toward educa­
tion and public awareness. That is the only way to prevent the 
problem. Once lYIs. Lazin and I get the case, you have already got a 
victim, and then you are fighting to get money back to put the 
victim back in a position of status quo, to replace the victim to the 
position they held before they were victinlized. 

So, if prevention is the key, then the funds have to go for that, 
and I am glad to say that a1' of the areas of Pennsylvania govern­
ment that I have seen arc recognizing that and are moving ahead 
to do that on a local and on a State level. 

Senator HEINZ. Gorham, do you have any thoughts you would 
like to add? 

Mr. BLACK. Well, I certainly concur with my colleagues on the 
question of education and awareness, and I think more of the 
interagency approach to the problem, as we have initiated here in 
the Commonwealth, will tend to dissipate the need for more and 
more money and focus on the problem of getting this public aware­
ness to thE' people for whom we in the department of aging are 
n)sponsible. Of course, as you well know, crime is only one of 
many, many problems that we have a responsibility to solve for 
elderly people. 

Senator HEINZ. Ms. Lazin? 
Ms. LAZIN. Senator, I wou.ld just like to thank you for the oppor­

tunity to testify here today, and in closing just note that I was very 
impressed With the Sennte bill thut you, I believe, cosponsored, S. 
1.i07, and I would really hmd my support to putting some teeth in 
for the postal authorities to btl able to work with, because mail 
order fraud and mail order crimes very seriously affect not only 
the elderly, but all of Ollr consumer population. I think it is a very 
good bill and I really support it. 

Senator Ih;INZ. Are there any additional teeth that you would 
like to see in it? 

Ms. LAZIN. In my reading of it so far, I think you have a pretty 
comprehensi.ve approach, especially the part about civil penalties 
and b0lng able to go for the financial restitution and penalty 
aspects of the case. 

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Brown, do you have any comment on S. 
1407? 

Mr. Brown. No. Senator, I do not. I would like to make one 
comment, though, and that is that I am glad to see the bill and 
that I am glad to work with the Postal Inspection Service. Of all 
the Federal agencies that I have had the opportunity to work 
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with-and I can speak for prosecutors around the country; I think 
our experience has been uniform-the Postal Inspection Service 

. has been the most cooperative with local agencies. They are the 
most willing to bring cases to the local agencies and the most 
willing to work with those c~ses. 

Senator HEINZ. They seem to have a lot to bring. 
Mr. Brown. They do, and we are always glad to get it. 
Senator HEINZ. I should think so. 
Well, I thank all three of you, and also the attorney general. We 

were delighted to have four such excellent witnesses. We are very 
appreciative to you, Ms. Lazin, to you, Mr. Secretary, to you, Mr. 
Brown, and, of course, Attorney General Zimmerman. 

Thank you all very much. 
Ms. LAZIN. Thank you. 
Senator HEINZ. The hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 3:10 p.m., the committee adjourned.] 

APPENDIX 

MATERIAL RELATED TO HEARING 
D7TII rONOrrgsS 

1 H'r f.\gl-;HION 

To nllll'nn titll' :~n, Pllitl'd RI,,!('s ('odt', hy stn'll~tll«'lIilll! tlu' ill\'I'stigntory alld 
1'lIfort'I'IlIl'ltt !l(~\\,I'r:; of tilt' 1'osl II I R('rdl'l' "y 1I I IIhuri,dllg' ill"PI'I'tioll IIl11ilOrit\. 
nlld b.\' PfO\'lIlillg for l'iril 11I'llnltil's for rilll:ttiollS of onlt'rs IIndl'r Sl'l'tio;) 
:~005 of ~~II'II titll' (pf'ftllinillg to ~('hl'III1'S for obtaillillg" 111(1)(,\' by falst' 
n'prl'~I'lltIlIIOIlS or loL!l'ril's), IIlId for ot 111'1' jlIII'IIOI'II'S, • • 

IN '1'1l1~ RI~NArrI~ Oli' 'l'lIg trNI'l'lijD S'I'A'l'gS 

th'NI': 2:} (ll'gislnti\'(' tillY, ,It'l'Il>! 1), 111111 

Mr, r~I\~(l/~ ~f,()r l~i,~)sl'lf. Mr-" "I':I:-:~, IIlId Mr. r"".g:-;) illtl'olhll'('d tIll' (ollowillg' 
lilli, ."1111 h \\1\:- rt'nd t\\'II'I' nnll rl'f!'I'rt'd to thl' COllllllitl!'!' on OO\'t'rnllH'lltnl 
-\ ((III rs 

To 

A BILL 
11111('11<1 titl(1 ;38, lTllil('d Rlnt(ls OOdll, hy ~tnl11gthcllillg the 

in"('~lig:ltoJ'.\' ilnd :'l1fol'('('111('111 pO"'{'J'S of th(' Postal Service 

by flUlilol'ixing insp('('\ion IllllhoJ'ity Illld hy pro"iding for ch'il 
penn J 1 i(,s for "iola t iOlls of oJ'd (Irs 111111(11' ~('l't ion 3005 of sllch 

litle (p<'J'laining to srIH'IJ1(,s for nhtninillg money by false 
I'cpnl s('llt n t iOlls or lot tNi('s), n no fOl' 01 h('l' ]lurposes. 

1 lJ(' it ('II((ct('d by til(' 8('lIalr and l/oUS€! of Rep7'csclIla-

2 lit)es of llir United 8tatc8 of A 7Jll'l'ic'a ill (YolIlIl'OSS assembled, 

3 Thnt this Ac,t may he rit(ld ns til(' "Po:-;tnl Service Amend. 

4 l11enls of U)Sl"' .. 

(65) 
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2 

SllBPENA A1ITJlOlUTY 

SEC, 2, (a) Ohapter 4 o~ title 39, United States Oode, is 

3 amended by ndding at the (,Ild t hereof the fo11owing new see-

4 tion: 

5 "§413, InHpcction authority 

6 "(u) The Postnl Srr\'ice may rl'lfuire, plII'SllHnt to a writ-

7 ten demand mnde under this !w('tiol1, that any officer or em-

8 ployee designated by the Postal St~r\'ice be gh'en access at 

9 reasonable times to inspect or copy any books, records, docu-

10 mcnts, or other 0bjects that the Postnl Srn'icr has reuson to 

11 belie\'e J't'ln I c to n 11)' m:1 Iter under i1l\'rstiga t ion hy I he Postal 

12 Sen'ice pursuant to its aUlhority under s('('tioll 40·t(u)(7) of 

13 this title. Any \\'ritt('ll drm:lnd under this ~;(IdiOIl shaH de-

14 scribe ",ith rrnsollnbl(' particularity the ifl' l11s sought to be 

15 examined, and shnll sprC'ify t\ }'r:lsonnble tinw lind place for 

16 mnking thc insprcfion, No writt('n elt'malld isslIrd under this 

17 section may impose nn unr(,lu::onnhlt' hurd{'11 upon the party 

18 to ",hom tllt' ell'mllnd is issllrd, 

19 "(b) If n person issued n \\'l'itt('n drm:l1Id l1nd('r subsec-

20 tion (a) n1fusrs to obt'.\' such dt'IIl:lnd, flny dist !'it't ('ourt of the 

21 United States within the judicinl district within whieh such 

22 person is fOllnd, resides, rec('i\'es mail, or ot 1H'I'\\'isr t rnnsacts 

23 business, llllly (upon application by Ihe Postnl St'r"ice) order 

24 such prrsoll to ('omply with tlw wl'iltell d('ll1nntl issued under 

.. 
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1 subsection (n). Any fnillln' to obey such order of the court 

2 mny be punished by the eOlll't as n contempt thc!'(~of.". 

3 (b) TIlt' tablt, of ~(,ctions of chapter 4 of titlt' 39, United 

4 States emIt', is tlllll'IHIt'tl by inserting after the item relating 

D to section -1-1 ~ titl' following' nt'\\' item: 

"41:1. IIISPt'I'tiOIl authority .... 

6 

7 SBC. :3. Section ;300;) of titlt' 3n, Unit('(l States Code, is 

8 um(,llded to rt'ud as f()I1()\\"~: 

n "§ 3005. False repn'scntaf ions; lotteries 

10 "(n)( l) rritt' Postnl fll'l'\'i('(' may issue nn ordt'l' described 

11 lIndt'l' I'n I'ngrnph (t) or (:2) of suhs('etioll (h), O!' both ~lIch 

12 ordrrs, upon d(,tt'!'!lIildng' 011 tIl(' basis of c"idrll(,(' sntisfnctorv 
~ ~ 

1 B to tire Postal S('I'\'it't' tltnl nny PNSOIl->-

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

In 
20 

21 

22 

"(A) is ('ngng{'d in conducting 11 scl1('lI1(, or de"ice 

for obtnilling !ll()!H'." or property through the mail by 

m(lllns of flll~(1 !'('Jlr('~(I!ltnti()I1S, including tht' mailing of 

malin wlrieh i:-: !Iolllll:tilnblt' under s('ctioll 3001(d) of 

this titlt'; or 

"(B) is (I!lgngt'd ill cOJlcluding n lotte!')" gift cnter­

pri~H" or s('h('llw fo!' till' distribution of mo!wy 01' of rCIlI 

or pOl'sonal JlI'Op<'l'ty, hy 10ttt,I'Y, Chllll(,C, or drnwing of 

uny kind. 

2:~ 'rh(l 1lI11i1illg hy !lily IH'!'HOII of mutter whieh is nonmnilnhle 

!1..t wIII('r s('('f ion :WO I (d) shll II constitute pl'illln fueic evidence 
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4 

1 that sll('h }I('rson is ('llgag('d in ('olull1cting n :·\('hl'ln(\ or d('\'ice 

2 described by subparagraph (A), 

3 1/(2) Nothing contnilH'd in this suhs(,(·j ion shall prohibit 

4 the mailing of-

5 

(j 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

"(A) a nc\\'spa]l('r of g<'IH'rnl ('in'lIlation ('ontaining 

nd,'(\rtisl'J1H.'nls, lists of priu's, or information ('on('crn­

ing a lottery L'uuduett'd by n State acting undl'r l1uthor­

ity of Slate Inw, publish(\d in that Stntp, or in nn ndja­

c('nt State ",hil'h cOl1dut'ts such a loltpl',\'; or 

"(B) tickets 01' ot her mn t ('rials ('()Jl<'c'rning such a 

lottery within that State to nddrcsse.'s within the State. 

12 As u~cd in this plll'ngrnph, the tpl'ln IStntl" 11I('a1l8 nny State 

13 of thc Unitl'd Rtntrs, the.' ni~tl'ict of Columhin, th(' r0111111011-

14 wcnlth of PIIl'rto Hiro, nnd nny tl'l'l'itory 01' J1()ss{'~~ion of the 

15 Unitcd Statl's, 

16 I/(b) \Yhen p(,I'miltrd lInd('r subsertion (a)/ Ihe Postal 

17 Service mlly iSRuc-

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

11(1) an order \\'hit'h-

I/(A) diJ'('(,t~ the po~tmnstt'J' of thc post office 

Ilt which mail nl'I'iw's, nddrl's~wd to nil." pl'J'son 

(Ingnged in nil :leti"Hy dcsC'rihl'd by subseC'tion 

(n)(I) (or to :111)' n'])J'C'slllltati"C' of l'ul'h ]Il'J'son), to 

I't'tUI'l1 Stich 1l1:1 iI tot he 8(111(1<11' 1I PJII'oprilllely 

mHrked fiS in violatioll of tlti~ l'('I'1 ion if lmch 

pcrsoll 01' "OllJ'(lsl'lltntivo is fin::t Ilofifi('d Hnd gh'cn 

~ 
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:3 

1 

2 

rca~ollahle Oppol'tllnity to bl' prcs(\nt at the re­

c(living' post office to survey the mail before the 

postmasler rdul'lls thc mail to the scnder; and 3 

4 "(B) forhid:-; the payment by a postmaster to 

such (H'rSOIl or (,('("'(\sentatin' of :lIly money order 

dm \\'11 10 rill' mdl'l' of eithcr, and provides for the 

!"('tUI'll to tllt' 1't'llIitt('I' of thl' SUIll named in the 

nlOll('," ol'd(,r; or 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

1 1 

12 

1H 

14-

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

1/(2) an ord('r \\'hil'h requires 1111,\' pc'rson (01' repre­

scntati\'l' of slieh (I('rs())l) el1gngpt/ ill nn activity de­

sCl'i\)t'd by SlI bst'd iOIl (n)( 1) to ceast' n I1tI dcsis t from 

such nl'ti\'ity, 

'rhe l'(\slIlll(ltion t hrollgh liSt' of allY illstrllllH'lltnlity of inter­

state C01l11I1l'l'l:e uf all)' Ill'ti\'ity with J't'sP('ct to which a ccase 

and desist order hilS bt'('l1 issued ullder pnrngl':lph (2) shall be 

considered to b{' n fniltll'(' to campI)' with such order, 

l/(c)(1) 'ell(' public Ild\'(\l'tiscIl1ent hy a PCI'SOIl cngagcd in 

acLivitil'S dc'scl'ihpd hy suhs(l('tioll (n)(1) that rt'lllittnllC'CS mny 

be made by muil to a Pt'I'SOIl /lumed ill the ad\'t'rtis('['1cnt is 

prima fal'i(~ o"id<'ll('p tbnt the latter is thl' ng('llt or repre­

sentative of tlw ad\'ertis(lr foJ' tho receipt of remittullces on 

behalf of the U<iV('I'ti:WI', l'he Postlll Service mny ascertuin 

2H the existence of t1w ng('ll('y rclntioIHihip ill nny atlwl' legal 

~,-l way satisfactory to it. 
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6 

1 "(2) As wwd in this sC'C,tion nnd in sec,tiol\ :W()() of this 

2 title, the l(\fm 'repres('ntnti\'('s' incllld('s an ng'(,lIt or r('I>I'{'-

3 sentativc I1cting 118 nn indh'idllnl or as a firm, h:lllk, ('orpoI'll-

4 tion, or association of nny kind. 

5 "(d)(1) In c'onclllC'ting il1\'c,~tig:ltions to dt'tt'J'Illilll' \\'hcth-

6 er any 1)(')'1'011 is ('ngag('u ill al'! i\'it it's clescrilH'd hy suhsection 

7 (:1)(1), the Post:tl Ser\'ice (or :111y duly authorized :Ig('llt of the 

8 Postal St'r\'iC'{') may tend<'r nl :111y rt'nsonnhl(' tiltH', and by 

9 any reasonable nH'tlns, the pric(' of any nrtich' or sl'1'\'ice that 

10 such person has offered for salt' by mail. rrlll' 1I111'l'asonable 

11 failure by any such pt'rsoll to provide the nrli('k or ~('n'ice to 

12 the Postal 8t'rvil't' or its agellt UJlOIl the f('nt1l'I' of tltt' ndn'r-

13 tist'd pricc' of the' article Of S(,I'Vil l
(' shnll, fol' jllll'jlllSCS of sec-

14 tion 3007 of this title, constitute pl'obable (':lIISl' to I)('lie\'c 

15 thnt sueh pl'l'~(lll is {'ngng('d ill :lcli\'ities d('sl'l'iIH'c\ hy subscc-

16 tion (n)(1). 

17 "(~) If tht' Pastnl 8t'I'\'il'l' iss\l('s to nil." IH'n:OIl n written 

18 d('mnnd, IIndl'l' s(,('tiall ·~l:~ of this titlc', to illsjll'l't do('ul1wnts 

If> Of other itt'llls ill the COUI'Sl' of illY(':-;ligalion:-; It) tll'l('rmine 

20 whether ~Il('h 1)('r80n is <'ngng('d in net h'it it'S dcs\'l'ibt'd by 

21 subsectioll (n)(l), nny 1I1l1'('llSOIl:lhlp rdusnl by SlIl'h IH'rson to 

22 comply wit h slI('11 clemn nel sItn II, fol' Plll'lW!H'S of ~(,(·t ion 3007 

23 of this title, ('(lllstitute prohnhl(' (Inll8e to h('\i('\'l' thnt stlch 

24 PCl'SOl1 is ('llglIg('d in nct i\'it it'S (l('s('rilH'd h.\' SIll'h subs('c-

25 tion.". 

" 
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7 

1 CIV,IL l'!I;NAI/l'l!-:S 

2 SEC. 4. (II) Chapter 30 of titlL' 39 of the United States 

3 Oode is Ulllt'IHit'd by ndding after section no 11 the following 

-1 new section: 

o H§3012. Choil p~l1altics 

6 

( 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

28 

"(n) Any pt'('l\Oll-

"( 1) who l'vades 0(' nttclllpts to enldc the effect of 

an order issllt'd und!.'(' s(,ctioll :W05(b)( 1); 

"(~) who ['nils to l'oll1ply with allY order issued 

under sed iOll :H)();)(b)(~); 01' 

"(;n who (othl'!' than n publishcr described by sec­

tion 3007(11)) has actunl knowJt>dgt' of uny such order, 

is in pl'ivity with uny Pt'(,SOIl dcseriol'd by pnrugrnph 

(1) 01' (~), :lilt! cllgngcs ill cOllduet which assists any 

such pt'l'son to cvade, attempt to cvade, or fail to 

comply with any stich Ol'liN (as the case may be); 

shall be linhl(' to thl' United Stutes foJ' a civil pellalty in all 

amollnt not to ('X('l'l'(i $10,000 1'01' each day that Stich perSOll 

cllgagc.'s in COll<itwt <Il'scribed hy parngl'Hph (1), (2), or (3). If 

ol'(l(lrs an' isstl(,t! tlll<in both paragl':ll'hs (1) anel (2) of sectiol\ 

. 300,1(h) with i'l'SIH'('t to allY at'tivity described ul\dt'1' section 

3005(a), seplIl'nt(' II('ll:lItics Illlly he tlssesst'u under this sub­

section for eOlldttd <i('s(,l'ihed by paragraphs (1) unci (2) of tlli:~ 

24 subsectioll. 
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H 

1 "(11)(1) A civil })(llllilty IIIHler sllhs(~C'tion (It) shall be as-

2 sessed by the Postal Ser\'iee hy nn ordt'r made on the record 

3 after oJlport II ni ty for a IH'H ri ng in n ('('orlb nee with section 

4 554 o(title 5, Pllited Stnles Cod!', BdoJ'(' isslling such an 

5 or<1(lr, the Postnl fi('J'\'i('l' shnll g-i\'!' writtcn notice to the 

6 person to be ass('ssl'd a <.:i\'il pt'n:\Ity IInd('r such order of the 

7 Po~tnl fi(ll'\'i('e'~ proposal to iSSIi(1 slIch order and provide 

8 such pl'f~OJ1 an O)ljltll'tlll1ity to J'(lqIH'St, within 15 days of the 

D datc the not icc is ('('cei\'cd by such })(Irson, such a hcaring on 

10 the orol'r. 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

"(~) Tn ol'tl'rmining the :1lll0\lnt of a civil penalty, the 

Postal S('r\'ic(' shnll take into :H'l'ollnt the nnlurc, circum­

stanccs, cxt('nt, nnd grnvity of Ih(1 \'iol:tlion or violations and, 

with respt'ct to th(1 "iolator, ability 10 JlHY, ('{fpct on ability to 

continue to do busincss, l111y history of prior such violations, 

t.he drgree of culpability, and ~lIrh ot h('r lllattcrs as justice 

may r('(lu1rc, 

"(C) .\ny 1)('r1'Oll who n'qucs!t'd in nrrordnncc with sub­

scction (b)(l) a IH'nring rc'sperting' th(1 :\sst'ssn,('nt of a ch'i] 

pCllnlty nnd who is aggrievcd by :Ill ll1'dl'I' nssl'ssing a civil 

pennlty mny fill' n pctition for j\ldi('inl J'l'\'icw of such order 

wi t h the Unit t'd Fit n tes Oou rt of :\ JlJl(11\ I s for the District of 

Oolumbin. OirclIit or for any olJIl'I' eirt'llit. in \\'hich such 

person I'Niidcs 01' transacts bu~ill(\s~. SlIch n petition may 

" 
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1 only be filed within the :m-day period b('gillning on the date 

2 the 01'<1(,1' 1l\aking Stich H~~t'Ssm('nt wus issued, 

3 I/(d) If allY person fnils to pny an nsseSSlIlellt of a eivil 

4 penalty-

5 "( I) aftl'l' tht' Ol'dt'r making the assesslllent has 
6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

b('('Olllt' a final 01'<1('1' nad if such person docs not file a 

p(,titioll for judicial n"'il'w of the order in accordance 

wit h SUUSI't'! ion (c), or 

I/(:?) aftl'r a court ill nn action brought unnrr sub­

St'dion (t') has ent('n'd n final judg1lJent in favor of the 

Po~t:ll Sen'ice, 

12 the AttOl'lH'." G('lll'ral ~h:lll n'('o\'er the amount assessed (plus 

13 inter('~t :It t'ul'l'l'ntly pn'\'ailing rates fru1l\ the dute of the 

14 expiration of thp HO-dny pt'riod referred to ill subsection (c), 

15 or the datI' of sllt'h final judgment, as the case may be) in an 

16 action brought in any appropriate district eourt of the United 

17 States, fn such nil nction, th(1 \,uliditj', amount, and appropri~ 

18 atencss of sU(lh P('IInlty sh:lll not be subject to review, ". 

19 (b) 'I'll(' HIlH'IUIIllt'nt made by subsection (n) shall apply 

20 with /'(ISP(ld to eonduct which Occurs 011 or after the date of 

21 the enlletll\(lllt of this A('t. 

22 (c) 'PIt(! tulll!' of sectiolls of chapter 30 of title 39, United 

2:1 Statos Outio, is 1l1l101l(/('ti lIy inserting ufter the item relating 

24 to sectioll :W 11 the followillg new item: 

":IOI:!. ('iI'i111t./lulriCls .... 
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Senate 
o Mr. HEINZ. Mr. President, as chair­
man of the Senate Special Committee on 
Aging I am proud today to be an original 
cosporusor in the Senate of a. measure 
which would help protect the elderly as 
well SIll all citizens by impro~ the 
ability of the U.8. Postal Inspection 
Service to combat mail tnud. 

A silnUar measure III being introduced 
by my distinguished counterpart, CLAUDE 
PEpPEn, chairman of the House Aging 
Committee. 

Our postal service has about 650,000 
employees who last year, in some 40,000 
facilities, handled nearly 100 billion 
pteceJ of mail. For that &mle period it 
generated cash receipts ,gf nearly f18.5 
billion. This volume col15hltutets a full 
half of the worlds mill!. Operations of the 
post oft'ice affect millions of people dally. 

Moot of the mail carried by the postal 
service conslBts of personal correspond­
ence and business related materials. 
While the vast majority of maU 15 for 
legitimate purposes, some 15 not. This 
latter type, is used by UIlSCrupu!OUS con 
artists, charlatans, and quacks to de­
fraud our citizens of their hard eamed 
money. Testimony by Postal Inspection 
Service personnel suggestn the5e frauds, 
estima.ted to involve bill10ns at dollars 
per year, are on the Increase. 

While these schemes afi'ect all citizens, 
they are of particular consequence to the 
elt;.f'!rly. Postal authorities estimate that 
60 percent oC mail fraud is perpetrated 
upon older Americans, Although many 
of the elderly are far C['"m rich, as a 
group their income approaches $150 bil­
lion per year. The elderly, are under 
seige bl' armies of predators using a 

8taggering arm;), of achemes to spirit 
away the cMA of their victims. 

Low indlv1dual Incomes can limit an 
older American's moblllty. Fear of s.treet 
crime and poor health also contnbute 
to the elderly'. reduced mobility and in­
creued reuuce on mail order sale.. 
Physlca1impairmenta or chronic illness, 
which eJll1ct 88 percant ot our seniors, 
make them more susceptible to phony 
claims that offer relief and restored 
youth. Many cheata and swindlers, target 
the elderly because they often die before 
prosecutorial proceedings or are too frail 
to serve as witnesses. 

The Inspect!on Service serves the in­
spector general function for the post 
oroce. It haa developed a good track 
record of combating thooe who abuse the 
mails. Notin" that the elderly are prime 
targets tor the unscrupulous mall order 
swindlers, service oft'icials have desig­
nated the area of postaJ crimes aga.inst 
the elderly one ot their highest priority 
progra.m.a. The natlonal complement of 
some 2,000 J)06ta.1 inspectors, 2,500 uni­
form security personnel, a.dmin1stratlve 
support personnel and six forensic 
science Jaboratorles are highly respected 
by thell' peers in the law enforcement 
community. 

The Inspection Service has e1Yeetively 
put an end to innumerable schemes 
which were costly and potentially dan­
gerous to the elderly consumers they 
targeted. Phony work at home, travel, 
investment, and land deals have been 
exposed aild prooecuted. Some ot these 
schemes netted orders amounting to tens 
ot thousands of dollars da.ily. Quack 
remedies sold through the mails which 
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have offered relief from cancer, arthritiS, 
falling vision, and poor hearing have also 
been successfully ended. Frauds amounta 
lng to millions of dollars in potential 
losses nre stopped each year. In ad.dition, 
many of our elderly have been protected 
'from dangerous quack home remedies. 

While the PootaI Inspection Service 
has accumulated an impressive track 
record, much more needs to be done. The 
service reports seve.ral obstacles impede 
its e1Yorts to obtain an even greater num~ 
ber ot successful prooecutions and to 
permanently ban th06e convicted of 
wrong doing trom reestabllshing their 
fraudulent opera.tions by simply chang­
ing their name or address. This bill 
woUld abolish the Impediments which 
prevent even more e1YeotJve enforcement 
of postal laws; provide those tools nec­
essary to assist in the prompt ,gathering 
ot evidence; and close a technical loop­
hole which permits offenders to reactiv­
ate their schemes. 

CUrrently, the Inspection Service does 
not have subpena. authority which is 
routinely granted to all other inspector 
generals. In order to evaluate whether a 
product m~ asures up to its advertised 
claims, the service must Bend for it in 
much the same way as a citizen does. 
Once the product Is received, which can 
be 3 months or more, they must have it 
evaluated by experts and then approach 
an administratIve law Judge or a U.S. 
attorney for action. 

The critical factor is the deAay caused 
by the service having to walt to receive 
the prodUct before their investigation 

75 

and enforcement efforts can begin. 
Those who prey upon the elderly know 
the nature ot this procedure. As a result, 
they commonly pJace an ad, take orders 
for several months, and fill all the orders 
at one time as they close down their 
business operation, sometimes reopening 
under another name someplace else. By 
the time the Inspection Service receives 
the product the perpetratorn and their 
assets have vaniahed. 

This bill, which gives the chie! POStal 
inspector subpena authority, is one very 
good solUtion to this problem. In addi­
tion, the bill sives the Postal Service the 
authority to appear at the adqress men­
tioned in a suspicious ad, present a postal 
money order for the amount of the pur­
chase, and rece.lve immediate o.ccess to 
the product. 

A third ltem in the bill would give the 
service the authority to move, after a 
proper due process hearing, and obtain 
an order barring named individuals from 
further engaging in the scheme which 
was the 6ubJect of a prior action. Viola­
tions o! this order could be met with civil 
penalties up to ~10,OOO for each Violation. 

This measure is a responsible approach 
to a serious problem. The bill adds no 
new significant costa to the Treasury. 
This new authority will gO a long way to~ 
ward provid!na' the Inspection Service 
With the toola necessary to move 
promptly and e1fectlVely against those 
who victim1ze our Nation'a elderly. I urge 
my colleagues In the Senate to Join in 
sponsorlng th1a mCU\8\lre and assur1lli its 
timely passage .• 
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RICHARD A., LnwzB 

nrSTR1CT ATTOnN~Y 

;u.UJl1t1N COUNTY 

IIAnnIBDUnO t PBNNSl"LVANIA 17100 

August 10, 1981 

John Rother, Staff Director 
united states Senate Special 

Committee on Aging 
G-233 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Dear Mr. Rother: 

Since I was unable to attend the hearing on "Frauds Again~tl. 
the Elderly" held in Harrisburg by the united,s~ate~ose~~t:ts~~~~a 
Committee on Aging on August 4, 1981, I am wr~t~ng y, n this 
suggestion of Senator John H. Heinz III to express my v~ews 0 
very important topic. 

Crlmes committed,a~ainst,the eld~71Ydai~c~~~.a~~il~n;Sh~!~~~~t 
as a snatched pU:t'se. R~s~ng pr~ces on ~xe " h th 
withstanding the extremities of the season; together w~t ,e

to 
a 

~:~c~~;~g!~~~l!m~i~~i~fz~~~~~n;fo~~~ :;~i~~l~!~~~~st~f ~~~ ~~ciety. 
The inevitable reality of aging can be devastating. fThoshe 

, d 1 ' joyed by a chosen ew w 0, storybook scenes of sun f~lled .e~sur~o:~n are becoming less common. 
as days go oy, becotmet~ore ~nAm~~i~a~s eld~rly reside in the Central 
The largest concen ra ~on 0 'ld f W' ter and heat and Northeastern States where the,Traumat~c co 0 ~n 
of Summer need to be met and survlved each year. 

Aside from the natural burden best?wed by th~ whfms Ofbvious 
weather, today's el~erlYl:r~Oa!:~ s~~~:~;~e!~k;ot~ik~rhe:~~ ~ee, 
g~~g~~S~elI~e~i~~~~tts:~ondtgUessinR~ :~~fO!;~i~t:esc~~f!~~~n~o~~~er 
effects of fraudulent opera ors. ~p , 
you'spell it, means that the senior citizens lose. 

Simplicitically senior consumers could avoid these problems 
by becoming alert and ~andd~'d cObnsume~s~hO~~~'s~~:m:!d:~!~i~i~allY 
natural pr.ey to an assorte num er 0 't 
d~signed to bilk this vulnerable sector of our communl y. 

John Rother, Staff Director 
United States Senate Special 

Committee on Aging 
August 10, 1981 
Page 2. 
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Purchasing merchandise, via mail order catalogues, often 
appears hastle-free to the less mobile. Many of those who pay in 
adVance often receive nothing by return mail. Mail order provides 
these frauds an unfettered framework in which they can nurture 
and blossom. If the merchandise doesn't come or comes too late, 
the only access to g~ining satisfaction may be a defunct box 
number. Work at home and get-rich-quick plans appeal to the home­
bound citizen who is looking for a convenient way to supplement 
his or her income. These promotions ar':.l responded to by millions 
of uninformed consumers who think that a "guarantee" is all that's 
needed to legitimatize a business and solidify a profit. Often, 
due to the embarrassment suff~red by the ~ictims of these swindles, 
the violations go unreported and are thus able to continue. 

Since the postal service, via the daily mail, introduces the 
consumer to a majority of these fraudulent operations, Senator 
Heinz's Senate Bill No. 4107 would provide postal authorities with 
additional aalvos to protect against this type of criminal action 
and to develop methods for curbing futUre abuse of the United States mail service. 

Not only are business plans widely dispersed among older 
Americans in the mail, but health products enjoy a prosperous exist­
ence in the mail order realm. The "aiding" citizenry succumbs to a 
variety of health aids, energy supplements, and super pills that are 
destined to "help one regain that youthful glow." 

A distinct dilemna attaches to this area of the health field, 
as sUbstantial purchases of necessary medications must be regularly 
made by most members of the senior ccmmunity. Problems existed when 
states restricted price shopping by making it illegal for pharmacists 
to advertisa their drug prices. The case of Pennsylvania State Board 
of Pharmac~ vs. Pastor, 441 Pa. 186, 272 A. 2d 487 (1971), deolared 
such pract~ce unconstItutional in Pennsylvania, and determined 
that . • . "the poor and elderly cannot afford this lack of informa­
tion." Competi.tive pr.icing of legitimate pl'escription drugs has, now 
become commonplace, thus, clearing the way for a buyer's market ~n 
vital medications. 

Generic drugs offer the comparable quality of brand name 
medicine at decidely lower prices. The law merely provides the 
consumer a vehicle of choice. 

Selling medical apparatus provideSa bonanza opportunity for 
unsorupulous businesses to gather .ill-spent dollars. From extrane­
ous wheelchair contraptions to mis-fitted hearing aids, the sales 
pitch is caught by many an unwary buyer - and then passed on. Older 
citizens, without access to alternative treatment, can easily be 

B7-055 0 - 82 - 6 
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John Rother, Staff Director 
United States Senate Special 

Co~ittee on Aging 
August 10, 1981 
Page 3. 
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persuaded into dealing with "SALES CENTER" carrying medical equip­
ment, without first obtaining requisite medical advice. 

Included amow;j the more difficult aspects of the ag'ing 
process is the nursing horne syndrome. To go, or not to go; but for 
some that choice doesn't exist. The "nursing horne" has become an 
institution integral to the age of the nuclear family. Shaded land­
scapes, harmonious group activity, and plentiful personal assistance, 
should always be viewed suspiciously by those shopping for their 
"new horne." 

Those elderly who are able to sustain their own homes should 
be constantly alerted against other surprises, namely, horne repair 
services and door-to-door fix-it companies. A few "nevers" to be 
remembered when hiring repair people: Never pay in advance; never 
hire without first checking with a Consumer Agency or Better 
Business Bureau; and never think you are getting a "deal" - you 
probably aren't. 

Law enforcement has a burden, as does the government of giving 
the senior citizen every possible protection, including an edunationa1 
awareness program designed to fully inform consumers of these lurk­
ing dangers. 

I am hopeful that the interest of the Senate of the United 
States on this topic will be the catalyst for providing the numerous 
f~rrns of safeguards and protections that our senior citizens need 
to continue to lead their lives happily and peacefu1ly~~ 

I 
I 

RAL!fp 

.'/ '/ 

Z
°'U~· truly, L I 

" I . / . /.A ! .... (., ~ ...... ' /~ "I-
Richard A. Lewis' 
District Attorney 

cc: The Honorable John H. Heinz III 
United States Senator 

.. 

" 
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OFFICE OF THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY 

Senator John Heinz 

BUCKS COUNTY COURTHOUSE 
DOYLESTOWN, PENNSYLVANIA 18901 

August 14, 19B1 

Chal.nllan, Special Committee on Aging 
United States Senate 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Re: Frauds Against the Elderly 

LeUI' Senator Heinz: 

MICHAEL J, KANE 
DISTRICT ATTORNEY 

(21 S) 348·2911 

Enclosed please find my prepared statement for inclusion in the 
recoro of the "Frauds Against the Elderly" hearing recently held 1;efore 
the U.S. Senate Special Committee on Aging. Thank you for aff0:UJ.l1g 
this office the opportunity of stating our concerns to the Connuttee. 

~truly Y .; ... / 
~~-~ 

HJK:elu 

Enclosure 



-\i' 
80 

OFFICE OF THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY 
BUCKS COUNTY COURTHOUSE 

DOYLESTOWN, PENNSYLVANIA 1.8901 

United States Senate Special Comnittee on Aging 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

PREPARED STA'ID1ENT OF HICHAEL J. KANE, 
DISTRICT ATl'ORNE.Y OF BUCKS COl.JNTY, PENNSYLVANIA 

-~------------

MICHAEL J. KANE 
DISTRICT ATTORNEY 

(2IS) 348·291 I 

Each year the Office of the District Attorney of Bucks County,. 
Pennsylvania ~\dles thousands of criminal prosecutiC?ns covering a w~de 
spectrum of illegal activity. Included am::mg the cr:unes prosecuted are 
those in the consumer freud area. Beca~se of the ~olume of co~sull'eI' 
complaints received by our office, we f~t estabhshed a spec~al consUll'eI' 
freud division in 1971. Detectives and assistant district attorneys ~ 
assigned :to fulltime investigations of problems brought to 0UI' attenbon by 
consumers and where appropriate, criminal actions were comnenc:,a. Our . 
consumer [ralld unit functions in much the sarre w?:y today; rec;>rdmg C;:Of!1plamts 
bI~ught by consumers, investigating t~ose com~la~~s ~o~ poss~ble cr~nal. 
violations and filing criminal compla~ts aga~st ~div~duals and CC?~rat~ns 
which have perpetrated criminal freud against cons~: Often, criminal 
prosecution is not authorized under the Pennsylvama CrlIOC!S Code. In tht;>se 
situations our office makes every effort to resolve a consumer's compl~nt . 
and when this effort is unsuccessful, the cons~r is referre<;l to the. a~propr~ate 
s~ate agency or civil process necessary to obtam the appro~r~te.rel~ef. 
Recognizing the speal needs and problems of the elderly, tJ;is C?ff~ce ~a~ 
also establiohed a victim-witness program, a segment of which. ~s. spemf~cally 
oriented toward alleviating the apprehension of the elderly v~ctlJl\ who 
perhaps has never before been a part of the judicial process. 

This office investigates over 500 complaints by consumers each year. Of 
that nlll11ber, we estimate that half of the victi.rmJ of consUll'eI'. freud are over 
fifty-five (55) years of age. AIrong the areas of freud aga~st the elderly 
seen most frequently are thc following: 

(1) l.andlord-tenant complaints 

Eldcrly residents are being threatened, harassed and even assaulted 
in an effort to force them to vacate their "low-ren~" a~ts. 9ften, elderly 
tenants are too intimidated by their landlords to f~le compl~ts ~th ~e 
police. Then, when complaints are filed, the eldcrly person ~s too afre~d to 
testify; 

.. 
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(2) Deceptive advertising 

The Pennsylvania Crimes Code, 18 P.S. :5 4107 (5) makes it a crime for 
anyone to make a false or misleading statement in any advertisement addr~ssed 
to the public for the purpose of promoting the purchase or sale of proper1:y 
or services. The elderly are particularly vulnerable to to this ;::rime. 
Often home-round, the elderly person may answer ads for "making m:>ney at horl\tl," 
or getting "free" or "discounted" merchandise. Of course, a mail-in deposit 
is necessary and most times, the conswner will never see either the merchandise 
ordered it will never be sent the iteJlJs to be sold "at home"; 

(3) Unordered merchandise 

Senior citizens are fr€quently the recipients of unordered merchandise. 
Th~ send~s of these ite!I\s wage a full-scale war agaiJ1f:lt the recipient to 
"pay up or else". Often the elderly are intimidated into paying for the 
lU1wanted and lU10rdered items. 

(4) 'lheft by Deception 

Another form of Deceptive Business Practices, the crime of 'Theft by 
Deception is often perpetrated on the elderly. A newspa~ ildvertisement may 
proclaim thilt fifty acres of prime waterfront land is available in Florida for 
only $500. The senior citizen, thinking Florida the perfect place to retire, 
will eagerly sent in the $500 only to find that "waterfront" means lU1der' water. 

The aforementioned areas of consumer freud are by no !II.'!ans the only 
methods by which all individuals, but particularly the elderly are defmuded. 
Also deserving of mention are the false promises to perform home repair.::, false 
promises to cure every pos.ible ailment with a new "miracle" drug and the ever­
present bad check method of payment. This office /Ilakes every legal effort to 
stop these and the countless oth~.r methods of defreuding conSl1lI1ers. 

Although this office investigates rrost consumer CO/Ilplaints refer:t"Eid to 
us, we are unable to p~secute many of them beciluse of the limitations imposed 
by the Pennsylvania Crimes Code. Our statutes are not geared to prosecutions 
for the kinds of frilud perpetrat~d on consumers. l-breover, lU1der Pennl3ylvania 
Law, mere failure to perform a "romised act is not construed as criminal conduct 
per se. Criminal intent is often difficult tv P1vVC beyond a reasonable doubt, 
especially in performance cases. Also, the perpetrators of advertising and mail 
order freud are often not within the Conrocmwealth of Pennsylvania thus making 
jut'isdiction virtually impossible to obtain. 

This office comoonds Senator Heinz and the Senate Comnittee on Aging for 
proposing SeJlate Billl407. Enlarging ur.on the U.S. Postal Service's ability 
to p~secute cases of consumer freud Which are beyond the reach of this office 
\~ill be a welcolI1c developrrent in the law. Within 10C>I'e avenues available to senior 
citizens and all persons who have been defrauded, perht:lps the instances of 
consumeI' fraud will diminish. Be assured tret this office will continue to 
aid the elderly and all citizens of Bucks ColU1ty by making consumer> fraud 
investigations and prosecutions an integral part of our enforcement e)f Pennsylvania 
Law. 



--~--- ----

Debbie O'Dell 
S«ond Assistant 

Assistant DIstrict Allomej'$ 
James N. Brady 
Danlcl B. Lonl, Jr. 
Michael S. Oresld 
FranIc C. Roney, Jr. 
Oraycc R. Kovacs 
Bradley M. Bassi 
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OOffi.c.e nf tlJt 11 fstrfd AttnMty 
HERMAN J. 81G1 
District A ttorn~)' 

WASHINOTON, PENNSYLVANIA 15301 
Telephone (412) 228-6792 ...,9 

JUly 31, 1981 

HONORABLE JOHN A. HEINZ 
united states senate 
Special Committee on Aging 
Washington, D. C. 20510 

Dear Senator Heinz: 

Thank you for your letter of July 24, 1981, and your 
interest in the elderly. I cannot attend the meeting in 
Harrisburg on August 4, 1981, since this is our last week of 
criminal court until September. 

[Ht"'tiv", 

Waller J. Mum 
Chit! 

William Verno 

I strongly endorse your feelings concerning Senate Bill 1407 
and urge that it be passed forthwith. If there is any aid or 
assistance our office can give you in Washington County please 
feel free to contact me. 

Very truly yours, 

HJB!trn 

.. 

RICHARD G. SKONIE"CZKA 
CHIEF OF POLIC'E 
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LOUIS J. TULLIO 
MAYOR OF ERIE 

BUREAU OF POLICE 

August 3, 1981 

ADORES" ALL COM:.4UNICATION8 
TO THE CHIE~ O~ POLICE 

Senator John Heinz, Chairman 
Special Committee on Aging 
Washinqton, D,C, 20510 

Oear Senator Heinz: 

I am sorry I will be unable to attend the hearing regarding frauds 
against the elderly, but I am pleased to hear that the Sen~te is interested 
and attempting to rectify some of these problems as we all do age to some 
degree from the day we are born and hopefully will reach that Sen'lor 
Citizen Plateau. 

We have experienced some problems over the years with con men who 
at times do succeed in bilking our elderly persons out of part or parts 
of their life savings as there are various schemes that are a part of 
our records. 

The tactics they utilize are either scare tactics or they prey on 
a person's need for money. For instance, they may ad vi se a person that 
their roof will hegin leaking if they don't immediately have it sprayed 
with ~ special compound or that the furnace may blow up if it isn't 
serviced. 

I bel i eve a pub 1 i c servi ce pr'ogram advi s i nl'l the e 1 der1.v how they can 
be duped is essential, alonq with the Crime Prevention rrograms that have 
heen instituted by most Police Departments. 

We also attend meetings with our senior citizens to discuss their 
problems and ~dvise them of our problems and how \~e can help them. 

RGS:rz 

Sincerely yours, "f 
m)t';c.~ ,_ 

Richard G. Skonieczk 
Chief of Police 
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HENRY S. KENDERDINE, ~\ 
rlRaT ASSISTANT 

JOSEPH C.MAOENSPACHER 
ADMINISTRATive ASSISTANT 

EDWARD F". BROWNE, ~R. 
APPEALS DIVISION 

HEATHER ~. MUMMA 
DOMESTIC REL.ATIONS OIVISIO,.l 

WILLIAM C. HAYNES 
JUVENII .. E OIVIl:iICN 
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OFFICE OF 

MICHAEL H. RANCK 

~ .~~- ------

DISTRICT ATTORNEY OF LANCASTER COUNTY 
1 '-

• ,\Uu .... ...; .,., .I' L. 

August 18, 1 q81 

COURTHOUSE 
LANCASTER, PEI~NSYLVANIA 17602 

7!7-299-BI00 

CHARLES A. ACHEY, .JR. 

LOUISE G. HERR 
JOHN A. KENNEF"F" 

RICHARD A. SHEETZ, JR. 

CHARLES E. SIMMONS 
CHIEf" COUNTY DETE.CTlVE 

Senator John Heinz, Chairman 
Special Committee On Aging 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Senator Heinz: 

Congratulations on your \~ork to cut down on "frauds against the 
elderly". Your letter of July 24, 1981, concerning the hearing in 
Harrisburg on August 4th, arrived too late to permit the submission of 
testimony at the hearing. 

I am very concerned about this subject matter and thought I \~ould 
submit to you our experience. Lancaster County has a volunteer consumer 
protection commission, with a paid ·secretary. All complaints cross 
my desk for screening for possible criminal acitivity. This enables me 
to see patterns developing which otherwise might not be perceived by 
individual police departments. 

Most of the complaints that we receive do come from the elderly. 
The types of complaints, in the order of their frequency, are as follows: 

work. 

1. Disputes between purchasers and retail sellers including 
problems returning items. 

2. Complaints referring to home construction and repair 

3. Complaints regarding automobile repairs and charges. 

4. Complaints regarding automobile sales. 

5. Compl a ints in reference to mobile home and home sales. 

I appreciate your concern in this very important area. If there is 
anything that I may do to be of service, pleasd let me know. 

MHR/clm 

Sincerely, 

/.;L~~ 
Michael H. Ranck 
District Attorney 

\ 
I 

.. 
C. JOSEPH RgHKAMI' 
DISTRICT ATTORNEY 

II !I. cAnLISLE ST • 

NEW DLOOMf.'IELD, rA. 17068 

TU;;:"-!iONI:I (717) ~l!Ia.2711 

Mr. Jehn Rother 
Staff Director 
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THE OFFICE OF THE 

PERRY COUNTY DISTRICT ATTORNEY 

August 21, 1981 

U.S. Senate Special Co~ittee on Aging 
G-233 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Dear Mr. Rother: 

R. SCOTT CRAMER 
ASSI8TANY DISTRICT ATTORNtt 

CENTER .QUARe: 

DUNCANNON, PA. 17020 

T1:LrPHCNIlI (717) 834 .. 15700 

In response to the enclosed letter from Senator John Heinz dated 
July 24, 1981, I would like to belatedly voice my support for Senate 
Bill 1407. Crimes against the elderly and mentally and physically 
handicapped people are not often pursued in the courts, and it is grati­
fying to see that the legislature is taking some action to remedy the 
situation. 

1 have been District Attorney in a rural county since 1976, and 
I have prosecuted very few cases where an elderly victim was defrauded 
out of money or other property. I feel that the elderly citizens should 
be informed through local agencies such as the Office of the Aging of 
techniques to obtain evidence against perpetrators of fraud in· cooperation 
with their local police. Public hearings such as the one held earlier this 
month are helpful in informing the elderly of the existence of such scams; 
but this should be followed through with suggestions on how to prevent the 
operation of such fraudulent practices through cooperation with the local 
police in reporting these crimes. I suspect that many elderly people do 
not want to become involved, and this is exactly why they fall easy prey 
to such criminals. 

CJR:pg 
Enc. 
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AdvClrtJ"ment 

By JOHN P. CLARK 

WASHINGTON. D.C.-You maybe 
cheating yourself out of big money 
from Social Security and Medicare. 
And. you do not have to be oVer 60 or 
retired 10 slart collecling. 

Aimosl a million Americln men and 
women. sldrling as young a~ 30 years 
of age gel Sccial Securily checks each 
and every monlh. 

But. no one in Washington, D.C. will 
wrile 10 you and tell you about Ihese 
benefils, payments and services. 

You must know about them; you 
must know how 10 apply for them. 
Then your checks can start to arrive 
regularly. 

For example, has anyone in govern· 
ment ever lold you how much o( your 
money is already in Ihe Social Security 
fund? 

No. Even Ihe government lakes the 
money out of your pay every week. 

Would you like 10 know exactly how 
much )·ou have invested in Social Se· 
curity now. and how you can slart get. 
ting every penny you've gOI coming 10 
you? 

Then would you like to know how 
to get the most from that investment 
including all the brand new 1981 Social 
Security payments and benefits? 

Now you can do both. When you fill 
in the Official Form reproduced in this 
story and send it to the publisher. it 
will be sent to Ihe proper government 
office. They will run a check on your 
account and then send you a report il' 
a confidential sealed envelope. This re. 
port will tell you how much of your 
earnings have been recorded in your 
Social Security account year by year, 
There is no ehuge for this 5ervice, not 
even postage. 

And. when you follow the simple in· 
structlons at the end of this story, you 
will receive u copy of a new book: "The 
Hidden Money Secret Of The Social 
Security Department." 

If you think that you have to walt 
until retirement to start collecting your 
Social Security payments and ben~fits, 
this book will really open up your eyes. 

Here are some o( ihe little·known 
facts about Social Security and Medl· 
care you will find out about in this 
book: 

• How 10 Incrtast Ihe amOUIII 0/ 
your payment 1/ you art already on 
Social SecurllY, 
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• How 10 collecl your sha.-e of Ihe 
brand new Social Secllrily benefils jusl 
passed by Congress. 

o How 10 qualify for Social ~ecur­
ily disabilily pensions al any age. 

o How 10 Increase your Social Se. 
cllrily benefils. 

o How 10 reporl your Farm Income 
/.,r Social Secllrlly. 

o How 10 make ),ollr whole family 
eligible lor Social SecurilY benefils, 
eV<l1 YOllr YOllngesl children. 

o How 10 replace a losl Social Se­
curi/)\ card. 

o How 10 replace a losl Social Se. 
curity check. 

o How 10 gel" refund if you hov. 
overpaid ~'our Social SecllrilY laus. 
(Sludies show Ihal two 0111 0/ Ih,.e 
people overpay.) 

• How 10 figllre oul whal your So­
cial Secu,ily reliremenl paymenls 
should be. 

o Should you 10100 your Social Se­
curity number on )'our body? 

• What papers do you need in ordtr 
10 file a Social SecurilY claim? 

• How len million people who are 
only 30 years old. on the average. col. 
lect Social Security. 

o Should you gel a divorce In order 
to get more Social SeCUrll)'? (a lot 0/ 
people already have.) 

• Shollid you have Iwo Social Se­
curllY cards? 

o How 10 gel a hug~ lump sum So­
cial Secllr;ly payof/. 

• How 10 make sure your employer 
Is nOI chealinll you on your Social Se­
curllY, 

o How you may b. chealing yot:r­
sel/ out 0/ your Social Security benefils. 

~ When are Ihe five limes you 
should gll In touch wilh YOllr Social 
Securlly oDice? 

• How 10 work and slill gel Social 
Security benefits, 

.. How 10 cash In on Social SecurilY 
evtll i/ you've never p<,;d " penny Into 
II, • 

• How 10 gel hospilal and medical 
Insurance/or Ihe aged. 

• How students belween Ihe ages 0/ 
J8 and 22 caTl get Social Security cash 
benefits. 

o How 10 get Ihe special Social 
Securlly benefils Ihal are only lor 
Veterans, 

It is sad to say that until now there 
has been no easy way for the av.rage 
man or woman to find out ~bout all 
these payment.~, be~efits and services. 

--~--------
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Even thou~h, heaven knows. it has been 
easy enough for the government to take 
your money. 

Today there is a way. the brand new 
book called "The Hidden Money Secret 
Of The Social Security Departme~t." 

it is easy 10 read and easy 10 follow. 
Remember. it is not enough to qualify 
for Social Security payments. benofits 
and services. 

To get your benefils and payments. 
even starting as young as 30 years of 
age. you must know how to apply for 
them, 

This book tells you how to qualify. 
including all necessary names and ad­
dresses of the people you must contact. 
and even what to say. 

Although this book can mean hun­
dreds and perhap3 thousands of dollars 
to every man and woman in America. 
it is priced at just ten dollars. 

You can order this book today by 
mail without a worry in the world 
because it is a 100% no·risk offer. Start 
using it the minute it arrives in your 
home. If you don't find out exactly 
how to get at least S5oo.oo worth o( 
new benefits. payments and services 
from Social Security End Medicare. re­
turn the book to the publisher who will 
return your money without quibble or 
question. You still get Ihe confidential 
report on your Social Security account, 

To order. write your Name. Address 
and Zip Code. and the words "Social 
Security"· on a piece of paper. Also. fill 
in the Official Form. Send both with 
SIO cash. check or inoney order to: 

Liberty Publishing. Dept. SS-156 
Suite 204 

185 Cross Street 
F<>rt Lee. New Jersey 07024 

If you don't take advantage of youI' 
new 1981 Social &earity and Medi. 
care benefits. ~;ayments and services. 
you are only cheating yourself since you 
have already paid (or them. 

.. 

,. 
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UNITED STATES POSTAL 

NASIIINGTON, D. C. 

In the Matter of the Complaint Against 

LIBERTY PUBLISHING 
185 Cross Street 

at 

Fort Lee, New Jersey 07024 

COMPLAINT 

DJCi\ET !~0. 

io r:;: M" 

June 26-,' 19131 

P.S. DOCKet No. 11/136 

Complaina~t, the General Counsel of the United States Postal 

Service, having reason to believe that Respondent, doing business 

under the name and at the address set forth in the caption hereof, 

is engaged in a scheme or device to obtain money or property 

through tile mails by means of false representations in violation 

of 39 U.S.C. § 3005, complains and alleges as follows: 

I. 

Respondent attracts attention to its scheme by means of 

solicitations to purchase a book that are sent by mail to members 

of the public and printed in publications of gener.al circulation, 

all of which solicitations are calculated to induce the reader to 

remit money or ptoperty through the mail. 

II. 

The advertisement shown at Exhibit 1 is typical of those 

referred to in Paragraph I. 
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III. 

By means of the promotional materials referred to in 

1, respondent represents expressly or impliedly, in paragraph 

substance and effect, that: 

(a) will be abl~ to obtain a minimum of Any purchaser 

t d servl'ces from social Security $500 in new benefits, paymen s, an 

and Medicare as a result of reading the book respondent provides. 

(b) Information aQout the benefits, payments and 

, and Medicare is not readily available services of Social Securlty 

to the ordinary person. 

(c) Information about the benefits, payments and 

services of 

freely made 

Social security and Medicare is not offered and 

available to the public by the U. S. Government. 

(d) Respondent's book provides reasonably accurate and 

current and complete information. 

The aforesaid representations are materially false as a 

matter of fact. 

WHEREFORE, Complainant requests that an Order conforming 

with 39 U.S.C. S 3005(a) (1) and (2) be issued against respondent. 

Respectfully submitted, 

LOUIS/.(;''' COx 

~
e etcil Counsel __ 

7tAINAUT 

~~( .f.'c:t::: ... ~ 
By: I eor~e C. Davls 

Assistant General Counsel 

:/l?,on u 1:'. ,!?X~.::.ct~n Division 

Vl.:~ 
n ra t:. HcFeeley -7 

Counse~ ear Complai~~t 
Consumer Protection Division 
475 L'Enfant Plaza, S.W. 
Washington, D. C. 20260 
(202) 245-4385 
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DOCUMENTED CASES 

Su'bmitted By 
PEGGY H. ADAMS, DIRECTOR ,,' ' 

BUCKS COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER PROTECTION 

SENIOR CITIZENS - HOME IMPROVEMENT AND MAINTENANCE 

Many Seniors reach a point where they must hire someone to do the maintenance work they 
no l~nger are able to do. 

180-5-458 

A woman hired a landscaper to do some yard work, she failed to get anything other 
than a post office box number and a phone number. The landscaper was using a fictious 
nome, which complicated the situation. Where he had supposedly planted ground cover, 
all that grew were weeds. We were able to determine his proper name and his address for 
the consumer. She recovered her money. 

181-7-706 

In 1979 a Senior couple needed some repairs to a concrete walk. The contractor 
said he had to have all the money in advance. He started the job but never completed 
it. Meanwhile, the husband died and the ~idow has not been able to get the job com­
pleted. They did not think to hold back a portion of the total amount until the job 
was completed satis1:actorily. t.1e just received this case and are trying to contact the 
contractor to have him resolve this matter. 

80-12-1299 

An 80 year old woman found an ad for a roofer in a church paper. Without checking 
any further into his references, she hired him to fix her roof. Three hundred fifty 
dollars later, her roof seill leaks. She refuses to file in small claims court as she 
is afraid of going to court. Many Seniors feel this way and contractors know and take 
advantage of this fact. 

177-12-586 

A trusting widow, on Social Security, signed a contract with a roofer without get­
ting any references. She then compounded the error by giving him $450.00 in advance. 
To this day our office haa been unable to locate this manj he has gone out of business. 

SENIOR CITIZEN~ ~ MAIL ORDER 

Because of decreased mobility and fixed income, many Seniors take advantage of ordering 
&upposed "bargains" by mail. 

18l-4-40r/ 

A senior woman, hoping to stretch her budget, ordered merchandise purported to be 
valued at more than double the cost. She was not pleased with the goods, so she sent 
a l.etter cancelling the orderj but, she received another package anyway. She refused 
delivery, but the company proceeded to bill her for the items. They sent letters in­
ferring they were going to turn this over to a collection agency if she did not pay 
the bill. The consumer called our office very upset that her credit rating would be 
ruined. We contacted the company and straight~ned the situation out. They sent the 
Senior a notice saying her account was credited. 
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Statement of Peggy H. Adams, Director 
Bucks County Department of Consumer Protection 

", 
SENIOR CITIZENS - MEDICAL INSURANCE, BILLING, ~DICAL DEVICES 

Because of illness and failing faculties, insurance and medical devices are important 
items in senior budgets. 

081-5-478 

After a caterac operation a senior went for eyeglasses. The optician told him 
medicare would pay approximately $258.00 of a $315.00 bill for contact eyeglasses. 
When he received payment from medicare only $152.00 was approved. Of this amount he 
received $73.60. Medicare will not inform seniors prior to bein6 billed what is the 
most that will be paid. The optician now says he only quoted this figure from in­
formation received from other patients. 

~R CITIZENS - DECEPTIVE ADVERTISING 

~§.67 

A senior citizen Saw a coupon in the telephone book for $10.00 off on televiaion 
repairs. The company sent someone out to repair' the television. One and a quarter 
hours later they were presented with a bill for $90.000. Forty dollars of this amount 
was for parts. By checking with other T.V. repair shops they discovered the most the 
part should cost would be $2.00. An investigator from our office went to the repair 
shop and they agl'eeded to return $25.00 to conaumer. 

d , 
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"Nobody would fall for a fraud if it look:ed like a fraud, right? 50 
m.ost of the time it looks lilt:e something else - a good deal, a 
business opportunity, a gift, or Ci chance to make a quick buck, 

Fraud works beccruse people don't recognize it until it's too late, 
To stop fraud, you've got to know it when you see it. 
The tips in this book will tell you how to,.," 

TAKE A BITE OUT OF 

(" 1079 Thu AdVUfluI1I10 CounCIl Itlc 
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Know Your Con 
If someone wanted to take your money, how 
could he get it? The common r.rook might try 
a hold-up. But what about the less common 
crook? The con artist. The dishonest business­
man. The cheat. They're after your money 
too. But they don't use a gun. They use fraud. 

Fraud includes many different activities. A 
con game is fraud: a crook tricks a victim into 
handing over some money, and then takes 
off with the cash. Shady or dishonest busI­
ness practices are fraud: they convince con­
sumers to pay more money than a product or 
service is worth. Phony investment deals or 
fake business opportunities are frauds: they 
take advantage of a pel son's desire to make 
money. 

With so many different kinds of fraud, it's 
almost Impossible to tell just huw big the 
problem is. But the estimates are shocking. 
Losses due to consumer fraud are estimated 
to be at least $21 billion a yearl 

2 

"Now that's a big probl~m. Just 
keep reading. I'll show you some 
of the most common consumer 
frauds, and tell you how to 
avoid 'em." 

Free enterprise. The open market. It's the 
American way. And most of the time it works. 

Unfortunately, it works for dishonest 
businesses as well as honest ones. Unscru­
pulous businesses don't mind taking advan­
tage of an unwary customer. "Let the buyer 
beware" is their motto-and you might be the 
buyer. 

=== 

Here are good rules to follow all the t/me­
whether or not you suspect a fraud: 

• Don't believe something for nothing offers. 
You get what you pay for. 

• Be suspicious of high-pressure sales 
efforts. 

• Take your time. Think about the deal before 
you part with your money. 

• Get all agreements in writing. Insist that 
agreements are in "plain English" not 
"legalese." 

• Read all contracts and agreements before 
signing. Have a lawyer examine all major 
contracts. 

• Compare services, prices, and credit offers 
before agreeing to a deal. Ask friends what 
their experiences have been with the fiml 
or service in question. 
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• Check the firm's reputation with your Con­
sumer Affairs Office or local Better Busi­
ness Bureau. 

If you follow these tips, you'll make things 
hard for the swindler. And you could save 
yourself a lot of money. 

Fraud artists frequently rely on the same old 
!ricks. You'll find that you may even be famil­
Iar with some of them. The list that follows 
includes some of the more common frauds. 
Don't be surprised after you've been conned. 
Watch out for these frauds: 

3 
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"Some of us don't know a spark 
plug from a widget. So when 
our car or refrigerator breaks 
down, we call the experts, right? 
Most of them are out to do a good 
job. But some are more inter­
ested in taldn' our money than 
in fixin' the problem. Here's how 
to spot the crooks." .. 

.. 

Repair Fraud 
Repair frauds are simple to execute but ditfi­
cult to detect. Some crooked repair people 
don't fix the problem but they charge you 
anyway. Some use inferior parts. Others 
charge you for work that you didn't expect. 
Some even do "insurance" work - they'll 
repair one thing, but make sure that some­
thing else will soon go wrong. 

How can you protect yourself from repair 
fraud? 

• Shop around. Ask friends, neighbors, or 
co-workers for references. When you find 
repair people you trust, stick with them. 

• Don't try to diagnose the problem YOIJrseif 
unless you're an expert. The mechanic may 
take your advice, even if it's wrong. If you do 
know exactly what the problem is, don't tell 
the mechanics. Wait and see if their recom­
mendations agree with your diagnosis. That 
way you'll know whether needless repairs 
are suggested. 
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• Try to get several detailed written estimates 
before any work is done. Compare job 
descriptions and materials to be used. Be 
sure to ask if there is a charge for an 
estimate. 

• Ask for the old parts to make sure that 
replacements were really installed. 

• Make sure you get a guarantee on any work 
that's done. 

• Before you pay, make sure the work was 
done. Take your'car for a test drive. Plug in 
the refrigerator. Test the TV . 

• Some state laws require auto repair firms 
and other kinds of professional selvices to 
be licensed or certified. Ask your local 
Consumer Affairs Office about the law in 
your state and what specific proteUion it 
gives. 

5 
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"Everyone wants to cut heating 
bills, light? Good idea, but be 
carefull One company went 
door-to-door, offering to install 
insulation at a good plice. A lot 
of people took the bait, signed 
on the dotted line, and handed 
over hefty down payments. 
Those people are still waiting. 
They never got their insulation, 
and the con artists took off with 
the cash." 

6 
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Home Improvement 
Fraud 
Home repairs and improvements can be 
costly. So watch out if somebody offers to do 
an expensive job for an unusually low price. 
Or if a firm offers to make a "free" inspection. 
Or if the workers just "happened to be in the 
neighborhood." 

These are the favorite tricks of dishonest 
home repair firms. Some offer a price you just 
can't resist. Once you sign the contract, you 
learn why: they never deliver the service! 
Others send door-to-door inspectors to do 
free roof, termite, or furnace inspections. You 
c?n bet these "free" inspections will turn up 
plenty of expensive repairs. Some fly-by-night 
companies will offer to do the work on the 
spot. When they leave, you may be left with a 
large bill and a faulty repair job. 

99 

To avoid home improvement and repair 
frauds, try the following: 

• Always get several estimates for every 
repair job, and compare prices and terms. 
Check to see if there is a charge for 
estimates. 

• Ask your friends for recommendations. Or 
ask the firm for references - and check 
them. 

• Check the identification of all "inspectors." 

• Call the local Consumer Affairs Office or 
Better Business Bureau to check the 
company's reputation before you authorizo 
any work. 

• Be suspicious of high-pressure sales tactics. 

• Pay by check - never with cash. Arrange to 
make payments in installments-one-third 
at the beginning of the job, one-third when 
the work is nearly completed, and one-third 
after the job is done. 

,1 
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" Never buy anything site ll.nseen! 
Remember, what you see in a 
sales brochure may not be what 
you get in reality. Protect your 
investment. Make a personal 
visit to your future home. " 

Land· Fraud 
Real estate can be a great investment. The 
enterprising real estate salesperson kn()ws 
how anxious you are to find just the right prop­
erty-especially for an investment or retire­
ment home. A nice, warm climate? Not too 
crowded? A new development? Some dis­
honest agents will promise you anything­
swimming pool, country club, private lake-
to get your name on the contract. 

8 
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Even if the sales agents promise you luxury, 
they may not guarantee tne basics, like water, 
energy sources, and sewage disposal. 

Most land developers offering SO or more 
lots (of less than 5 acres e12ch) for sale 6r 
b:lse through the mails or by interstate 
commerce are required by law to file a 
Statement of Record with the U.S. Depart­
ment of Housing and Urban Development. 
This document tells you almost everything 
you need to know about your future home: 
legal title; facilities available in the area such 
8.S schools and transportation; availability of 
utilities and water; plans for sewage disposal; 
and local regulations and development plans. 
All this information must be given to you in a 
property report prepared by the developer. 
Always ask to see this report before you 
sign anything. 

If the developer doesn't gi\ e you a copy of the 
property report for the lot you're considering, 
you can obtain it from HUD for a $2.50 fee. 
Write to: 

Department of Housing and Urban Development 
Office of Interstate Land Sales Registration 
451 Seventh Street, S. W. 
Washington, D.C. 20410 

• 

Business Opportunity 
Work at home manufacturing automobile 
accessories. We provide parts, fOU provide 
labor. Small initial investment for parts, but 
purchase of finished products guaranteed. 
Call Ralph at 555-1234. 

Some work-at-home ventures are honest. 
This one isn't. What this ad doesn't say is that 
finished products must meet a certain stan­
dard of quality before the company will buy 
them. And the unwritten guarantee is that 
very few products will be able to satisfy those 
quality standards-and very few people will 
sell their wares. There are other business 
opportunity schemes too: Vending machine 
rentals. Franchises. Be on the alert. Don't be 
fooled by phony "opportunities." 

• Make sure all promises are given in writing. 

• Check the company's reputation with the 
local Consumer Affairs Office or Better Busi­
ness Bureau before you agree to 
participate. 

• Ask for a list of other participants. Contact 
them before you sign up. 

87-055 0 - 82 - 7 
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Investment Frauds 
There are dozens of different investment 
frauds. Sometimes people are offered the 
"chance of a lifetime" to invest in a promising 
new company. The swindler takes the 
investor's money and quietly goes out of busi­
ness. Another type of investment fraud is the 
"pyramid franchise." The investor buys a 
dealership for hundreds or thousands of dol­
lars, and recruits other distributors or sales­
persons. Eventually, there are hundreds of 
distributors, but no one to sell the merchan­
dise. Those at the top make lots of money 
before the pyramid collapses, leaving the indi­
vidual investors without their cash. 

Watch for these warning signs: 

• High-pressure telephone sales efforts. 

• The investment seems too good to be true. 

• The emphasis is on setting up dealerships 
rather than selling a product. 

• Potontial investors are not encouraged (or 
allowed) to contact other investors. 

• The promoter does not offer to "buy back" 
any unsold merchandise. 

9 
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"I know some door-to-door sales­
people and most of them are 
honest and hard-working. But 
there are a few who try to cheat 
their customers. Be careful. They 
usually give themselves away. 
Watch out for these 'catchwords"': 

Door-to-Door Sales 
"Small monthly payments": Used to disguise 
the total cost of the item, which is usually out­
rageous. The vacuum cleaner you buy for 
"only" $10 a month for 4 years will cost you 
$480! 

"Nothing like it in the stores!" True. The vacu­
um cleaners in the stores are probably of 
better quality and come with a better warranty. 

"Won't find this price anywhere!" True. The 
prices in the stores are probably lower. 

"Easy credi!!" True. They don't care what your 
credit rating looks like. Once you sign for the 
purchase, paying for it is your problem. Be 
wary of "low monthly payments." Find out the 
total amount you'll pay over the life of the 
loan. Then subtract the actual cost of the item 
itself. The difference is what you'll pay in inter­
est. Your bank, credit union, or local legal aid 
society can tell you if the interest rate is fair. 

Watch for these words and be firm if the 
salesperson pressures you to buy. If you do 
get trapped, you're protected by a new Fed­
eral Trade Commission regulation. Whenever 
you make a purchase in your home totaling 
$25 or more, the salesperson must give 
you a written contract and two Notice of 
Cancellation Forms. You have three days to 
change your mind and use one of those 
forms to cancel your contract. 

... 

• 

Charity Fraud 
Charity fraud does a lot of harm. The swindler 
takes advantage of people's good will and 
takes their cash - money that was meant for 
people in need. 

You can make sure that any money you give 
gets into the right hands. Remember these 
pointers when somebody asks you for a 
donation: 

• Ask for identification - the organization, the 
solicitor. Find out what the purpose of the 
charity is and how funds are used. Ask if 
contributions are tax deductible. If you're not 
satisfied with the answers-don't give! You 
can also check the charity out with the 
National Information Bureau (212-532-8595) 
or the Philanthropic Advisory Service 
(202-862-1230). They can tell you whether 
the organization is a iegitimate charity. 

• Give to charities that you know. Check out 
the ones you've never heard of before, or 
others whose names are similar to a well­
known charity. 
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• Don't fall for high-pressure tactics. if solicitors 
won't take "no" for an answer, give it to them 
anyway-but don't give them your money. 

• Be suspicious of charities that only accept 
cash. And always send a check made out to 
the organization not to an individual. 

• If a solicitor reaches you by telephone, offer 
to mail your donation. Shady solicitors usu­
ally want to collect quickly. 

"You know, I think it's a great idea 
to help a guy in need. And one 
way to do it is to give to a charity. 
But you know what? Some peo­
ple set up their own charity- one 
that helps only them." 

11 
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"Not long ago, I saw an ad for 
'an amazing capsule reducing 
plan,' guaranteed to 'clissolV7 
the fat right out of yoU! body. 
Sounded great - just what I 
needed to shed a few pounds. 
But investigators in Connecticut 
tested a few of those 'amazing' 
capsules. You know what they 
found? Those pills were nasal 
decongestants - the kind you 
take when you have a bad cold. 
They might get rid of your 
sneezes, but they won't do much 
for your extra poundsl" 

\ 
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Self Improvement 
Fraud 
The ads can look pretty tempting: 
"Miracle reducing plan." 
"Look like a model in only 5 days." 
"Learn to speak Spanish while you sleep." 
"You can have a new, dynamic personality!" 
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Con artists know that everyone wants to look 
better, feel better, be a "better person." Selling 
worthless plans and cures is one of the easi­
est ways for them to make a quick buck. 

What can you do? Be careful! Read the small 
print. Know what the product contains. You 
should check with your doctor before yuu 
embark on any diet or exercise programs. 

Medical and 
Health Fraud 
Most of us don't know much about medicine. 
That's why we go to doctors. 

It's also why we fall for "miracle cures" and 
other phony health products and services. 

Patent medicines. Health spas. Mail-in iab 
tests. All ihese should be warning signs for 
the potential consumer. 

A laboratory in Texas advertised nationally 
that it had perfected a fail-safe urine test for 
cancer. More than 15,000 tests were made 
at $10 each before authorities stopped this 
fraudulent outfit. 

"My advice is: Take your doctor's 
advice. Use only the medical 
facilities and products recom­
mended by your physician or 
health clinic." 

13 
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"What's a con game? Most of the 
time it's a set-up. Swindlers prey 
on people who have a tidy sum 
to invest. Or a little cash in a sav­
ings account. They trick people 
into handing over their cash, and 
then leave them flat. 

So it's called a con game. Most 
of the time, the swindlers win. 
You know why? 'Cause they cheat. 
They know the rules of the game. 
You don't. 

Well, why not turn the tables? 
Here are some con game rules. 
Now you'n have the edge." 

16 
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The Con Game 
Pointers on the game. The best bet f;)r win­
ning the con game is to recognize the swin­
dlers' moves. A few steps that should tip you 
off right away: 

• Somebody offers you something for nothing 
or at a surprisingly low price. 

• A stranger asks you about your personal 
finances. 

• You are asked to pay large sums in cash. 

• Someone asks you to help in a "secret plan." 

• A stranger asks you to withdrEw your bank 
savings in cash. 

It may not be quite as simple as that, though. 
Swindlers come in many disguises and 
they're creative. Be alert. You have to recog­
nize them and blow the whistle before they 
take your money. 

• 

"Want to know more? Let me 
introduce Marvin 'the sting.' 
He's an expert at the game, if 
you know what I mean. And 
he's gonna demonstrate some of 
his favorite moves." 

The Pigeon Drop 
\ou and Marvin are waiting for the bus. Mar­
VI~ starts a friendly conversation. He says 
he s just found a large sum of money on his 
way from work. What should he do with it? 
May~e his "boss" can suggest something. 
Marvin leaves to check and comes back a few 
minutes later. His "boss" said to divide the 
money, but first, each of you must put up 
some "good faith" money. Once you hand 
over your share, though, you'll never see it or 
Marvin again. 

The Bank Examiner 
This time Marvin is wearing a conservative 
thr~~-piece suit. He tells you that he's a bank 
offICIal and needs your help to catch a dishon­
est ~eller. All y?U have to do is withdraw your 
savings and gIve the money to him so he can 
check the serial numbers. If you do, you've 
been "stung." A real bank official would never 
ask you to withdraw your money. 

Hard to believe that people fall for such 
tricks? Con artists may be the greatest actors 
you'll ever meet. These are two of the most 
popular and most successful con games 
~round. Don't be fooled. Call their bluff before 
It's too late. 
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What To Do If 
You've Been Conned 
The con artist can be pretty persuasive. 
Sometimes you might not know you've been 
cheated unt'!lt's too late. 
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So what do you do? Lots of people don't do 
anything. They're too embarrassed to admit 
they were duped. Or they blame themselves. 
Or they think the authorities don't want to hear 
about a little con game. 

If you don't report fraud, you're only helping 
the crooks. That's just what they want. Don't 
play into their hands a second timellnstead: 

e Contact the police. If you're the victim of a 
fraud, they want to know about it. 

• Contact your local District Attorney. Lots of 
DA's now have special consumer fraud or 
economic crime units. And you can bet the.t 
they want to know if you've been swindled. 
Or see if your community has a Dispute 
Resolution Center. Specially-trained media­
tors from the community will help you 
resolve your complaint. Your Better Busi­
ness Bureau may be able to help you, too. 
They'll arrange a meeting to hear both sides 
and try to work out a settlement satisfactory 
to both parties. 

18 

• Notify the local Better Business Bureau, 
Chamber of Commerce or Consumer Affairs 
Office. They can help steer other people 
away from dishonest companies and 
businesses. 

• Complain to the store or business. And 
complain loudly. Sometimes a mistake looks 
like a swindle. They may be willing to settle 
your complaint. Or they may be able 
to identify and fire a dishonest employee. 

For more information, send for a copy of the 
Consumer's Resource Handbook. It tells 
what Federal agencies are responsible for 
particular consumer problems and where help 
is available in state and local governments 
and private organizations. Single copies are 
free from: 
Consumer Information Center 
Department 635H 
Pueblo, Colorado 81009 

, 

(!:11979 Tho AdYertlslng Counc,l, Inc 

111 

"Remember that the frauds 
described here represent only a 
few of the con artists' tricks. 
They're in the business of bilking 
the public. So it's their business to 
think up new games and to put 
twists on the old ones. Be cau­
tious and canny if you suspect a 
con. You'll be helping me to ... " 

TAKE A BITE OUT OF 

® 1979 The AdYertlslng Council Inc 
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Organizations Participating in the 
Crime Prevention Coalition 
The Advertising Council, Inc. 
AFL·CIO Departmenl of Community Services 
American Association of Retired Persons 
Bureau of Justice Statistics 
Federal Bureau of Investigation 
General Federation of Women's Clubs 
Insurance Information Institute 
International Association of Chiefs of Police 
International Society of Crime Prevention Practitioners 
Law Enforcement ASSistance Administration 
National Association for the Advancement of Colored People 
National Association of Attorneys General 
National Association of Counties 
National ASSOCiation of Criminal Justice Planners 
National Association of Social Workers 
National Center for Community Crime Prevention 
National Conference of Christians and Jews 
National Congress of Parents and Teachers 
National Council on Crime and Delinquency 
National Council of La Raza 
National Council of Senior Citizens 
National Crime Prevention Institute 
National Criminal Justice Association 
National District Attorneys Association 
National Education Association 
National Exchange Club 
National Governors Association. Committee on Criminal 

Justice and Public Protection 
National Institute of Justice 
National League of Cities 

National Organization of Black Law Enforcement Executives 
National Retail Merchants' Association 
National Retired Teachers' Association 
National Rural Crime Prevention Center 
National SheriNs' Association 
National Urban League 
Office of Justice Assistance, Research, and Statistics 
Optimist International 
Service Corps of Retired Executives 
U.S. Conference of Mayoro 
U.S. Department of the Army 
U.S. Department 01 the Treasury, Direct Deposit Program 
U.S. Jaycees 

This booklet has been preflared by the Office of Justice Assistance, Research, and Statistics for the Crime Prevention Coull· 
tion. It Is part of an overall public service campaign conducted In the public Interest by The Advertising Council, Inc. In coop· 
eration with the National Council on Crime and Delinquency and the Office of Justice Assistance, Research, and Statistics. 
Consultant support was provided by Carol Holliday BI6W, Abt Associates Inc •• Cambridge, Massachusetts (J·LEAA·030.76). 
Special appreciation Is acknowledged for the voluntary services contributed to the project by the Dancer Fitzgerald Sample, 
Inc., advertising agency and by Edward W. Dooley. Vice· President, Citibank. N.A .• campaign coordinator. 
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The Con Artist 
The clever con artist is a good actor who 
disarms his victims with an affable 'nice­
guy' approach. But behind this friendly 
exterior is a shrewd psychologist who can 
isolate potential victims and break down 
their resistance to his proposals. Each 
conquest is part of a game in which he 
must 'best' his fellow man. 

The typical con artist is amoral - but 
seldom violent, and mobile, with an excel­
lent sense of timing. He sincerely believes 
his victims deserve their fate. And, if 
caught, he'll probably strike again later. 
Con artists are seldom i ehabilitated. 

The Victim 
Anyone can be a victim - even a person 
who considers himself too intelligent or 
sophisticated to be 'conned.' During the 
1920s, 'Yellow Kid' Wei I routinely 
swindled bankers, saying "that's where 
the money is.' ~ 

Many victims share certain character­
istics. Often, but nat always, they are 
older, female, and live alone. They are 
trusting of others - even strangers­
and may need or desire supplemental in­
come. Loneliness, willingness to help, and 
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a sense of charity are characteristics a con 
artist will exploit to gain a victim's 
cooperation. 

The con artist ultimately will exploit 
his victim's assets - including life insur­
ance benefits, pensions or annuities, 'nest 
eggs,' home equity, or other tangible prop­
erty. And he'll usually obtain the willing 
cooperation of his victim to complete his 
scheme. 

Key Words 
A con artist is difficult to detect by looks 
alone. But you can often spot him by his 
words or expressions, including: 

CASH ONLY 
Why is cash necessary for a proposed 
transaction? 
W'hy not a check? 

SECRET PLANS 
Why are you being asked not to tell 
anyone? 

GET RICH QUICK 
Any scheme should be carefully inves­
tigated. 

SOMETHING FOR NOTHING 
A 'retired' swindler once said that any 
time you are promised something for 
nothing, you usually get nothing. 

CONTESTS 
Make sure they aren't a 'come-on' to 
draw you into a money-losing scheme. 

HASTE 
Be wary of any pressure that you must act 
immediately or lose out. 
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TODAY ONLY 
If something is worthwhile today, it's 
likely to be available tomorrow. 

TOO GOOD TO BE TRUE 
Such a scheme is probably not good or 
true. 

LAST CHANCE 
If it's a chance worth taking, why is it 
offered on such short notice? 

LEFTuOVER MATERIAL 
Left-over material might also be stolen or 
defective. 

Schemes 
The list of fraudulent schemes is endless, 
but some of the more common con games 
involve: 

HOfvlE IMPROVEMENT 
- home repair/improvement 
- city inspector 
- termites/pests 

BANK RELATED 
- bank examiner 
- pigeon drop 

INVESTMENT 
- franchise/vending 
- land frauds 
- inventions 
- security investments 
- work-at-home 

POSTAL FRAUDS 
- chain letters 

magazine subscriptions 
- unordered merchandise 
- correspondence courses 

< ) 
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OTHERS 
bait and switch 

- charity rackets 
- computer dating 
- debt consolidation 
- contracts 
- dance lessons 
- freezer plans 
- psychic fraud/fortune tellers 
- health clubs 
- job placement 
- lonely hearts 
- medical quackery 
- missing heirs 
- referral sales 
- talent scouts 
- pyramid schemes 
- fake officials 

Some Rules 

• Always investigate before investing 
money or signing a contract. 

• Be suspicious about extraordinary 
promises of high or unusual mone­
tary returns, or a 'bargain' no one 
else can match. 

• Don't discuss your personal 
finances or give cash to strangers. 

• Don't be too embarassed to re­
port that you've been victimized or 
swindled. 

• Testify in court, if asked, to help 
stop this kind of crime. 

87-055 Q - 82 - 8 
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The Con Game 

Most successful con games are old 
schemes updated for today's circum­
stances. The old 'salting the gold mine' 
scheme is still being practiced, for exam­
ple, but today's 'salting' occurs in living 
rooms, not abandoned mines. 

In the old ruse, you may remember, 
unscrupulous mine owners would place a 
few gold nuggets in exhausted mines so 
they could sell them for inflated profits. 
In one recent scheme a con artist bought 

six color television sets at the regular price 
from a retail store, then sold them, still in 
their cartons, to six prominent local per­
sons for one-fifth of their original price. 
Later, he hired several high school stu­
dents as telephone solicit,)rs to sell 
'carloads' of TV sets purchas'~d new from 
a bankrupt retail chain. When potential 
customers balked, the con artist used as 

" 
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references the original six customers who 
had been 'salted.' Before the police were 
alerted, he collected almost $60,000. 

The old 'bank examiner' scheme is still 
around and working well, particularly 
among older widows. The con artist, pos­
ing as a bank examiner, asks the victim to 

help him test the honesty of bank employ­
ees by withdrawing substantial funds. 
When the funds are handed over to the 
con artist for 'examination,' he issues the 
victim an official-looking but worthless 
'receipt' and disappears. 

Postal authorities warn citizens. to be 
alert for mail-order swindles such as phony 
work-at-home schemes which require cash 
deposits or payments. Among all arenas 
for swindle activity, these are probably 
the most active - and productive for the 
con artist. 
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All consumers share a common bond-growing 
older. Through much of life, additional age is an 
asset in the marketplace, bringing with it expe­
rience and sophistication that youngsters and other 
novice shoppers lack. Eventually, however, aging 
can reduce the awareness needed in making many 
consumer transactions. For example, vision can 
weaken, hearing ability may decrease, and arthritis, 
rheumatism and other chronic conditions may re­
duce mobility. Additionally, retirement on a fixed in­
come can make fighting inflation difficult and lone­
liness may produce vulnerability to a variety of 
schemes. An elderly person's fear of disease and 
death may lead to acceptance of fraudulent health 
claims Oi contribute to an exaggerated need for 
protective devices. Realization that life is fleeting 
may induce rash spending without careful attention 
to the consequences. 

This booklet is directed to older Americans and 
those who live with, work with, or advise elderly 
people. "Forewarned is forearmed" is a helpful 
motto. 

PHYSICAL SAFETY 

National surveys show that older Americans fear 
crime more than they worry about any other serious 
problem. Not only is theft of even a few dollars a 
serious setback to someone on limited income, but 
also physical violence to the elderly generally has 
more severe consequences in terms of recovering 
from the attack. 

Some unscrupulous companies prey on the fears of 
the elderly in an effort to sell expensive burglar 
detection systems with recurring monthly service 
charges for maintenance. Elderly people living by 
themselves should call their local police depart­
ment and ask for advice on crime protection. Many 
police departments have a free IIOperation Iden­
tification" program that provides a thorough inspec­
tion of the home, advice on the types of locks and 
other protective devices to use, and the loan of an 
engraving tool to mark an identifying code number 
on valuables. 

If the police department suggests installation of an 
intruder alarm system, ask for recommendations of 
reputable companies. A,sk your Setter Business Bu­
reau for reliability reports on companies being con-

Copyright 1981 Council of Better Business Bureaus, Inc. 
Printed in U.S.A. 
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sidered and for a copy of the BBB's "Tips on Resi­
dential Alarm Systems." 

SHELTER 

SO.me older citizens are fortunate enough to have 
pal.d off the mortgages on their homes before they 
retire. If they are able to continue paying property 
t~xes, ke~p up the house and yard, and manage ty­
pical barners of architectural style such as stairs 
t~ey may choose to live in the same place indefi-' 
nltely. Others, however, may look upon retirement 
as creating the necessity or the opportunity to live 
somewhere else. Any decision to move should be 
based on careful consideration of all available 
options. 

Co-ops and comiominiums offer maintenance of all 
common gr?unds; the owner buys only the portion 
of the building he or she occupies. They often in­
clude many of the featured attractions of resort 
hotels-swimming pools, tennis courts saunas 
shu~fleboard, card rooms, bowling alley~, even ' 
movie theaters. What the unsuspecting buyer often 
does not plan for is the likelihood that the fees to 
manage these amenities will increase at least as 
fast as the cost of living index. Thus, while the 
elderly owner gradually makes less use of the lux­
uries associated with condo living, the mandatory 
fee for maintaining them tends to take a growing 
share of the housing budget. Each owner is obli­
gated to pay for whatever the majority of the 
owners vote to implement, whether 'he or she will 
make use of the facilities or not. 

Retirement vII/ages have sprouted full-blown espe­
cially in favorable climates of California Flo;ida 
and Ari,zona. Before rushing to purchas~ a retire: 
ment home in some advertised area, the potential 

3 
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buyer should investigate carefully. Decisions 
should be based on facts, not promises. Be espe­
cially wary of land offered for sale by mail order­
never buy property without inspecting it in person. 
The Department of Housing and Urban Develop­
ment (HUD) administers a law that affects mail 
order sales in interstate commerce. Before purchas­
ing land in another state, contact the proper agency 
in the state in which the property is located or 
HUD, Office of Interstate Land Sales Registration 
Washington DC 20411 and learn about the seller. ' 
Be sure to obtain and read a copy of the property 
report. Also check with your local Better Business 
Bureau for a reliability report on any land offer that 
interests you. 

Mobile (modular) homes appeal to many older 
Americans. Do not be misled, however, into exagge­
rated reliance on their mobility. The vast majority of 
such housing-now called "modular" instead of 
"mo~ile"-is ~o~ed only once: from the factory to 
(he site where It IS anchored. A potential buyer 
should be certain, before investing in a mobile 
home, that he or she wants to adopt the lifestyle 
such a move will require. Many communities have 
zoning laws that severely restrict the location of 
mobile housing, often placing it on the outskirts of 
urban areas rather than convenient to city services. 
Quality of construction varies widely, as do terms 
of financing both the mobile home itself and the 
site where it is anchored. Check the dealer's repu­
tation with your Better Business Bureau. 

Public housing units exist to varying degrees for 
older people with low incomes. Some are designed 
for the elderly alone in buildings of their own; other 
developments include people of various ages within 
one building. 

Moderate income housing is sometimes sponsored 
by churches and other non-profit private concerns 
with financial help from the federal government, 
usually through loans or mortgage insurance. 
Typically, these buildings provide private apart­
ments or inqividual rooms without cooking facilities 
and offer group meals in congregate dining rooms. 
Many also provide or are adjacent to activity rooms 
senior centers, clinics, and local services. Local ' 
housing authorities or churches are the best 
sources of information on this type of housing. 
Waiting lists are often long. 
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Nursing homes, a relatively recent addition to 
society's institutions, substitute for some of the at­
tention and care that multi-generation families used 
to provide. Some of them offer competent assis­
tance and genuine companionship. Others, moti­
vated by greed, extract a "guest's" last cent in ex­
change for neglect and even abuse. An estimated 
25,000 nursing homes throughout the nation have 
more than 1.2 million patients, about half of whom 
do not need actual nursing care but live in these fa­
cilities because they have nowhere else to go. 

Selecting a nursing home requires careful investiga­
tion. Always try to get first-hand knowledge by talk­
ing with friends or relatives of patients in them and 
by touring the facilities thoroughly. Since nursing 
homes are covered by the Social Security Act, 
those that accept any federal funding must be in­
spected annually for quality of staff, fire safety, 
cleanliness, range of service, and standards of food 
preparation. Copies of these inspection reports can 
be consulted, by special request, at more than 
1,300 Social Security offices. Be sure, too, to check 
with your Better Business Bureau for a reliability 
report on any nursing home you're interested in. 

An important fact to remember is that moving into 
a nursing home is not the only alternative for the 
elderly person who is no longer self-sufficient. / 
Many communities have programs such as Meals­
on-Wheels, which delivers a hot meal each day to 
,people unable to cook for themselves, and day care 
centers that offer simple meals and group activities 
to those mobile enough to leave their homes. Such 
day care centers are especially helpful for senior 
citizens living with employed relatives who can be 
with them at night but not during the day. Visiting 
nurse services, home health aides and homemaker 
services are now offered by private organizations 
and many local governments, making nursing 
homes less essential to people who are not actually 
incapacitated by illness. 

5 
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HEALTH CARE 

Almost every American reaching age 65 today is 
eligible for Social Security benefits on that birth­
day. (Indeed, benefits are available at age 62, but 
early payment reduces the monthly benefit amount 
for the rest of the recipient's life.) Anyone 65 years 
or older and eligible for Social Security benefits, is 
also eligible for Medicare to help pay for health 
care. 

Elderly people having a very low income are usually 
also eligible for Medicaid, covering both hospital 
and doctor's services. In addition to visiting nurse 
services, home health aides, and homemaker ser­
vices, many local health departments also offer 
public health clinics, mental health clinics, health 
screening programs, mobile medical and dental 
units, and physical therapy, ali of which are gen­
erally covered by Medicare and Medicaid. 

'" Despite the wide range of legitimate health services 
available to the elderly, a surprising number of 
elderly people become victims of health quacks. 
Preoccupied with avoiding or banishing illness, 
older people desperately want to believe that a 
urine test will discover cancer and drinking red 
clover tea will cure it, that wearing a copper brace­
let or taking vitamins will cure artnritis, and that 
special diets will solve health problems ranging 
from heart disease to anemia. Quacks thrive on the 
infirm. Not only are their "cures" inef'fective and ex­
pensive, but even worse, their remedies are often 
harmful to the body and delay proper medical treat­
ment until too late for healing to occur. 

One of the biggest rackets spawned by quacks is 
the sale of hearing aids without adequate medical 
diagnosis of a hearing problem. Beware of people 
calling themselves "hearing aid audiologists." Such 
quacks frequently go door to door offering free 
hearing tests and claiming to discover hearing 
problems in everyone unwise enough to take a test. 
Check the reputation of a hearing aid dealer with 
your Better Business Bureau; another source of in­
formation is the local medical society. 
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Another grave problem is the practice of buying 
cut-rate dentures from laboratory technicians with­
out the supervision of a dentist. Cancer of the 
mouth can result from chronic inflammation of the 
gums caused by ill-fitting dentures. 

T~ p~eserve or restore good health should be a high 
Priority f~r old~r Americans. The best means of ac­
complishing thiS goal is to rely on the advice of a 
compet~nt phYSician. Just as important is a com­
prehenSive program of self-care including exercise 
and good nutrition. Be sure to cheCk with your doc­
tor before starting such a program. 

ECONOMIC SECURITY 

For ~ost ~eople, inc?me decreases at retirement, 
making adjustments In spending patterns 
ne?essary. Some expenses will stop: payments into 
retirement systems, the cost of commuting to work 
and outlays for business clothes and meals while ' 
o.n the job. Federal income taxes will be lower, 
since no federal tax needs to be paid on income 
from Social Security, railroad retirement benefits 
and certain veterans' benefits. A retirement credit is 
all?~ed for some sources of income, such as an­
nUities. After 65 years of age, an extra deduction is 
allo~ed for b.oth husband and wife. And when tax­
able Income IS lower, the tax rate is likewise lower. 

7 



~-... -.. -,--~ .. ~ ... ~---- ---~--------.--------.-------~--~-------- ---

\ 

128 

Retirees should take advantage of all tax savings 
available. Ask the Internal Revenue Service for a 
free copy of "Tax Benefits for Older Americans." 

Unfortunately, other expenses increase for the 
elderly. The loss of an employer's contribution to 
health insurance and life insurance increases their 
cost to retirees. Many auto insurance companies 
hike rates for elderly drivers. All insurance should 
be reevaluated after retirement. Life insurance poli­
cies set up to provide support and ec/ucation for 
children now grown can often be converted into 
cash or an annuity. Remember that death protec­
tion provides, benefits for beneficiaries, not for the 
person insured. 

Elderly people sometimes are victimized by unscru­
pulous insurance agents who sell expensive, unne­
cessary policies. In redesigning life, health and ac­
cident insurance programs, seek out agents who 
have earned the CLU (Chartered Life Underwriter) 
designation. Be especially careful in selecting 
health insurance. Generally, the cheapest protec­
tion is afforded by continuing to carry a group 
health plan begun while working. An individual pol­
icy taken out close to or after retirement is usually 
costly and may be limited in its coverage. Be sure 
the coverage complements, not duplicates, the hos­
pital and medical benefits available through Social 
Security. 

Even the most prudent planning, however, may not 
forestal! the ravages of inflation. In such cases, 
older citizens may panic and fall for fraudulent 
schemes in an effort to make ends meet. Beware 
espeCially of the following: ' 

Work at home. The cardinal rule here is that if the 
plan sounds too good to be true, it usually is. Stop 
and think: if someone with no training could actual­
ly make $250 each week by stuffing envelopes, knit­
ting baby bootees, raising worms or assembling 
products, the labor supply would far exceed the de­
mand for services. No senior citizen should ever 
spend even one dollar to buy a list of companies 
who might hire him or her to work at home. All too 
often, the initial cost is much larger-$500 or more 
to get a knitting machine, earthworm beds for fish 
bait, or a supply of rabbits, chinchillas or minks 
that will supposedly breed huge profits. Avoid any 
deal which requires money for instructions or mer­
chandise before telling how the plan operates. 
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Becoming self-employed. Elderly people too often 
go into businesses they know nothing about. It's 
important to recognize that a startling percentage 
of all businesses fail. It is stretching the limits of 
good fortune to expect a retiree to beat the odds in 
a field where he or she has no experience. A par­
ticularly enticing scheme is the idea that by buying 
a few vending machines and restocking thelm occa­
sionally an f~lderly person can easily earn thou­
sands of dollars. Senior citizens approached with 
such an offer should get advice from a lawyer 
before committing any money or signing anything_ 
Check with the BSB for a copy of "Tips on Auto 
matic Vending Machines." 

Investing. Eager to get in on the ground floor of 
what promises to help them get rich quick, older 
,people often gamble with their life savings in the 
mistaken belief that they are making wise invest­
ments. Be especially wary of sinking money into oil 
or gas royalties, futures commodities, collections 
of old coins, real estate for tax shelters, and jewelry 
for resale. Instead of throwing scarce money away 
on worthless investments, the elderly should build 
up an emergency fund for meeting unexpected 
expenses. 

.9 
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Wishing on other stars. Once-in-a-lifetime streaks of 
luck do not arrive via junk mail. It is highly unlikely 
that a letter telling a senior citizen he or she is heir 
to part of a fortune, or the winner of a free prize or 
free vacation, is legitimate. A request for money­
to research the heir's estate, buy some accessory 
to the prize, or pay the "registration fee" for the 
vacation-is a dead giveaway that the proposition 
is suspect. 

COMPANIONSHIP 

Loneliness tends to make elderly people gullible. It 
also prompts senior citizens to spend money on 
computer dating services, dancing lessons, "lonely 
hearts" clubs, or dues for profit-oriented social or­
ganizations. Too often, con artists lead such vic­
tims to develop an emotional attachment to them 
and then request money for some supposed emer­
gency. Once the funds change hands, the "admirer" 
vanishes. 

Many communities sponsor senior citizens' pro­
grams that offer interesting activities and super­
vised ways to meet people at little or no cost. Con­
tact a local aging group for information. 

The desire to feel important to someone is at the 
heart of another slick fraud that has flourished 
across the nation for years. Someone introduces 
himself as a "bank examiner" and asks the elderly 
person's assistance in detecting an embezzler at 
the bank. The obliging helper draws out a large 
amount of cash, in serially numbered bills, and 
hands it over to the "examiner," who promises to 
redeposit the money to the helper's account after 
using It to trap the suspected embezzler. It turns 
out, of course, that the bank has never heard of the 
"examiner" C1nd the money is never redeposited or 
recovered. 

DECISION-MAKING 

Throughout most of their adult lives, older 
Americans have been used to making decisions 
without doubting their own judgment. Somehow, 
the thought of being inadequate to the decision­
making tasks confronting them in retirement may 
appear to be an admission of Incompetence or fail­
ure. Neither pride nor embarrassment should pre. 
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vent their reliance on a second-or even a third­
opinion on the best way to cope with complex con. 
sumer problems confronting them. 

The best advice anyone can give the elderly is not a 
long list of intimidating rules but implantation of 
this simple motto: Ask Before Acting. Make sure 
you read the fine print in a contract. Get some 
medical advice before embarking on a health food 
diet. Consult family members and friends before 
adopting a new lifestyle. Check with professional 
business people before parting with any money. 
Above all, ask for the credentials of strangers who 
volunteer advice-and check them out with the 
Better Business Bureau. 

It's a good idea to have your 
Social Security checks mailed 
directly to your bank to avoid 
theft or loss. For full informa­
tion on Social Security, check 
the local Social Security Ad· 
ministration office for a variety 
of free booklets. 

11 
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